



Financing SMEs for Sustainability Drivers, Constraints and Policies

OECD SME and Entrepreneurship Papers

Financing SMEs for Sustainability: Drivers, Constraints and Policies

Addressing the climate crisis requires the net zero transition of millions of SMEs globally. SMEs have a significant aggregate environmental footprint and need to adopt cleaner business models. As eco-entrepreneurs and eco-innovators, they also have a key role to play in devising innovative climate solutions. Access to finance is essential for SME investments in net zero, but small businesses face considerable challenges in tapping into the growing pool of sustainable finance. This challenge is likely to grow as financial institutions seek to comply with mandatory environmental reporting requirements. This policy paper examines the sustainable finance landscape for SMEs, the various actors in the ecosystem and the key drivers and barriers affecting the supply of and demand for sustainable finance. It provides an overview of the key policies and instruments in place to support SME access to sustainable finance and identifies considerations for future public support and policy making.

Keywords: Small and medium sized enterprises; SMEs; small business; entrepreneurship; sustainable finance; ESG; startups; government policies; net zero; climate change. **JEL codes:** G38, G39, H25, H32, L26, L53, M13, Q54, Q58



ABOUT THE OECD

The OECD is a multi-disciplinary inter-governmental organisation of 38 member countries which engages in its work an increasing number of non-members from all regions of the world. The Organisation's core mission today is to help governments work together towards a stronger, cleaner, fairer global economy. Through its network of 250 specialised committees and working groups, the OECD provides a setting where governments compare policy experiences, seek answers to common problems, identify good practice, and co-ordinate domestic and international policies. More information available: www.oecd.org.

ABOUT THE SME AND ENTREPRENEURSHIP PAPERS

The series provides comparative evidence and analysis on SME and entrepreneurship performance and trends and on a broad range of policy areas, including SME financing, innovation, productivity, skills, internationalisation, and others. This paper was approved for publication by the Committee for SMEs and Entrepreneurship on 21 November 2022 [CFE/SME(2022)7/REV1]. The opinions expressed and the arguments employed herein do not necessarily reflect the official views of OECD member countries.

This paper was authorised for publication by Lamia Kamal-Chaoui, Director, Centre for Entrepreneurship, SMEs, Regions and Cities, OECD.

This document, as well as any statistical data and map included herein, are without prejudice to the status of or sovereignty over any territory, to the delimitation of international frontiers and boundaries and to the name of any territory, city or area.

© OECD 2022

The use of this work, whether digital or print, is governed by the Terms and Conditions to be found at <u>https://www.oecd.org/termsandconditions</u>.

Acknowledgements

This publication was produced by the OECD Centre for Entrepreneurship, SMEs, Regions and Cities (CFE), led by Lamia Kamal-Chaoui, Director, as part of the programme of work of the OECD Committee on SMEs and Entrepreneurship (CSMEE). The development of this report benefited from the inputs of Delegates of the CSMEE, chaired by Martin Godel (State Secretariat for Economic Affairs, Switzerland), and its Informal Steering Group on SME and Entrepreneurship Financing.

This publication was written by Marija Kuzmanovic (Policy Analyst, CFE) in collaboration with Maria Camila Jimenez (Junior Policy Analyst, CFE), under the supervision of Céline Kauffmann (Head of Division, CFE) and Miriam Koreen (Senior Counsellor and Head of Unit, CFE). The report also benefitted from research contributions from Jan-Philipp Schmidt and Antoine Dufour (Interns, CFE).

The team gratefully acknowledges the insights and comments from Rodney Boyd (Senior Manager – Policy and Strategy, British Business Bank), Martina Tortis (Senior Manager, British Business Bank), Craig Ryan (Director, Sustainability & ESG, Business Development Bank of Canada), Ju Yop Ham (Deputy General Manager, Economic Research Institute, Industrial Bank of Korea), Bum June Kim (Manager, Economic Research Institute, Industrial Bank of Korea), So Jeong In (Assistant Manager, Economic Research Institute, Industrial Bank of Korea) and Lucia Cusmano (Deputy Head of Division/Head of Unit, CFE).

The development of this publication was made possible by the financial contributions from the members of the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability - the British Business Bank, the Business Development Bank of Canada and the Industrial Bank of Korea - whose support is gratefully acknowledged.

This report was approved by the OECD Committee on SMEs and Entrepreneurship (CSMEE) on 21 November 2022.

Table of contents

4 |

Acknowledgements	3
Glossary of terms	6
Executive summary	7
Introduction	9
1 Understanding the sustainable finance landscape for SMEs The sustainable finance landscape is wide, and increasingly dominated by ESG integration The SME sustainable finance ecosystem consists of a wide landscape of actors A range of green instruments has the potential to meet SME financing needs	14 14 16 24
2 What drives sustainable finance for SMEs?	28
The need to manage risks and seize opportunities related to the net zero transition is driving the supply of sustainable finance	28
SME demand for sustainable finance is driven by value chain considerations and the need for competitiveness	36
3 What constraints hold back the supply and uptake of sustainable finance by SMEs?	40
The supply and uptake of sustainable finance for SMEs is constrained by traditional barriers to finance, as well as specific obstacles SME demand for sustainable finance is constrained by limited knowledge, capacities and	40
reluctance to invest in the face of uncertainty	43
4 Public support to foster SME access to sustainable finance Policies have a key role to play in supporting sustainable finance for SMEs Various instruments can be used to provide financing support for SMEs' green transition	46 46 47
5 Conclusions and policy considerations to foster sustainable finance for SMEs Conclusions	59 59
There are a number of policy and regulatory considerations that can boost SMEs access to and uptake of sustainable finance: Issues for further research	60 61
References	63
Annex A.	82
Understanding SMEs' diverse needs and pathways to net zero: the approach of the British Business Bank	82

Annex B. Leveraging certification to raise SME and entrepreneur awareness about sustainability: The experience of the Business Development Bank of Canada	85 85
Tables	
Table 1.1. Typology of sustainable and green financing instruments for SMEsTable 2.1. Examples of climate-related risks and opportunities and potential financial impacts	26 28
Figures	
Figure 1. Environmental actions by firm size Figure 1.1. Sustainable investment strategies by level of consideration of non-financial performance factors Figure 1.2. The SME sustainable finance ecosystem Figure 2.1. Rise of sustainable lending activity globally Figure 2.2. Share of sectoral environmental impacts coming from value chains vs. direct operations Figure 3.1. ESG ratings differ considerably between rating providers Figure 4.1. Actors in the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability	11 14 16 35 39 42 58

| 5

Boxes

Box 1. Tracking GHG emissions	12
Box 1.1. Financial institution approaches to the transition to net zero and climate objectives	15
Box 1.2. Cooperative banks play a key role in financing SMEs for sustainability in many countries	17
Box 1.3. Green Fintech offers diverse solutions to enterprises and investors	19
Box 1.4. Selected issues for sustainability regulation	22
Box 1.5. Selected sustainability disclosure organisations	24
Box 2.1. Non-financial disclosure requirements driving sustainable finance	30
Box 2.2. Financial supervision and Central Bank assets	32
Box 2.3. The development of green taxonomies	33
Box 4.1. Concessional loans for sustainability: the case of Korea	48
Box 4.2. Examples of credit guarantee schemes aimed at mobilising green finance for SMEs	51
Box 4.3. Sustainability-related non-financial support	54
Box 4.4. SME consulting services for sustainability: Support from the Industrial Bank of Korea (IBK)	55

Glossary of terms

ESG scores are evaluations of the performance of a company, a fund or a security with respect to Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) issues. The ESG scores, published by ESG rating and index providers, capture all relevant non-financial risks and opportunities of a company's daily operations (Deloitte, 2021_[1]). Risks and opportunities under the "E" pillar encompass climate mitigation and adaptation efforts as well as other nature-related activities such as circular economy, biodiversity conservation, pollution reduction or sustainable land use.

Green finance is any structured financial activity created to ensure a better environmental outcome including products such as green loans, green debts mechanism and green investments. Typically, these instruments encourage investments into projects in renewable energy, pollution prevention, biodiversity conservation, circular economy and sustainable land use (Weforum, 2020_[2]).

Materiality is an accounting principle that relates to the significance of an item in a company's financial statement. According to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, an item is material "if there is a substantial likelihood that a reasonable person would consider it important" (SEC, 1999_[3]). Within the principle of financial materiality, environmental factors are only considered as risk or opportunity for the company's value maximisation. **Double materiality** extends this principle of financial materiality by, not only assessing the influence of external social and environmental factors on the value of the company, but by identifying the company's impact on the economy, society, and the environment.

Net-zero refers to the target of reducing greenhouse gas emissions to zero by balancing the amount released into the atmosphere with the amount removed and stored by carbon sinks. An entity can achieve net zero by reducing carbon emissions and offsetting any emissions that cannot be eliminated.

Non-financial disclosure/reporting is a form of transparency reporting whereby companies formally disclose information not related to their finances, including information on environmental impacts and human rights (National Action Plans on Business and Human Rights, 2017_[4]). For example, non-financial disclosures related to climate include information on carbon emissions. On the one hand, climate related non-disclosure requirements enable companies to demonstrate foresight in their consideration of climate issues. On the other hand, it helps inform investors to efficiently allocate capital towards a lower emissions economy (Ministery for the Environment, New Zealand, 2022_[5]).

Scope of emissions describe the three different levels by which the coverage of climate-related disclosure requirements differs. While Scope 1 and 2 emissions include GHG emissions that the company is directly responsible for (1) or indirectly produces through energy consumption (2), Scope 3 emissions encompasses all other emissions that are outside of the company's control. The hard-to-measure scope 3 emissions stem from upstream activities such as commuting of employees or purchases goods as well as from downstream activities such as treatment of waste or operations of franchises.

Sustainable finance is an *evolution of green finance*, as it incorporates environmental, social and governance (ESG) issues with the aim of spurring long-term investments in sustainable economic activities (European Parliamentary Research Service, 2021_[6]). Environmentally sustainable finance instruments link financing conditions to environmental performance, regardless of whether the finance product involves explicit greening activities.

Executive summary

The urgency of addressing climate change continues to grow and is recognised as a priority for governments and businesses in many countries around the world. Tackling the climate crisis calls for the green and net zero transition of millions of SMEs. SMEs have a significant aggregate environmental footprint (at least 50% of the greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions of business sector) and need to adopt cleaner business models. As eco-entrepreneurs and eco-innovators, SMEs also have a critical role to play in devising innovative climate solutions.

In recent years, the supply of sustainable finance has been growing rapidly, in response to wider demand for sustainable products and for greater transparency and accountability of financial institutions (FIs) and large enterprises with respect to their environmental and social performance. Investors are seeking to ensure that their financing is going towards investments that are aligned with better environmental and social outcomes. Regulators, too, are demanding greater transparency on the non-financial performance of FI operations and investments, mainly through the ongoing introduction of non-financial disclosure requirements. Meanwhile, policy makers, including those focusing on SMEs, are seeking to incentivise more private lending for sustainability purposes through financial incentives, guarantees, and other instruments. Reputational considerations and the new product and market opportunities afforded by the green and net zero transition are also important drivers for FIs and large enterprises to provide sustainable finance to SMEs.

The drivers for SME greening are growing, too, as SME participation in value chains, access to finance and competitiveness increasingly depend on businesses' ability to measure, report on and improve their sustainability performance. This largely reflects spill-over effects from the emerging regulatory requirements on FIs and large enterprises mentioned above. Although SMEs will generally not be subject to mandatory reporting in the coming years, many of them will be affected indirectly: i) via their participation in value chains of large enterprises which have to report on the sustainability performance of their entire value chain; and ii) via financing by FIs that have to report on the environmental performance of their financed portfolios.

However, the business case for investments in sustainability is not always apparent to SMEs, since these investments often entail high up-front costs with uncertain returns over the long term, due to evolving market demand, regulatory changes and technological advancements. SMEs also often lack knowledge of the steps needed to achieve net zero, as well as of the available financing options.

SMEs also face challenges in tapping into the growing pool of sustainable finance. They have to navigate a complex ecosystem with a growing number of actors, including public and private financial institutions, policy makers, regulators, Fintech companies, ESG rating providers, consulting service providers, auditors, accounts and others. Furthermore, as financial institutions seek to comply with mandatory environmental reporting requirements, SMEs risk losing out on sustainability-linked finance due to their limited capacity to produce data on their sustainability performance, including ESG assessments.

There is a growing range of sustainable finance instruments being developed by public and private actors. Some are used to finance green projects, while other ESG-linked instruments tie financing conditions to the sustainability performance of the investment or investee. Financial institutions can deploy these instruments directly or through intermediaries, including other financial institutions (e.g. commercial banks, venture capital funds, etc.) or non-financial actors (e.g. energy providers). Likewise, large multinational enterprises play an increasing role in providing finance to support their suppliers' greening efforts. Governments have an important role to play in crowding in private sector financing for SMEs' green transition, through the provision of credit guarantees for green or sustainability-linked lending, and by supporting the provision of equity finance for innovative green ventures through intermediaries and partnerships. They also support SME participation in green capital markets and provide financial incentives for SME greening, such as subsidies and tax incentives.

Public institutions also play an important role in providing non-financial support for SME greening, which can in turn stimulate demand for green finance and investment. This includes support for measuring, reporting and reducing their environmental footprint, through the provision of online tools, mentorship and consulting services, as well as access to data and information to help SMEs make more informed decisions and establish timelines for greening.

Looking ahead, policy makers and other public actors will need to continue to strengthen the SME sustainable finance ecosystem and expand the scope and reach of their SME support in order to accelerate SMEs' transition to net zero. There are a number of important considerations for policy makers, including the need to:

- Provide financial support to address challenges impeding SME access to sustainable finance;
- Provide non-financial support to bridge knowledge and awareness gaps among SMEs;
- Understand better the various populations of entrepreneurs and small businesses and their sustainable finance needs, depending on their location, key activity, and other considerations, in order to better tailor financing instruments;
- Consider exercising proportionality when developing non-financial disclosure requirements for SMEs and provide targeted support to help SMEs comply with these requirements;
- Strengthen the transparency and interoperability of sustainability-related data, definitions, standards and methodologies within jurisdictions and across the multilateral system as appropriate;
- Engage in international co-operation and initiatives to foster knowledge sharing, policy dialogue and collaboration on the topic of sustainable finance for SMEs, such as the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability.

The OECD will continue to address these issues through analytical work and data collection on specific aspects of sustainable finance, including through the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability, as well as work on SME greening and green entrepreneurship.

8 |

Introduction

What is sustainable finance?

Sustainable finance incorporates environmental, social and governance (ESG) factors in investment decisions. This means that beyond the traditional considerations of maximising shareholder and debtholder value through financial returns, sustainable finance also reflects sustainability-related factors, including the impact on the environment and society more broadly. Environmental considerations ("E" pillar) can include climate change mitigation and adaptation, as well as other environment and nature-related factors such as pollution reduction, biodiversity preservation and the circular economy (European Commission, 2021_[7]). Social considerations ("S" pillar) can include human rights and community relations, customer privacy, data security, product quality and safety, selling practices and product labelling, considerations related to the just transition, etc. Governance considerations ("G" pillar) include factors such as business ethics, competitive behaviour, the management of the legal and regulatory environment, risk management, etc. (OECD, 2020_[8]).

This report focuses on the environmental pillar as a starting point for exploring sustainable finance for SMEs. Environmentally sustainable finance encompasses investments that incorporate environmental considerations in the decision-making process. Any instrument whose financing conditions are linked to environmental criteria or performance, regardless of whether it is spent on a greening activity, is considered a sustainable finance instrument. Environmentally sustainable finance is, therefore, broader than green finance, which is limited to the capital intended for green investments (OECD, 2018[9]).

The report focuses in particular on sustainable finance that supports the transition to net zero. Besides carbon sequestration and climate regulation, environmental considerations can range from natural capital and biodiversity to air, soil and water pollution as well as waste. And while many of the SME-oriented policies, financing instruments and non-financial support may incorporate a wider range of environmental considerations, this report focuses on the perspective of their climate impact and contribution to the net zero transition.

SMEs' net zero transition depends strongly on the availability and accessibility of green finance over the near and long term. Whether they are eco-adopters, eco-entrepreneurs or eco-innovators, SMEs and entrepreneurs rely on green financing facilities to invest in greening, improve the environmental performance of their operations, or to develop and market clean products and services.

However, SMEs' access to sustainable finance has even broader implications. Capital allocation and investment decisions depend increasingly on the consideration of sustainability factors as financial institutions seek to align their portfolios with net zero in response to climate-related risks, incentives, and opportunities (see Chapter 2). In this context, in order to tap into the growing pool of sustainable finance, SMEs must strengthen their capacity to measure and report on their environmental performance and efforts, as well as devise and act upon credible, science-based targets and strategies for achieving net zero.

For these reasons, this report focuses on the broader concept of environmentally sustainable finance (referred to in the report as sustainable finance), along with green finance. It begins with an overview of where SMEs stand in the net zero transition. It explores the role that sustainable finance can play in enabling them to undertake sustainable investments, along with the challenges and opportunities they face

in the rapidly evolving sustainable finance landscape. The report concludes by drawing policy implications and raising questions for future analytical work on this topic.

Where are SMEs on their net zero journey?

Since 2018, governments around the world have been stepping up commitments and increasing efforts to reduce carbon emissions, in response to the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change's (IPCC) warning that global warming cannot exceed 1.5°C relative to pre-industrial levels if the catastrophic impacts of climate change are to be avoided. There is now a broad consensus that climate action will require comprehensive reforms and transformation across all areas of economic activity, from production and consumption, to financing and investment, trade, etc. Public and private actors alike will have to transition to net zero to achieve the goals of the Paris Agreement.

Small and medium sized enterprises (SMEs) must be an integral part of this economic and social transformation, as drivers and adopters of the solutions to the climate crisis. In OECD countries, SMEs account for over 99% of businesses, 59% of value added of the business sector and 68% of employment on average (OECD, 2021_[10]). They are also integral part of global value chains in OECD and developing countries, which account for an estimated 70% of global trade in goods (OECD, 2022_[11]). And while their individual environmental footprint is relatively small, SMEs on aggregate account for a significant share of environmental pollution and greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions globally (at least 50% of GHG emissions of the business sector and 30-60% of energy use of the business sector). Moreover, SMEs also contribute to the net zero transition through the role they play in designing and implementing solutions to the climate crisis as eco-innovators and entrepreneurs as well as adopters and diffusers of these innovations in their supply chains. In Finland and the United Kingdom, for example, SMEs account for an estimated 70% and 90% of clean tech companies respectively (ETLA, 2015_[12]) (Carbon Trust, 2013_[13]).

Most SMEs are at the early stages of their journey to net zero, having taken only basic actions to reduce the carbon footprint from their operations. According to a 2021 global survey conducted by the SME Climate Hub, most enterprises (82%) recognise that the green transition is a high priority, but they have only taken elementary steps toward greening their business models, such as the introduction of energy efficiency measures and waste reduction (82%), employee education (64%), and upgrades to facilities and equipment (52%). Also, only 60% of enterprises had a long-term emission reduction plan in place (SME Climate Hub, 2021[14]). In a survey of more than 300 SME CEOs, 69% confirm having included sustainability in their mission statement, but only 51% have integrated sustainability considerations in their business strategy; 41% have dedicated staff for sustainability; and only 21% link executives' compensation with companies' sustainability performance. Country-specific surveys in Canada (2021) and the United Kingdom (2021) find similar outcomes: comparatively few enterprises have undertaken actions to reduce upstream and downstream supply chain emissions. Likewise, few have implemented complex interventions such as the redesign of production or service processes in line with net zero emissions or the employment of external environmental auditing (British Business Bank, 2021[15]) (Business Development Bank of Canada, 2021[16]). Moreover, SMEs lag behind large enterprises across many key areas of engagement.

Figure 1. Environmental actions by firm size



Note: Sample covers 14 215 firms in European Union Member States. The survey was conducted between November and December 2021. Source: (European Commission, 2021_[17])

In order to reach net zero, SMEs need to eliminate or significantly reduce the emissions not only from their own operations (so-called Scope 1 and 2 emissions), but also upstream or downstream emissions from their entire value chain (Scope 3 emissions) and offset emissions that cannot be eliminated (Box 1). In order to do so, SMEs need to be able to identify and measure the sources of their emissions, devise long-term decarbonisation plans and take the necessary actions and investments to change their business models accordingly. This process is complex and resource-consuming for all enterprises, but particularly for SMEs which have more limited financial and non-financial resources (staff, skills, etc.) to devote to this purpose.

The role of sustainable finance in SME greening

Numerous surveys have shown that access to finance is one of the most important constraints for SMEs seeking to undertake green investments, and this challenge is much more pronounced for SMEs compared to large enterprises. SMEs often cite the high upfront costs and limited access to finance as the main constraints to greening (e.g. 44% of SMEs in France, and 32% in Spain and Romania find this as the main challenge to taking resource efficiency actions) (European Commission, 2018[19]), and those that do undertake green investments rely strongly on internal financial resources. In the EU, for example, 60% of SMEs that have undertaken resource efficiency investments and 61% of SMEs that offer green products or services have relied on their own funds (European Commission, 2018[19]).

On the other hand, SMEs also face knowledge- and capacity-related challenges that limit their demand for net zero investments and sustainable finance (OECD, 2021_[20]). A 2021 survey conducted by the UK Chamber of Commerce shows that only one in ten SMEs currently measure their GHG emissions (one in 20 for microenterprises). Moreover, 22% of SMEs do not fully understand the term 'net zero,' and almost a third have yet to seek advice or information to help them develop a net zero roadmap or improve their environmental performance (British Chambers of Commerce, 2021_[21]). Similarly, survey data from Korea show that 31% of SMEs find the lack of information on the methods to reduce their carbon footprint to be a main constraint to achieving net zero, and another 22% do not consider it a high priority (Korea Chamber of Commerce and Industry, 2021_[22]).

Box 1. Tracking GHG emissions

GHG emissions can be classified under three "scopes" depending on the source.

Scope 1: The greenhouse gas emissions from sources the SME owns and controls and is therefore directly responsible for

Scope 2: The emissions the SME indirectly produces through the energy or electricity it purchases

Scope 3: All other emissions the SME is indirectly responsible for from sources outside their direct control



Scope 1 and 2 emissions include, for example, the combustion of fossil fuels from enterprise facilities, enterprise vehicle emissions, emissions associated with the production of electricity used by the enterprise, etc.

Scope 3 emissions, comprise emissions from the entire value chain and include those from: goods and services purchased; extraction, production and transportation of fuels and energy purchased; upstream and downstream transportation and distribution; disposal and treatment of waste once it leaves the enterprise; business travel in vehicles not owned by the enterprise (e.g. public transport, air travel, etc.); commuting of employees in their own vehicles or public transport, downstream processing, use and end-of life treatment of the enterprise's product; and operation of any franchises or other investments that the enterprise finances, etc. For financial institutions, Scope 3 emissions include all the emissions stemming from the assets. As a result of their larger scope and the need for considerable data from external sources, Scope 3 emissions are more challenging to measure and report on.

Reaching net zero means that SMEs have to significantly reduce or eliminate Scope 1, 2 and 3 emissions, and offset any emissions that they cannot remove.

Source: GHG Protocol (Greenhouse Gas Protocol, 2022[18])

Boosting SME demand for green investment and finance is therefore critical for accelerating SMEs' net zero transition. Sustainable finance for SMEs can unlock significant investments in climate-aligned products, processes and technologies and contribute to the broader structural transformation of economies in line with net zero. When financing instruments are accompanied with well-targeted incentives and non-

financial support, they can also stimulate SME demand for net zero investments. If adequately aligned with climate impacts, data on sustainable finance for SMEs can constitute an additional quantitative metric for measuring SMEs' progress in the green transition.

Objectives

This report sheds light and builds the evidence base on the topic of sustainable finance for SMEs. By providing an overview of the state of play of sustainable finance for SMEs, as well as the key drivers and constraints, the report establishes a baseline for assessing the global effort to boost financing for an accelerated green transition of SMEs. It also highlights SME-specific considerations in sustainable finance and ESG integration and reporting. It explores policies aimed at mobilising financing for SME investments in sustainability, and identifies key policy implications, along with issues for further research.

This work contributes to several work streams within the Committee on SMEs and Entrepreneurship (CSMEE) work programme. It is part of the work stream on SME finance, whose overarching objectives are to build the evidence base and foster SME access to a diverse range of financing instruments. In particular, it seeks to strengthen understanding of the financial instruments that SMEs can use to green their business models and invest in eco-innovation, as well as the various policies and instruments that public institutions can use to mobilise sustainable finance for SMEs. It supports the work of the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability, which has also contributed to the report. It links with the *Financing SMEs and Entrepreneurs* Scoreboard, which could feature its findings, and where new sustainable finance related indicators may be added in due course. It also fed into the 2022 Updated G20/OECD High-Level Principles on SME Financing, which contain a new principle on enhancing sustainable finance for SMEs. The Updated Principles were approved by the CSMEE in June 2022. They were welcomed by G20 Finance Ministers and Central Bank Governors in July 2022 and by G20 Leaders in November 2022.

The work also contributes to the CSMEE work on SME greening, by deepening the understanding of how SME demand for and access to sustainable finance affects their progress in the green transition. It links closely with the project on "Enabling the greening of SMEs and fostering green entrepreneurship", building on the 2021 CSMEE report "No Net Zero without SMEs: Exploring the key issues for greening SMEs and green entrepreneurship" (OECD, 2021_[20]). It supports the implementation of the recently launched OECD Recommendation on SME and Entrepreneurship Policy, in particular the dedicated principles related to finance and the green transition. It complements the development of a dashboard of greening SME indicators and of analytical work on green entrepreneurship.

This work adds to the OECD body of work in this area more broadly, including the OECD Green Growth Strategy, the work of the Centre for Green Finance and Investment and the work developed by the Directorate for Financial and Enterprise Affairs related to ESG investing and Responsible Business Conduct in SMEs. It also complements the work on Climate Change and Corporate Governance and can inform the ongoing review of the G20/OECD Principles of Corporate Governance.

This report provides a spotlight on how the rapidly evolving sustainable finance landscape is affecting SMEs and their transition to net zero. It is divided into five chapters. Chapter 1 provides an overview of the key actors and instruments within the ecosystem for SME sustainable finance. Chapter 2 looks at the drivers for the supply of and demand for sustainable finance for SMEs. Chapter 3 outlines the constraints to the demand and provision of sustainable finance for SMEs. Chapter 4 provides an overview of key policies and instruments that can be utilised to support SME access to sustainable finance. Chapter 5 presents key considerations for policy makers and regulators and explores topics for potential future analytical work.

1 Understanding the sustainable finance landscape for SMEs

The sustainable finance landscape is wide, and increasingly dominated by ESG integration

Environmentally sustainable finance incorporates environmental factors in investment decisions. The way in which these considerations are taken into account varies considerably, depending on the level of proactivity in considering non-financial performance. On the low end of the spectrum are strategies with a less proactive approach, such as exclusionary screening, which focuses on screening out of investments in specific industries or activities (e.g. extraction of fossil fuels, agricultural activities associated with deforestation). In the middle lies the most mainstream strategy, ESG integration, which considers environmental (as well as social and governance impacts) as factors of risk and opportunity in the investment strategy, alongside maximising financial returns. The mid-spectrum also includes the active engagement approach, which targets companies with high emissions but a strong propensity for improvement in their ESG performance. On the high end of the spectrum is impact investing, which pursues or seeks to maximise environmental and social returns, even if they come at the expense of financial returns (Figure 1.1).



Figure 1.1. Sustainable investment strategies by level of consideration of non-financial performance factors

Sources: (OECD, 2020[23]) (Eurosif, 2016[24]) (Busch, Bauer and Orlitzky, 2016[25])

Financial institutions (FIs) can rely on a combination of the aforementioned approaches to achieve net zero. They can seek to reduce the emissions exposure of their portfolios (so-called financed emissions) by allocating more financing toward greening projects (e.g. renewable energy, green infrastructure, carbon removal), whilst reducing exposure to high-emitting sectors or financing their green transition, given the high associated physical and transitional risks (see more in Chapter 2). They can seek to align their portfolios to net zero, which relies on assessing the relative level of alignment of portfolio constituents against net-zero goals. This strategy thus enables continued investment in high emitting sectors to support their green transition; it simultaneously supports the objectives of a just transition, to avoid a sharp exit from carbon-intensive sectors which might leave behind many SMEs as potentially "un-investible". Lastly, FIs can also seek to finance climate solutions, thus providing the real economy with the products, technologies and services that can enable their green transition. These strategies can support different approaches to net zero alignment as outlined in Box 1.1.

Box 1.1. Financial institution approaches to the transition to net zero and climate objectives

The Science Based Targets initiative (the SBTi) is a collaboration between CDP, the United Nations Global Compact, World Resources Institute and the World Wide Fund for Nature. The goal of this initiative is to drive ambitious climate action in the private sector by enabling organisations to set science-based emissions reduction targets. Since 2015 more than 1,000 companies have joined the initiative to set a science-based climate target.

According to the SBTi, there are a number of strategies financial institutions can employ to reach net zero that are also consistent with the 1.5°C goal of the Paris Agreement.

- Reducing Portfolio Emissions Exposure: This strategy involves the reduction of portfolio emissions by shifting the portfolio towards lower emitting sectors or companies, This shift is often the result of adopting exclusion and divestment strategies to gradually reduce exposure to GHGs.
- 2. Increasing Portfolio alignment: net-zero claims are based on FIs aligning all relevant financing activities such that each individual asset achieves a state of net-zero consistent with the SBTi Corporate Net-Zero Standard. Portfolio alignment also alleviates some inherent risks in the first strategy of reducing portfolio emissions exposure, as it can ensure companies that need to decarbonize and have signalled their commitment to do so, receive the financing they need without being constrained by their current emissions profile.
- Contribution to the net-zero economy: net-zero claims are based on FIs both financing decarbonisation activities and explicitly reallocating financing activities to increase availability of climate solutions (e.g. help financing GHG removal technologies) at a rate consistent with global climate goals.

The SBTi methodologies acknowledge the challenge that financial institutions face in obtaining data on SMEs' net zero performance, and thus currently allow for most SME investment to be classified as "not applicable." This further underscores the importance of understanding better the SME-related data gaps and how to address them.

Source: (Science based targets, 2021[26])

ESG integration is the most mainstream form of sustainable investment, providing a framework for how environmental sustainability can be incorporated into finance and investment decisions both among financial institutions and institutional investors. Under the "E-pillar" of ESG integration, environmental considerations are taken into account with the objective of addressing physical and transition risks, as well as opportunities related to climate change and other environmental factors. Notably, unlike corporate social

16 |

responsibility, where sustainability efforts are seen as a guiding principle for ethical corporate management (OECD, 2001_[27]), ESG links environmental and other sustainability criteria with firm performance, focusing on the so-called "material factors" that are likely to impact the financial or operating performance of the enterprise (see Chapter 3). This effectively includes accounting for climate-related risks and vulnerabilities (physical damage, policy and market-related risks, etc.), as well as opportunities afforded by the green transition (clean-tech, renewable energy, green buildings, etc.).

ESG integration has grown rapidly over the past decade, driven by heightened investor scrutiny and demand for sustainable investment. Just a few years ago, only a minority of investors considered sustainability-related factors; yet by 2021, around two-thirds were (EY, 2021_[28]). ESG investing now accounts for an estimated USD 40 trillion in assets under management. This figure is projected to rise to over 50 trillion in 2025, to represent over a third in total global assets under management at that time (Bloomberg, 2021_[29]).

Moreover, the number of financial institutions committed to integrating sustainability factors into their investment and risk management decisions has been increasing. The number of signatories to the UN Principles of Responsible Investments (UN PRI) is expanding rapidly and amounted to 3830 signatories in 2021 (UN PRI, 2021_[30]). Financial institutions are also increasingly developing strategies to strengthen the sustainability of their investments to achieve net zero, as well as the human and financial resources dedicated to these objectives.

The SME sustainable finance ecosystem consists of a wide landscape of actors

The growth in sustainable finance has been accompanied by the proliferation of supporting institutions, instruments and practices. As a result, the sustainable finance ecosystem now includes a wide range of actors, including financing providers (public and private banks, Fintech companies, venture capital funds, etc.), regulators, standard setters, ESG intermediaries, auditing institutions and others. Some of these actors, such as ESG ratings and index providers, have played a minor role in the SME financing landscape up to now due to their relatively limited coverage of SMEs, but they can be expected to be increasingly important as ESG integration becomes more mainstream (see Chapters 3 and 4).

Figure 1.2. The SME sustainable finance ecosystem



Source: Authors.

Private banks

Private banks continue to be the main providers of SME debt finance. Currently banks are also key providers of green financing for SMEs (i.e. financing aimed at green investments) and are likely to continue to play a critical role in boosting SME access to sustainable and green finance going forward.

<u>Commercial banks</u> are increasingly moving toward ESG integration and expansion of their green finance investments in response to broader stakeholder demands (e.g. regulators, investors). They are increasingly establishing sustainable banking teams and implementing ESG strategies to scale sustainable lending including to SMEs. Furthermore, some large commercial banks are also acquiring ESG providers or small-scale ESG-oriented Fintech companies in order to internalise the relevant knowledge and practices related to financing SMEs for sustainability.

<u>Cooperative banks</u> are important drivers of green and sustainable financing for SMEs (Box 1.2). These banks tend to lend more and at a lower cost to SMEs compared to large domestic banks or foreign-owned banks. They also tend to have more local presence than commercial banks. They often provide more long-term lending compared to commercial banks and tend to be more stable and less affected by external economic shocks. This makes them well positioned to meet SME green financing needs, given the long time horizon of green projects as well as their capital-intensive nature (Thomä et al., 2015_[31]).

Box 1.2. Cooperative banks play a key role in financing SMEs for sustainability in many countries

The European Association of Cooperative Banks (EACB), is an early endorser of the UNEP FI Principle for Responsible Banking (PRB), and as of 2020, 14 cooperative banks were also PRB signatories. By integrating sustainability into their strategic processes, these banks have taken a number of actions to mitigate the environmental footprint of SMEs.

Some EACB members (e.g. Group BPCE in France, OP Financial Group in Finland, Rabobank in the Netherlands) have included ESG analysis as part of the assessment of corporate customers' creditworthiness, while others (e.g. Raiffeisen in Switzerland, Crédit Mutuel in France) have provided environmental incentives to climate change adaptation tailoring products to specific geographic contexts and needs (European Association of Cooperative Banks, 2020_[32]).

Other EACB members (e.g. Crédit Agricole in France, the DZ Bank in Germany, OP Financial Group in Finland, Rabobank in the Netherlands, and Raiffeisen in Luxembourg) are issuers of Green Bonds to further foster finance to SMEs with sustainable business models (European Association of Cooperative Banks, 2020[32]).

In Japan, the Shinkin Central Bank, the Central Bank of all cooperative banks, is increasingly promoting ESG-related finance, providing an estimated JPY 70 to 80 billion in investments and loans only in 2020. The bank also manages climate related risks in its portfolio through the development of "Guidelines for Making Responsible Investments and Loans by type of Business" also in 2020 (Shinkin Central Bank, 2020_[33]).

Public Financial Institutions (PFIs)

Public Financial Institutions (PFIs) have a pivotal role in enhancing SMEs' access to sustainable finance. They not only have an extensive relationship with SMEs and with private banks, but they also mobilise private capital and capital market activities in line with their objectives to mitigate market failures and enhance access to finance for SMEs (ADB-OECD, 2014[34]). PFIs often have explicit mandates to provide

18 |

funding to SMEs: they can engage in direct lending or provide guarantees, equity, hybrid instruments and grants specifically dedicated to SMEs (OECD, 2020_[35]). PFIs also play a critical role in providing non-financial support for SMEs to bridge the knowledge, awareness and capacity-related gaps that SMEs face with respect to sustainable investment and the transition to net zero (see Chapter 4). They can also help SMEs to build their capacities to meet future reporting requirements and tap into the growing pool of sustainable financing (see Chapter 3). One of the key impact channels of PFIs is the positive influence they can exert on partner financial institutions: if private FIs have to meet certain environmental requirements in order to work with PFIs, they are encouraged to integrate sustainability better and faster across the products they offer to SMEs and within their wider investment strategies.

As PFIs are often responsible for translating government objectives into implementation on the ground, they are increasingly incorporating sustainability goals into their mandates or creating divisions focused on SME sustainability. For example, in 2021 the British Business Bank (BBB) placed the transition to net-zero at the core of its mission (BBB, 2021_[36]). PFIs are also increasingly supporting and following the progress of companies with sustainable business models, or that produce innovative green products such as cleantech. For example, in 2017-18 the Business Development Bank of Canada (BDC) and Export Development Canada provided CAD 1.4 billion in growth capital and project finance to clean-tech entrepreneurs. (BDC, 2018_[37]). Similarly, the BBB is actively investing in green technology companies in collaboration with the private sector through public-private funds: the Bank's programmes have supported £251m in clean tech investment between Q4 2014 and Q2 2021 (BBB, 2022_[38]). The Industrial Bank of Korea (IBK) has expanded the supply of sustainability-linked loans, green investments, and ESG bonds including social bonds. IBK plans to initiate the issuance of its first green bonds in 2022 (IBK, 2022_[39]).

At the European level, the European Investment Bank Group (EIB and EIF) – as the EU Climate Bank - is an important partner in the European Green Deal, playing a leading role in the implementation of the Paris Agreement and the Sustainable Development Goals. The EIB Group Climate Bank Roadmap 2021-2025 guides the climate ambition of the Group.

Fintech

Fintech companies have gradually seen a market opportunity in innovations that can mobilise sustainable finance for SMEs or facilitate SMEs' access to sustainable finance. Green Fintech solutions include digital and payment accounts solutions that can enable SMEs to measure their environmental footprint, as well as data and analytics solutions that can enable SMEs to get ESG ratings. They can also provide investment, asset and crowdfunding solutions though online platforms that increase the pool of available financing for sustainability-oriented projects (Box 1.3). In recent years, the number of platforms with the specific objective to promote environmental causes has increased significantly. For instance, the United Kingdom is becoming an important hub for green crowdfunding, with platforms seeing an expansion in green investing, such as through crowd bonds to fund local green projects (Peer2Peer, $2020_{[40]}$). Similarly in Germany, sustainable crowdfunding platforms, such as Bettervest, that finance projects which are environmentally and socially sustainable are rising (Bettervest, $2022_{[41]}$). In Italy, crowdfunding platforms run competitions where the platform donates 25% for a green project and 75% is crowdfunded (McDaniels and Robins, $2017_{[42]}$)

Box 1.3. Green Fintech offers diverse solutions to enterprises and investors

The rapidly growing green Fintech sector is a source of diverse innovative solutions for SMEs and investors. These include:

Green digital and payment account solutions integrate green features into the payment experience, including carbon, plastic or water footprint accounting based on transactions data or automated offsetting of green externalities.

Green digital investment solutions provide automated investment solutions such as retail algorithmic trading focused on green assets, automated green investment advice, portfolio allocations and risk assessment based on green criteria

Digital ESG data and analytics solutions enable the collection of data and analytics related to ESG ratings, digital green indexing, etc.

Green digital crowdfunding and syndication platforms facilitate the raising of green equity, loans and donations from a large number of individuals or institutional investors.

Green digital risk analysis and insuretech provide solutions to minimise the risks related to climate change or other natural disasters, including automated risk evaluation and monitoring tools, digital green insurance, dynamic pricing and underwriting of green assets, etc.

Green digital deposit and lending solutions enable the use of digital savings to finance environmental projects. They include green digital loans, green linked or transition loans with automated monitoring and green digital mortgages.

Green digital asset solutions include tokens and crypto currencies with green properties and blockchain capital market infrastructure built for green use cases. Some examples of such assets include green utility tokens to reward lower emissions, tokenised carbon credits, green cryptocurrencies designed to be spent on green produces only etc.

Green regtech solutions support regulatory, compliance and reporting requirements. They can include analyses on green taxonomy alignment of assets, monitor the quality of disclosure using AI technology etc.

Source: Green Digital Finance Alliance and the Swiss Green Fintech Network https://greendigitalfinancealliance.org/green-fintech-classification/

Venture capital

Venture capital also plays a crucial role in the financial ecosystem, including in financing ecoentrepreneurship and innovation. In recent years, many VC funds have recognised climate tech as a growing investment opportunity, and as a result their investments in this sector have grown rapidly (UNPRI, 2021_[43]). Between 2020 and 2021, for example, VC investments in climate tech grew by 210%, with the average deal size nearly quadrupling (PWC, 2021_[44]). The S&P Global Clean Energy Index, which provides liquid, tradable exposure in companies involved in clean-energy, has generated annualised total returns of more than 40% over the past three years (The Economist, 2021_[45]).

Furthermore, VC funds are increasingly incorporating sustainability criteria in their investment decisions, since VC investments can be exposed to a range of ESG risks (UNPRI, 2021_[43]). According to the European Investment Fund's (EIF) latest survey on VC funds and business angels (BA), approximately 7 in 10 VCs incorporate ESG criteria into their assessment, while 6 in 10 business angels do the same (EIF, 2020_[46]).

Debt markets

Various types of institutions, including governments, financial establishments and non-financial large corporations, issue green bonds with proceeds used to finance SMEs' greening projects. SMEs, which are unable to enter debt market directly, depend on other institutions, mainly banks, to access this capital. Banks can, for example, issue green bonds linked to aggregated SME green projects, or they can issue green securitizations linked to green loans for SMEs (McDaniels and Robins, 2017_[47]). Another way in which SMEs can access debt markets is through the issuance of mini-bonds. (European Commission, 2016_[48]). They are unlisted bonds typically issued by small or start-up companies, or companies that find it difficult to raise funds from institutional investors or borrow money from a bank. Unlike traditional bonds, mini bonds cannot be traded and must be held until maturity, which can make them a less flexible and riskier choice for investors. As a result of these higher risks, mini bonds typically offer higher returns compared to traditional bonds. They are also less regulated, so they require sound risk management both on the part of issuers and investors (FCA, 2022_[49]).

Insurance companies

Insurance companies have a role to play in driving sustainable finance for SMEs by de-risking environmental investments and by limiting coverage for certain polluting assets or sectors. Currently, insurers play an active role in helping companies to secure equity and reduce debt costs by offering insurance cover, which is important to attract both capital and expertise. However, in some sectors de-risking actions are more complex to implement, as the volume and quantity of claims may not be affordable. This can impact the economic viability of businesses or entire sectors and may result in excessive caution while risks are assessed (Marsh Mclennan, 2021_[50]). Companies with higher risk profiles such as innovative start-ups and SMEs that operate in eco-innovations may face this problem. Collaboration and strategies to transfer risk are currently being implemented by insurers in order to drive finance towards sustainable projects. Insurers also play an important role by steering underwriting portfolios towards Paris alignment. For example, many insurance companies have committed to cease coverage to new fossil fuel related industries. Other insurers assess the insured's activities or assets. The UN Net Zero Insurance Alliance and its 29 members of leading insurers are working to advance this agenda (UNEP FI, 2022_[51]).

Regulators and policy makers

Public institutions regulate financial markets and institutions. They also design, implement, monitor and evaluate policies and instruments related to the provision of SME financing. All of these actions can have implications for the supply and demand for sustainable finance for SMEs.

Regulators, whether national or supranational like the EU, mandate rules that enterprises and financial institutions have to comply with. In the context of SME sustainable finance, regulators, for example, determine the non-financial disclosure and reporting requirements, which has implications for sustainability integration in financing and across value chains. Notably, the extent to which enterprises, including financial institutions, are required to disclose their emissions (e.g. whether they have to report on Scopes 1, 2 and 3 emissions if they do face disclosure requirements) can have implications for the progress of net zero alignment, activity of the corporate sector and the supply and demand for SME sustainable finance. So can the development of taxonomies which define sustainable activities. Likewise, the types of data that enterprises are required to report on can be an important impetus for net zero action or lack thereof. Whether and how SME reporting and other regulatory requirements are differentiated from those for large enterprises, with due consideration not to disincentivise growth, can have an impact on ESG integration and access to sustainable finance by SMEs (see Box 1.4). The extent to which ESG data, ratings and related services are regulated also affects the sustainable finance landscape for SMEs.

20 |

In their supervisory capacity, central banks can influence ESG integration through climate stress testing requirements, or the integration of sustainability criteria in their own operations (decarbonisation of portfolios, disclosure requirements for collateral, etc.). Climate stress tests take into account how physical and market risks related to climate change can impact the financial sector's cash flows, capital needs, market valuations, etc., under different scenarios of climate change (Adrian et al., 2022_[52]).

Public institutions, including government ministries and SME agencies, also have an important role in designing and implementing SME-related policies and providing financial and non-financial support to SMEs. This includes not only policies and instruments to address challenges related to SMEs' access to finance (e.g. through credit guarantees, incentives for SMEs' participation in financial markets, etc.), but also incentives, subsidies and other measures to incentivise SMEs' investment in greening. Public institutions also devise policies to foster the publicly and privately provided non-financial support services that can support SMEs in building the knowledge, skills and capacities needed to support their net zero transition and demand for sustainable finance. These policies can then be implemented by PFIs or other relevant public or private actors in the ecosystem (see Chapter 3).

ESG intermediaries

ESG ratings providers: Ratings providers evaluate and rate companies – most publicly listed companies and many private companies – on their environmental, social and governance (ESG) performance. Some of the ratings are based on quantitative methodologies, using and weighing metrics based on data, either offered by corporate issuers or taken from other industry data sources. Institutional investors, asset managers, financial institutions and others increasingly rely on these ratings (and the underlying data) to assess and measure the ESG performance of companies they invest in or want to invest in (OECD, 2020_[8]). This assessment also forms the basis of informal and formal investor engagement with companies (Huber and Comstock, 2017_[53]). However, few ratings providers currently assess SMEs specifically. Moreover, the data used, methodologies and ratings vary considerably across providers and in the absence of greater transparency, this variation poses challenges in interpretation and use for financial institutions, investors and SMEs (see Chapter 3).

ESG index providers: Index providers utilise ESG ratings to create market indices that enable investors to track the performance of ESG-oriented market portfolios. These index providers offer a range of stylised benchmarks that, in turn, allow for the development of fund products for passive or active investment. They also enable portfolio managers to utilise the index as a benchmark to compare their ability to generate excess risk-adjusted returns (OECD, 2020_[8]). In recent years, the number of ESG indices has soared spurred by the growth in ESG-related data and benchmarks (see Chapter 3). This, in turn, has fostered the rapid growth in ESG funds and exchange-traded funds (ETFs) (Capital Monitor, 2021_[54]).

<u>Providers of auditing services</u>: Audits enable independent verification of the validity of data provided by companies on their ESG performance. As discussed in more detail in Chapter 3, ESG ratings rely significantly on self-reported data, so the quality, objectivity and comparability of that data is difficult to assess without audits.

<u>Providers of ESG-related tools and services</u>: Many non-governmental organisations as well as consultancy firms support SMEs in their decarbonisation and sustainability reporting endeavours. These companies are developing tools to help SMEs identify and measure the sources of their emissions and environmental footprint, develop relevant science-based targets for emissions reduction, take action and monitor their progress toward the identified targets. Many companies are also helping FIs in these endeavours.

Box 1.4. Selected issues for sustainability regulation

Disclosure requirements

Treatment of SME vs. large enterprises: Sustainability-related reporting requirements for SMEs will differ among countries. Most SMEs are currently not required to report on their sustainability performance and those that do report, do so voluntarily. Yet in some countries, most notably the EU members, there is already a timeline for when listed SMEs will be mandated to disclose data on their sustainability performance. Regulations can also differ in terms of what they require from SMEs. It remains to be seen if SMEs will face the same reporting requirements as large enterprises or if they will face a more simplified reporting scheme that is proportional to their resources and capacities. These considerations, among others, are likely to have important implications for the extent and pace at which SMEs are likely to adopt green practices and seek financing for green investments across different jurisdictions.

Scopes of emissions: Disclosure requirements can differ in terms of the scope of emissions they cover. Some regulators are putting forth mandatory disclosure of emissions across all three scopes for large enterprises and financial institutions (for financial institutions, Scope 3 emissions include their "financed emissions" i.e. the emissions stemming from their portfolios). How Scope 3 emissions are treated, has important implications for both the supply of and demand for sustainable finance. If large enterprises are required to report on them, SMEs within their value chain would have to provide the relevant data and could face stronger incentives to improve their sustainability performance around key reported indicators. Similarly, if FIs are required to report on their portfolio emissions - which according to data provided by FIs are between 100 and 1000 times higher than the emissions stemming from the banks' own operations (Economist, 2020_[55]) - they are more likely to start allocating more financing toward better performing SMEs that can or already provide the relevant data on their sustainability performance and/or high-emitting SMEs that have credible plans and investments in place to reduce their carbon footprint.

Materiality: Regulatory requirements can also differ in terms of how they define materiality. Materiality can be defined based on the principle of financial materiality, which means that environmental factors are only considered as factors of risk and opportunity for the firm with the end goal of maximising firm value. This is different from environmental and social materiality, which aim to identify and assess enterprises' impacts on the economy, society and the environment. In current proposals for sustainability disclosure requirements, the treatment of materiality differs, with some regulators opting to use double materiality in defining reporting requirements (i.e. enterprises and financial institutions have to report) and others focusing only on financially material factors.

Risks and opportunities: Disclosure requirements may entail considerations of (material) risks related to climate change only, or they can also mandate reporting on how financial institutions are addressing climate-related opportunities. The Taskforce for Climate-related Financial Disclosures (TCFD) framework recommends the consideration and reporting on both risks and opportunities related to climate change. Risks entail physical risks from severe weather events (e.g. floods, hurricanes, etc.) and chronic changes in the climate (e.g. higher temperatures, rising sea levels, etc.) as well as transition risks related to regulatory changes, changing consumer demand, etc. (see Chapter 2). Opportunities, on the other hand, entail considerations of improved resource efficiency, new products and markets and other benefits that can accrue to enterprises from investments in greening.

Source: (The SustainAbility Institute and Persefoni, 2022[56])

Standard setters, international initiatives and high-level guidance

International disclosure and standard setting bodies provide guidance, frameworks and standards for the measurement and reporting on the sustainability-related performance of enterprises across different industries. The past decade has seen a proliferation of disclosure standards and organisations, driven by the growing demand for companies to provide investors and other stakeholders with information on how climate-related risks are being managed (Box 1.5). However, this rapid growth also has created considerable complexity and confusion both among investors and issuers, leading to calls for "improving the completeness, consistency, comparability, reliability and auditability of sustainability reporting" (IOSCO, 2021^[57]).

As a result, the past year has seen increased efforts to align initiatives and frameworks. Most notably, the newly established International Sustainability Standards Board (ISSB), which consolidated three other organisations (CDSB, IIRC and SASB), has developed the "General Requirements for Disclosure of Sustainability-related Financial Information and Climate-related Disclosures," whose main objective is to provide a global baseline that individual jurisdictions and regulators can adopt or otherwise use when they develop their own disclosure requirements (see Box 1.5).

The recently established Impact Management Platform, whose Secretariat is hosted by the OECD, represents a collaboration between leading providers of public good standards, frameworks, tools, and guidance for managing sustainability impacts, whose objective among other goals is to identify opportunities to clarify actions of impact management, with a focus on advancing and demonstrating the interoperability among the different resources (IMP, 2021_[58]). Likewise, UNEP FI is working with peer organisations towards a complete and coherent system of norms and guidance for impact management (UNEP FI, 2022_[59]).

High level guidance is also provided through principles and guidelines developed by international organisations (OECD, UN, World Bank, WEF, etc.) working on these topics. These principles are not legally binding, but they provide high-level guidance to policy makers, enterprises and other stakeholders on different aspects of sustainability. Adherence to these principles also represents a way to showcase entities' commitments to these objectives. Relevant high level guidance developed by the OECD on this topic includes: the 2022 Updated OECD/G20 High-Level Principles on SME Finance¹; the Policy Guidance on Market Practices to Strengthen ESG investing and Finance a Climate Transition²; OECD Guidance on Transition Finance; OECD Principles for Corporate Governance³; OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises⁴; OECD Due Diligence Guidelines for Responsible Business Conduct⁵; OECD Due Diligence Guidelines of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas⁶. Furthermore, the G20, through its Sustainable Finance Working Group, has undertaken work to develop a framework on transition finance, improve the credibility of private sector FI commitments and scale up sustainable finance instruments (G20 Sustainable Finance Working Group, 2022_[60]).

¹ <u>https://www.oecd.org/cfe/smes/2022-Update-OECD-G20-HLP-on-SME-Financing.pdf</u>

² <u>https://www.oecd.org/publications/policy-guidance-on-market-practices-to-strengthen-esg-investing-and-finance-a-climate-transition-2c5b535c-en.htm</u>

³ <u>https://www.oecd.org/corporate/principles-corporate-governance/</u>

⁴ <u>https://www.oecd.org/corporate/mne/</u>

⁵ <u>https://www.oecd.org/investment/due-diligence-guidance-for-responsible-business-conduct.htm</u>

⁶ <u>https://www.oecd.org/corporate/mne/mining.htm</u>

Box 1.5. Selected sustainability disclosure organisations

The International Sustainability Standards Board (ISSB) was created in order to deliver a comprehensive global baseline of sustainability-related disclosure standards that provide investors and other capital market participants with information about companies' sustainability-related risks and opportunities to help them make informed decisions. It was created in 2021 by merging three other organisations, the <u>Sustainability Accounting Standards Board</u> (SASB), which provided guidance to guide materiality of metrics across industries, which in turn are used by ESG assessors; <u>Climate Disclosure Standards Board</u> (CDSB) which was working to provide material information for investors and financial markets through the integration of climate change related information into mainstream financial reporting; <u>International Integrated Reporting Council</u> (IIRC) was a global coalition of regulators, investors, companies, standard setters, the accounting profession, academia and NGOs. The coalition promote communication about value creation as the next step in the evolution of corporate reporting.

Global Reporting Initiative (GRI), an international independent standards organisation, provides specific standards of reporting key sustainability metrics by industry, based on engagement with a host of stakeholders and standard setters on sustainability issues.

The Taskforce for Climate-related Financial Disclosures (TCFD), under the auspices of the Financial Stability Board, developed a set of key recommendations for the disclosure of climate-related financial disclosures considered to be material to investors and lenders.

The Glasgow Financial Alliance for Net Zero (GFANZ) is a global coalition of leading financial institutions committed to accelerating the decarbonisation of the economy. GFANZ provides the tools and resources the financial sector needs to implement its net-zero commitments, which are made in accordance with the UN Race to Zero campaign's criteria.

International Corporate Governance Network (ICGN) is to promote effective standards of corporate governance and investor stewardship to advance efficient markets and sustainable economies world-wide.

Source: (OECD, ESG Investing and the Climate Transition: Market Practices, Issues and Policy Considerations, 2020)

A range of green instruments has the potential to meet SME financing needs

SMEs need access to different financing instruments to fit their diverse sustainable investment needs. As most SMEs are eco-adopters, i.e. firms seeking to improve the sustainability of their operations, access to debt and other low risk/low return financing (e.g. leasing) is critical to enable these enterprises' investments in greening. Eco entrepreneurs and innovators, on the other hand, need access to risk financing (equity, grants) in order to develop and scale up their risky innovative projects in clean-tech and beyond.

Key instruments for green and sustainable finance include:

Green loans: Green loans are the most widely used sustainable finance instruments. They include funding committed exclusively to finance green projects such as climate change, natural resources depletion, loss of biodiversity, and air, water and soil pollution. These instruments involve a periodic reporting by the borrower to the lender of the actual use of proceeds, through qualitative or quantitative performance measures (e.g. electricity generation, or reduction of GhG emissions). They are well-suited to finance eco-adoption and eco-innovation and thus are likely to be the main source of finance for the green transition in the near term.

Green loans can be extended as direct loans provided by banks and PFIs or indirect loans from PFIs channelled through private banks and/or other service providers (e.g. energy providers). Green loans can

be provided on concessional terms - i.e. terms that are (substantially) more favourable compared to what can be obtained on the market. That means they can offer below-the market interest rates, longer grant periods or other more favourable terms. Such loans may be conditional on measures going beyond regulatory requirements (e.g. use of best available techniques or best management practices).

Private lending to SMEs can be supported through **green credit guarantees** from public or private institutions. Green credit guarantees have specific eligibility criteria aligned with environmental objectives that can be based on the use of proceeds and/or on the characteristics of borrowers. Green guarantees may have monitoring and evaluation frameworks to measure and report on the environmental performance of the guaranteed portfolio.

Green bridge loans: These loans provide SMEs with short-term financing options before more long-term financing can be secured. This instrument is particularly useful for green pioneer companies facing high upfront costs and risks in early-stage development and between funding rounds, e.g. developing cutting-edge technologies in areas such as clean energy or mobility.

Green supply chain finance / green factoring: Supply chain finance involves a buyer approving its supplier invoices for financing by a bank when a product or service is provided. This type of financing helps the supplier get short-term credit and optimize working capital, while the buyer gets more time to pay off balances (OECD, 2015_[61]). Green supply chain finance entails the provision of financing at preferential conditions upon demonstrated sustainability performance and can vary depending on the sustainability performance (ESG Today, 2022_[62]).

Green bonds: Green bonds are fixed income instruments designed to finance climate- or environmentrelated projects. Large and more established SMEs can issue green bonds themselves, but the majority of SMEs can benefit from green bonds indirectly i.e. via financing from the proceeds of green bond issued by financial institutions. Mini-bonds, meanwhile, can be issued by green start-ups or SMEs. They often cannot be traded and must be held until maturity, as they do not usually have a secondary market for investors to exit early. Green mini bonds are also less regulated and given their high perceived risk, they offer higher returns compared to traditional bonds.

Green equity instruments: Green equity includes both venture capital and private equity aimed specifically at funding innovative solutions to address environmental challenges (e.g. Green-tech, sustainability start-ups). Green VCs typically fund the development of pilot-scale green projects where investments can have long funding periods. This includes continuous monitoring and reporting, and investors are directly involved in the corporate governance of investees to ensure products and processes are aligned to climate objectives. PE funds finance green start-ups in advanced stages and incorporate green indicators to evaluate performance. Green equity can also include investments from public funds aimed at promoting green entrepreneurship and innovation.

Green grants: Green grants can be used to help firms offset high upfront costs related to the implementation of green technologies and/or processes as well as to incentivise the production of green products and services. They can be provided solely as grants or as part of hybrid financing programmes in combination with debt or equity financing.

Hybrid financing instruments: With these instruments, PFIs are able to offer additional incentives for SMEs' green transition. SMEs are likely to benefit more from green investments as compared to alternative investments, because of favourable financing conditions, e.g. when a green loan is connected to a grant. For example, PFIs can provide a certain percentage of the green loan in the form of a grant if the company uses the grant for targeted green measures such as investment in renewable energy or energy efficiency.

ESG-linked instruments: ESG-linked instruments are financing instruments that tie the financing conditions to the sustainability/ESG performance of the issuer/recipient. They can include ESG-linked loans or ESG-linked bonds. ESG-linked loans have a dynamic interest rate linked solely to selected sustainability performance indicators, such as carbon emissions or a specific ESG target. Beneficial

conditions are not tied to the use of proceeds (like in green concessional loans). ESG-linked bonds have coupons linked to sustainability performance targets (e.g. EU Taxonomy, UN Sustainable Development Goals related to climate change or environmental degradation).

Table 1.1 provides an overview of the different instruments for sustainable and green financing for SMEs.

Instrument	Typology	Actors involved	Characteristics	Environmental aspects of the instrument
Green loans	Debt	PFI, Banks	Lending to green SMEs can be enhanced through targeted SME lending portfolios or green credit lines.	Loans whose funds are committed exclusively to finance green projects such as climate change, natural resources depletion, loss of biodiversity, and air, water and soil pollution. These instruments involve a periodic reporting by the borrower to the lender of the actual use of proceeds, through qualitative or quantitative performance measures (e.g. electricity generation, or reduction of GHG emissions).
Concessional loans	Debt	PFI, Non- Commercial banks	As PFI are supported by governments to achieve policy goals, they are in a position to provide loans with favourable terms for SMEs i.e. grace periods and low interest rates	Loans used specifically for environmental investments and granted with (substantially) more favourable terms compared to market loans (below-the market interest rates, longer grant periods or a combination of both). Such loans may be conditional on measures going beyond regulatory requirements. (e.g. use of best available techniques or best management practices).
Bridge loans	Debt	PFI, Investors	Bridge loans can be crucial for the survival of green projects. Given the large risk of sustainable projects, this instrument allows the SME to have capital until permanent or next stage financing can be obtained.	Instrument particularly useful for green pioneer companies facing high upfront costs and risks in early stage development phases and between funding rounds, e.g. developing cutting-edge technologies in areas such as clean energy or mobility.
Revolving credit	Debt	PFI, Banks	Revolving credit give flexibility to green SMEs as they can use funds when they need it. The requested amount is available, once used and repaid, the credit replenishes.	Green revolving credits are often dedicated to fund energy efficiency, renewable energy, and/or sustainability projects that generate cost savings. A portion of the savings are used to replenish Green Revolving Funds allowing reinvestment in future similar projects.
Loan guarantees to banks	Debt	PFI, Banks, Mutual Guarantee Societies	PFIs can incentivize bank lending by providing guarantees to green credit lines. Eco-credits are examples of loan guarantees to promote energy efficiency projects	Green credit guarantees have specific eligibility criteria aligned with environmental objectives that can be based on the use of proceeds and/or on the characteristics of borrowers. Green guarantees may have monitor and evaluation frameworks to measure and report climate performance and disclose the carbon footprint of the guaranteed portfolio.
Green supply chain financing/ green factoring	Debt	PFIs, Banks, Enterprises	Financial institutions as well as enterprises can use this instrument to support SME greening in supply chains.	Supply chain finance involves a buyer approving its supplier invoices for financing by a bank when a product or service is provided. This type of financing helps the supplier get short-term credit and optimize working capital, while the buyer gets more time to pay off balances. Green supply chain finance entails the provision of financing at preferential rates upon demonstrated sustainability performance. Such preferential rates can potentially improve along with sustainability scores.

Table 1.1. Typology of sustainable and green financing instruments for SMEs

FINANCING SMES FOR SUSTAINABILITY: DRIVERS, CONSTRAINTS AND POLICIES © OECD 2022

26 |

Grants for green projects	Grants	PFI	PFI can channel governmental grants for green SME projects. Grants can include cash transfers as well as technical support.	While green subsidies are specifically used to help firms offset high upfront costs related to the implementation of green technologies and/or processes, green grants can be used for a broader set of purposes (e.g. incentivize production of green products and services).
Equity	Equity	Impact Investors, PFI, Venture capital funds	Equity is one of the main instruments used by impact investors but it can also be used by PFIs and private financial institutions	Green Equity includes both Venture Capital and Private Equity aimed specifically at funding innovative solutions to address environmental challenges (e.g. Green-tech, sustainability start- ups). Green VC typically fund the development of pilot-scale green projects where investments can have long funding periods. It has continuous monitoring and reporting, and investors are directly involved in corporate governance to ensure products and processes are aligned to climate objectives. PE fund green start-ups in advanced stages, and also incorporate green indicators to evaluate performance.
Hybrid Financing	Equity and Debt	Impact Investors, PFI	Hybrid instruments combine debt and equity. It is useful for SMEs as they can convert outstanding debt into equity.	With hybrid financing instruments PFIs are able to offer additional incentives for SMEs' green transition. SMEs are likely to benefit more from green investments as compared to alternative investments because of favourable financing conditions, e.g. when a green loan is connected to a grant. For example, PFIs can provide a certain percentage of the green loan in the form of a grant if the company uses the grant for targeted green measures such as investment in renewable energies or energy efficiency.
Mini-green bonds	Capital Markets	Banks, PFI, Impact Investors	They are smaller green bonds to allow the access of unlisted SMEs to capital markets. Mini bonds can complement large green bonds. The downside is that they are often perceived as risky investments, thus they are guaranteed by public institutions.	A bond instrument committed exclusively to financing environmental or climate projects. Mini-bonds are issued by green start-ups or SMEs. They often can't be traded and must be held until maturity, as they do not usually have a secondary market for investors to exit early. Green mini bonds are also less regulated, and given their high perceived risk they offer higher returns compared to traditional bonds.
ESG-linked instruments	Debt, capital markets	Banks, PFIs, Impact investors	Loans or bonds whose financing conditions are tied to the sustainability/ESG performance of the issuer.	ESG-linked loans have a dynamic interest rate linked solely to selected sustainability performance indicators, such as carbon emissions or a specific ESG target. Beneficial conditions are not tied to the use of proceeds (like in green concessional loans). ESG-linked bonds have coupons linked to sustainability performance targets (e.g. EU Taxonomy, UN Sustainable Development Goals related to climate change or environmental degradation).

Source: OECD, based on (ASEAN, 2019_[63]), (European Commission, 2017_[64]), (European Parliamentary Research Service, 2021_[61]), (FCA, 2022_[49]), (KFW, 2022_[65]), (McDaniels and Robins, 2017_[47]), (OECD, 2015_[61]), (Sustainalytics, 2022_[66]), (The Montreal Group, 2016_[67]), (Kim et al., 2022_[68]), (US Department of Energy, 2021_[69]), and (World Bank, 2021_[70]) (Lin, 2022_[71]).

2 What drives sustainable finance for SMEs?

Most SMEs are only at the beginning of their journey to net zero and account for a relatively small share of sustainable finance investments. Enabling SMEs to reap the benefits from sustainable finance and investment requires an understanding of what drives the demand for and the supply of sustainable finance for SMEs. This chapter explores how different imperatives to adapt to the net zero transition affect the willingness of financial institutions to allocate more capital toward sustainable investment by SMEs. Likewise, it considers how different factors drive SMEs' demand for green finance and investment. (British Business Bank, 2021[15]; Business Development Bank of Canada, 2021[16]).

The need to manage risks and seize opportunities related to the net zero transition is driving the supply of sustainable finance

Banks, insurance companies and other financial institutions are increasingly taking into account the potential impacts of physical and transition risks related to climate change in their SME-related assets and liabilities. The range of impacts is wide, from material damage related to increasingly severe weather events, to the risks posed by the green transition itself, including regulatory, technology, market and reputation-related risks (Table 2.1). This is an important driver for the provision of sustainable finance as a key aspect of managing these risks within SME portfolios entails allocating capital to projects and SMEs with relatively lower climate-related risks or relatively stronger action to mitigate those risks (measured for example by ESG ratings/assessment).

Туре	Climate-Related Risks	Potential Financial Impacts					
Transition Risks	Policy and Legal						
	 Increased pricing of GHG emissions Enhanced emissions-reporting obligations Mandates on and regulation of existing products and services Exposure to litigation 	 Increased operating costs (e.g., higher compliance costs, increased insurance premiums) Write-offs, asset impairment, and early retirement of existing assets due to policy changes Increased costs and/or reduced demand for products and services resulting from fines and judgments 					
	Technology						
	 Substitution of existing products and services with lower emissions options Unsuccessful investment in new technologies Costs to transition to lower emissions technology 	 Write-offs and early retirement of existing assets Reduced demand for products and services Research and development (R&D) expenditures in new and alternative technologies Capital investments in technology development Costs to adopt/deploy new practices and processes 					
	Markets						
	 Changing customer behaviour Uncertainty in market signals Increased cost of raw materials 	 Reduced demand for goods and services due to shift in consumer preferences Increased production costs due to changing input prices (e.g., 					

Table 2.1. Examples of climate-related risks and opportunities and potential financial impacts

Туре	Climate-Related Risks	Potential Financial Impacts
		 energy, water) and output requirements (e.g., waste treatment) Abrupt and unexpected shifts in energy costs Change in revenue mix and sources, resulting in decreased revenues Re-pricing of assets (e.g., fossil fuel reserves, land valuations, securities valuations)
		Reputation
	 Shifts in consumer preferences – Stigmatization of sector – Increased stakeholder concern or negative stakeholder feedback 	 Reduced revenue from decreased demand for goods/services Reduced revenue from decreased production capacity (e.g., delayed planning approvals, supply chain interruptions) Reduced revenue from negative impacts on workforce management and planning (e.g., employee attraction and retention) – Reduction in capital availability
Physical risks	Acute – Increased severity of extreme weather events such as cyclones and floods Chronic – Changes in precipitation patterns and extreme variability in weather patterns – Rising mean temperatures – Rising sea levels	 Reduced revenue from decreased production capacity (e.g., transport difficulties, supply chain interruptions) Reduced revenue and higher costs from negative impacts on workforce (e.g., health, safety, absenteeism) Write-offs and early retirement of existing assets (e.g., damage to property and assets in "high-risk" locations) Increased operating costs (e.g., inadequate water supply for hydroelectric plants or to cool nuclear and fossil fuel plants) Increased capital costs (e.g., damage to facilities) Reduced revenues from lower sales/output Increased insurance premiums and potential for reduced availability of insurance on assets in "high-risk" locations
Туре	Climate-Related Opportunities	Potential Financial Impacts
Resource Efficiency	 Use of more efficient modes of transport Use of more efficient production and distribution processes Use of recycling Move to more efficient buildings Reduced water usage and consumption 	 Reduced operating costs (e.g., through efficiency gains and cost reductions) Increased production capacity, resulting in increased revenues Increased value of fixed assets (e.g., highly rated energy efficient buildings) Benefits to workforce management and planning (e.g., improved health and safety, employee satisfaction) resulting in lower costs
Energy Source	 Use of lower-emission sources of energy Use of supportive policy incentives Use of new technologies Participation in carbon market Shift toward decentralized energy generation 	 Reduced operational costs (e.g., through use of lowest cost abatement) Reduced exposure to future fossil fuel price increases Reduced exposure to GHG emissions and therefore less sensitivity to changes in cost of carbon – Returns on investment in low-emission technology Increased capital availability (e.g., as more investors favour lower-emissions producers) Reputational benefits resulting in increased demand for goods/services
Products and Services	 Development and/or expansion of low emission goods and services Development of climate adaptation and insurance risk solutions Development of new products or services through R&D and innovation – Ability to diversify business activities Shift in consumer preferences 	 Increased revenue through demand for lower emissions products and services Increased revenue through new solutions to adaptation needs (e.g., insurance risk transfer products and services) Better competitive position to reflect shifting consumer preferences, resulting in increased revenues
Markets	 Access to new markets Use of public-sector incentives Access to new assets and locations needing insurance coverage 	 Increased revenues through access to new and emerging markets (e.g., partnerships with governments, development banks) Increased diversification of financial assets (e.g., green bonds and infrastructure)

Note: The sub-category risks described under each major category are not mutually exclusive, and some overlap exists. Source: (Task Force on Climate Related Financial Disclosures, 2017[72])

The net zero transition of financial institutions also entails managing climate-related opportunities. For financial institutions, these predominantly entail providing new products and services to SMEs that are borne out of the needs of the net zero transition, which include the aforementioned green and ESG-linked instruments as well as non-financial services linked to sustainability measurement and reporting.

Financial institutions are subject to more stringent regulatory requirements on nonfinancial performance

Financial institutions are becoming subject to increased regulatory scrutiny and requirements related to their performance on a range of sustainability factors. The introduction of sustainability-related disclosure requirements for financial institutions serve as incentives for channelling more financing toward investments with better environmental performance (as measured for example by ESG ratings or scores) or investments that would improve the sustainability performance of carbon-intensive industries and enterprises (Box 2.1). Financial industry regulators are also increasingly conducting trial exercises in climate stress testing or scenario analysis in order to assess the preparedness of financial institutions to meet supervisory expectations regarding climate risk management and practices, including on their SME assets.

Box 2.1. Non-financial disclosure requirements driving sustainable finance

Financial institutions as well as large (publicly traded) enterprises are increasingly required to report on their non-financial performance. Non-financial disclosures related to climate can help investors to better evaluate price risks related to carbon emissions reduction goals, and could, thus, encourage firms to adopt strategies which would curb their exposures to such risks (e.g. by investing in products that are less carbon-intensive) (Better et al. 2016).

Many OECD countries are raising the requirements for reporting on non-financial performance. **In the European Union**, for example, the draft Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive proposes to mandate reporting on emissions across the entire value chain (i.e. Scopes 1, 2 and 3) and the reporting requirements are based on double materiality in line with the TCFD recommendations. The Directive also proposes an extension of companies with reporting requirements to include listed small and medium enterprises, depending on the country-level regulations, starting from January 2026. Non-listed SMEs will also be able to voluntarily disclose their non-financial information, and will be allowed to report according to standards that are simpler than the standards that will apply for large companies (Ernest & Young, 2022_[73]).

In the US, meanwhile, the **Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC)** recently unveiled proposals to enhance and standardise climate-related disclosures for all US public companies. Under the proposal, listed companies would have to report on all climate indicators that are "reasonably likely to have a material impact on their business, results of operations, or financial condition." In other words, the SEC proposal is currently based on the concept on financial materiality only. Likewise, the SEC proposal does not require mandatory reporting of Scope 3 emissions. Sustainability reporting remains voluntary for non-public companies (SEC, 2022_[74])

Canada will require banks and insurance companies to provide disclosures on their climate-related risks and exposures beginning in 2024. These disclosure requirements will have to be aligned with the Task Force on Climate-Related Financial Disclosures (TCFD). The plan covers different sectors which are considered central for the economy's greening, including energy, mineral mining or agriculture among others (ESG Today, 2022_[75]). The current plan entails a phased introduction of reporting requirements including for scope 1, 2 and 3 emissions.

30 |

In Korea, the Financial Services Commission (FSC) announced its plans to encourage listed companies to voluntarily disclose ESG information via sustainability report issuance by 2025, and gradually require mandatory ESG disclosures for all listed companies starting 2030 (FSC, 2021_[76]).

The **Financial Stability Board's Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures** (TCFD) recommends mandatory disclosure requirements for all financial organizations – including banks, insurance companies, asset managers and asset owners – in their public financial filings (TCFD 2016b). Banks, insurers, pension funds and investors with balance sheets of USD 139 trillion are demanding TCFD-aligned climate disclosure from companies (SEC, 2022_[74]).

The extent to which these regulatory changes will play a role in strengthening the supply of sustainable finance for SMEs is likely to depend on the stringency of requirements. For example, analyses of the US Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), the European Financial Reporting Advisory Group (EFRAG) and the ISSB's proposals standards indicate notable differences: those of EFRAG and ISSB follow the TCFD recommendations to include Scope 3 emissions generated across the entire value chain, but the SEC's requires reporting on Scope 3 emissions only if they are deemed material or if the company has stated emissions reduction goals that include Scope 3 emissions. The proposed standards also differ in their treatment of materiality- EFRAG's are based on double materiality, while the SEC's is based on financial materiality only, which can also impact the relative incentives to reduce emissions from direct operations as well as from the financed (SME) portfolios (Box 2.2).

As regulators move to enhance the transparency and interoperability of definitions, data and methodologies and limit the scope for "greenwashing" in ESG investing and sustainability reporting (i.e. artificial elevation of environmental scores that provide a misleading picture of a company's environmental performance), these incentives are likely to grow further. The development of green taxonomies or relevant principles is an important step in this direction as they provide a classification of economic activities that can be considered environmentally sustainable (Box 2.3).

Box 2.2. Financial supervision and Central Bank assets

Since the economic and financial crisis of 2008, financial institutions have systemized the use of resilience tests in their risk assessment. Stress testing aims to analyse the potential impact of an external shock on the health of the financial system and institutions, which allows financiers and policy makers to assess their resilience to a range of adverse shocks. Stress-testing models increasingly consider climate change and other environmental scenarios, including stresses that arise from the transition to a net zero economy.

In January 2022, **the ECB** launched a supervisory climate stress test to assess banks' preparedness for dealing with the financial and economic shocks from climate-related risks. The ECB has also announced its aims to further incorporate climate change considerations into its monetary policy framework through gradually decarbonising its portfolio of corporate bond holdings and introducing climate-related disclosure requirements for collateral. The Bank intends to transition the Eurosystem's nearly €350 billion corporate bond portfolio towards issuers with better climate performance.

To include climate considerations into future purchase decisions and ultimately decarbonise its portfolio, the ECB introduced so-called "climate scores" in October 2022. To tilt bond holdings towards better scoring issuers, the ECB combines three sub-scores. The backward-looking emissions sub-score measures companies' performance in comparison with peers in their sector and all other eligible bond issuers. The backward-looking score includes Scope 1 and 2 emissions data for the company concerned, but also Scope 3 emissions at the sector level (quality of issuer-specific data are not deemed sufficiently high) to reflect on the companies' overall carbon footprint. Sector level data are used for the Scope 3 emissions because they are more reliable than issuer-specific Scope 3 data, which lack sufficient quality (ECB, 2022_[77]). The other two sub-scores encompass forward looking targets based on the quality of the issuer's objective to reduce Greenhouse gas emissions and a climate disclosure sub-score based the assessment of the issuer's reporting of Greenhouse gas emissions.

The **Network of Central Banks and Supervisors for Greening the Financial System (NGFS)** disseminates methodologies and instruments to manage environmental risks in the financial sector, such as stress testing and scenario analysis. The network was stablished by eight Central Banks and supervisors in 2017 and since then, it has grown to more than 80 members. Several international organizations serve as observers: the EIB, EBRD, IMF, the OECD and the World Bank (European Parliamentary Research Service, 2021_[6]).

The **Bank of England (BoE)** runs biennial Exploratory Scenario on financial risks from climate change, which explore the physical and transition risks associated with three scenarios of early, late and no additional action (Bank of England, 2015_[78]).

The US Federal Reserve's CRISK (systemic climate risk) measures the expected capital shortfall of a financial institution in a climate stress scenario.

The **Bank of Japan (BOJ)** and the **Financial Services Agency (FSA) of Japan** examine the results of the financial institutions' own stress tests and have held a series of dialogues with financial institutions to encourage them to improve their stress testing models and incorporate the results in their managerial decisions. In addition, the BOJ conducts macro stress testing using its own model, in order to analyse and evaluate the stability of the financial system as a whole, and the results are published semi-annually in the Financial System Report (Bank of Japan, 2020_[79]).

Box 2.3. The development of green taxonomies

The **EU green taxonomy** provides a classification of economic activities that can be considered for sustainable investments. By providing this classification, the taxonomy aims to support better alignment of investment with the climate goals and environmental objectives more broadly. It aims to do so through limiting greenwashing, helping companies to become more climate friendly, mitigating market fragmentation and supporting the flow of capital toward activities that advance the climate agenda. It is considered the most advanced and ambitious effort to standardise definitions of sustainability and greening and provides a basis from which other countries can develop similar efforts. It distinguishes between three types of investments: investments in green activities, those that enable greening activities and transitional activities that are not sustainable but have low carbon emissions (e.g nuclear and gas). In the EU, providers of financial products now have to disclose which of their investments comply with the sustainability criteria of the taxonomy. Large enterprises and all listed companies must also disclose what share of their turnover and capital expenditure are sustainable in line with the taxonomy criteria (European Commission, 2020_[80]) (Reuters, 2022_[81]).

In **Canada**, the development of the so-called Transition Taxonomy has been led by the private sector (6 major banks, pension funds and insurance companies).

Colombia recently launched its own green taxonomy plan, the first country in the region to do so (bnamericas, 2022_[82])

In **Korea**, the government has developed a Korean Green Classification System (K-taxonomy) to clearly define what can be considered green activities in order to prevent greenwashing ((IBK, 2022_[39]).

In **Singapore**, the Green Finance Industry Taskforce has begun the development of a taxonomy that would be used by Singapore-based financial institutions who are also active in the ASEAN region.

In **South Africa**, the National Treasury launched in April 2022 its Green Finance Taxonomy (GFT) which builds on the technical content of the EU Sustainable Finance Taxonomy (Modern Mining, 2022_[83]).

The UK Green Technical Advisory Group is advising the Government on the development of a UK taxonomy (Green Finance Institute, 2022_[84]).

Other countries that have taken steps to develop and implement green taxonomies include Chile, Georgia, Malaysia, Mexico, etc. (Natixis, 2021_[85]).

Investor demand for sustainable finance is rising

The rapid rise in investor demand for sustainable investment is also driving the supply of sustainable finance. Sustainable finance has seen tremendous growth over the past decade. ESG integration now accounts for about USD 40 trillion in assets under management, and financial institutions around the globe are increasingly pledging to integrate ESG factors into their risk management and investment decisions as well as to align their portfolios with net zero (Global Sustainable Investment Alliance, 2020_[86]) (BNP Paribas, 2021_[87]).

The increase in demand for sustainable finance has been driven by investors' growing awareness of the importance and urgency of tackling the climate crisis and other environmental and social challenges (Global Sustainable Investment Alliance, $2020_{[86]}$). According to a recent poll, 88% of institutional investors place sustainability on par with operational and financial considerations when making investment decisions. Furthermore, 60% of respondents base their decision on where to work on their beliefs and values and 58% buy or advocate for brands that match their values (Edelman, $2022_{[88]}$).

34 |

Besides growing awareness and value-based investment decision-making, purely financial considerations also drive investors' decisions. Survey data shows that 83% of early-stage investors in Europe prefer to invest in more environmentally sustainable start-ups, as they are likely to perform better when they have sustainability goals in their business models. Likewise, 59% of investors said that they have declined an investment opportunity in the last year due to sustainability concerns (SME guidance for business growth, $2022_{[89]}$).

In fact, the growing evidence that strong environmental and social performance does not have to come at the expense of financial returns has spurred investor demand for sustainable investments. Numerous reports have found a strong and positive association between environmental and financial performance through higher productivity (OECD, 2021_[20]). For example, examining a dataset of 337 Dutch and Chinese firms Vijfvinkel, Bouman and Hessels, 2011_[80] discovered a significant positive relationship between environmental sustainability and firm performance. A systematic literature review of published research articles in the field of sustainability and SME financial performance between 1999 and 2018 concludes that the majority of articles empirically confirmed a positive association between corporate sustainability and SMEs' performance (Bartolacci, Caputo and Soverchia, 2019_[90]).

That said, it is likely that the positive effect of environmental innovation on financial performance of the firm varies depending on the type of environmental action taken and the intrinsic characteristics of the firm. For example, resource-saving and eco-innovation is associated with an increase in productivity, but pollution-reducing innovations are correlated with reduced productivity (van Leeuwen and Mohnen, 2017_[91]). Similarly, the relationship between environmental and financial performance may vary by type of SME. The 2021 round of the Eurobarometer survey shows that 27% of SMEs that take resource efficiency actions decreased their production costs over the last two years. However, the reduction in costs was more likely for medium-sized firms (31%) than for micro-enterprises (27%), and more in older firms (29%) compared to recently created (9%) (European Commission, 2021_[17]).

The proliferation of new instruments and platforms spurred by the growth in Fintech and the digital revolution more broadly has also boosted the demand for sustainable investment (EY, 2017[92]). Fintech already plays an important role in boosting SMEs access to sustainable finance and providing non-financial support to SMEs as well as other actors in the ecosystem. By leveraging big data analytics and artificial intelligence, Fintech has the potential to play an even bigger role in this area in the future.

In line with the growing demand, financial institutions and institutional investors are boosting the availability of sustainable and green finance instruments and stepping up their sustainability-related commitments. Most banks in OECD countries have now pledged to decarbonise their own operations as well as their portfolios, with some pledging to achieve net zero even by 2030 or 2040. Recent years have also seen a significant growth in international initiatives aiming to support the financial sector's transition to net zero. Some of these initiatives include UNEP FI's Net Zero Banking Alliance and the Net Zero Insurance Alliance, the Glasgow Financial Alliance for Net Zero (GFANZ), Bankers for Net Zero and others.

The corporate sector, too, is stepping up its net zero commitments, with a growing number of enterprises adopting science-based targets. According to the Science-Based Targets Initiative (SBTI)'s 2021 Annual Progress, the number of commitments has been exponentially rising. The majority of SBTI companies have commitments in line with the 1.5°C increase in global temperatures target and most of these companies have targets covering emissions across their entire value chains.

That said, concerns over potential legal risks associated with commitments through these various initiatives have also raised participation concerns among many financial institutions. Recently, a number of leading FIs have considered leaving the GFANZ over what they perceive to be heightened risks of litigation related to their potential inability to meet more stringent net zero commitments under the alliance (Financial Times, 2022_[93]).

Reputational considerations drive capital allocation toward green investments

With a more sustainability-conscious investor base, financial institutions face reputational risks if they continue to invest in fossil fuels without credible plans for net zero transition or if they do not improve their own sustainability performance. A recent poll of investors showed that 57% feel pressure to divest from fossil fuels, 65% feel pressure to reduce those fuels' weights in their portfolios, and 75% feel pressure to invest in "green" funds and companies (Axios, 2022_[94]).

However, these incentives are tempered by the risk of "greenwashing". In the context of a large diversity in sustainability-related standards and reporting requirements as well as in ESG rating methodologies, the lack of transparency associated with these different methodologies provides financial institutions and other enterprises with room to exaggerate their sustainability performance and amplify their ESG ratings. This can act as a dampening force on the growth of sustainable finance, particularly for SMEs, which have more limited capacities to cosmetically boost their performance.

The green transition offers financing providers with opportunities to broaden products and markets

The green transition offers considerable opportunities for financial institutions to expand into new products, services and markets. Financial institutions can offer a wider range of sustainable finance products to existing and new customers, and those who move more rapidly into the space can gain a better competitive position. Evidence shows that the number of financial institutions expanding sustainable banking activities is increasing rapidly: global sustainable lending activity grew from USD 6 billion in January 2016 to USD322 billion in September 2021, representing at that point more than one-tenth of the global syndicated loans market (Figure 2.1) (Kim et al., 2022_[68]). Financial institutions are not only implementing strategies to scale sustainable lending focusing on specific green sectors and/or social benefits, but they are also taking the lead in examining the inclusion on environmental factors in the provision of loans, including credit ratings, to increase the likelihood that green SMEs can access finance (McDaniels and Robins, 2017_[42]).

Figure 2.1. Rise of sustainable lending activity globally



Total issuance amount, USD billion

Note: The sample consists of 1,127 ESG-linked loans and 1,228 green loans. In 2021, the figures reported are up to September. Source: (Kim et al., 2022_[68]) Finance Meeting EUROFIDAI - ESSEC, European Corporate Governance Institute – Finance Working Paper No. 817/2022, http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3865147

FINANCING SMES FOR SUSTAINABILITY: DRIVERS, CONSTRAINTS AND POLICIES © OECD 2022
The Fintech sector is also seizing opportunities in the green economy and boosting the supply of sustainable finance. Data-driven Fintech companies serve a wider range of SME clients by addressing some of the information asymmetries that have traditionally undermined SME financing. They are also able to provide SMEs with faster access to finance through more tailored solutions, and this also includes sustainable finance. For example, Fintech companies provide discounted financing for carbon neutral SME clients, similar to the offerings of sustainability linked bonds (Green Digital Finance Alliance, 2022_[95]).

Recent years have seen a strong growth in technology start-ups that offer support services that can help accelerate the growth in sustainable finance. They provide financial institutions with tools and services to help navigate new ESG-related regulatory requirements, to conduct sustainability-related risk analyses, and measure and report on the environmental performance of their portfolios, among other things (Green Digital Finance Alliance, 2022[95]).

SME demand for sustainable finance is driven by value chain considerations and the need for competitiveness

SME demand for sustainable finance is driven by the need to adapt to changing consumer demand in favour of green and sustainable products, emerging regulatory requirements that directly or indirectly impact SMEs. As enterprises also take into account the potential negative impacts of climate change on their outputs, human resources, and other factors material to their operational and financial performance, they are also more likely to invest in reducing their own carbon footprint.

Net zero investments can reduce costs and boost SMEs' operational and financial performance

The net zero transition can offer SMEs opportunities to reduce costs, boost productivity and gain competitive advantages in existing and new markets, which, in turn, can drive SMEs' demand for net zero investments and finance. This also holds true for the sizeable opportunities offered in the field of eco-entrepreneurship and eco-innovation.

But even without launching new products or moving into new markets, SMEs and entrepreneurs can potentially improve their business performance by realising efficiency gains and cost reductions through greening their products, services and processes: 68% of SMEs indicate that costs saving is the primary motivator for resource efficiency actions (European Commission, 2015_[96]). Numerous studies have indicated that the cost savings potential of SMEs is in the range of 10% to 30% of their energy demand (IEA, 2015_[97]). Given the rapidly rising energy prices in the wake of the war in Ukraine in 2022, action on SMEs' resource and energy efficiency has become even more urgent. The necessary cost reductions can be achieved in several ways, including by optimising current processes or introducing new ones; redesigning products to reduce required inputs while maintaining the product's utility; reducing and reusing waste; reducing the cost of raw materials through recycling etc. (OECD, 2019_[98]).

Numerous initiatives are now in place to help SMEs gain greater awareness about these potential gains and to incite them to invest in greening. For example, the Solar Impulse Foundation provides a repository of over 1000 different profitable solutions that SMEs can use to green their businesses. SMEs can search through their "Solutions explorer" search engine to identify the most relevant and effective solutions for their own business. The solutions range from reusable/biodegradable packaging to sustainable materials for production process, sustainable energy solutions, energy efficiency solutions and tools for measuring and monitoring carbon emissions. They are described in detail and accompanied by facts and figures on their environmental and financial benefits (Solar Impulse Foundation, 2022[99]).

Opportunities for eco-entrepreneurship and innovation can drive SME demand for sustainable finance

The net zero transition will entail a profound economic and social transformation, which relies in turn upon significant technological, product and process innovation by eco-entrepreneurs and eco-innovators. The net zero transition is also prompting the development of new services, which can help governments, enterprises and individuals in the transition journey. Among others, batteries and energy storage, bio-fuels, carbon removal, capture and storage technologies as well as renewable energies as a whole will play a critical role in mitigating the carbon emissions and driving the move towards a net-zero economy (McKinsey, 2022_[100]). This transformation provides opportunities for significant growth in SME eco-entrepreneurship and eco-innovation driving the development of sustainable finance, particularly equity financing and other alternative sources of SME finance, including from Fintech companies.

Rising consumer demand for sustainable products incentivises SME investments in greening

Evolving consumer demand is an important factor that affects the demand for sustainable finance. About half of SMEs indicate that their main motive to offer green products and services is consumer demand (European Commission, $2018_{[101]}$) and hence commercial benefit, as consumer surveys conducted prior to the pandemic and the war in Ukraine suggest that two-thirds of consumers are willing to pay more for green products (Nielsen, $2015_{[102]}$). These commercial benefits can be even greater if there is potential to secure intellectual property rights on green products or services, which creates a competitive advantage in the green marketplace (Koirala, $2019_{[103]}$). This effect might be particularly strong in the clean tech sector, where exclusive ownership of a technology allows for commercialisation across multiple organisational channels (OECD, $2013_{[104]}$). A recent study in the UK also found that messages focused on new opportunities have a strong appeal to SMEs and entrepreneurs and can be powerful mechanisms to incite them to green their businesses (British Business Bank, $2022_{[105]}$).

This factor is contributing to growing interest in SMEs to obtain sustainability-related certificates and to report voluntarily on their sustainability performance even when they are not required to do so. Many SMEs can choose to obtain sustainability-related certificates or make commitments to achieving net zero, through initiatives such as the SME Climate Hub. They may also have already taken steps to achieve net zero through reduction of emissions and/or offsetting emissions through buying certified carbon credits. For example, between 1999 and 2020, non-financial reporting among SMEs grew by 12%, and by more than 17% between 2018 and 2020 alone, according to data from the Global Reporting Initiative (Krawczyk, 2019_[105]).

Regulatory requirements impact SMEs directly and through their participation in value chains

Policy and legal tools are also important drivers for SMEs' demand for sustainable finance and investment. Historically, environmental regulations have been important drivers of SME adoption of sustainable practices. Numerous studies have shown that SMEs tend to be more reactive (rather than proactive) when it comes to the adoption of environmental standards and practices as they seek to avoid fines and reputational impacts from non-compliance (Baah et al., 2021_[106]). In a recent survey of EU SMEs, compliance with regulations and standards was identified as the biggest incentive for building a sustainable business model, as indicated by 90% of survey respondents (Eurochambers, 2022_[107]).

Even though most SMEs are currently not subject to obligations to integrate ESG practices or measure and/or report on their sustainability performance, their participation in domestic and global value chains of large enterprises will be an important incentive to spur sustainability actions, measuring and reporting. For instance, some large companies based in the EU have already begun cancelling contracts with SMEs that are unable to report on their sustainability performance in response to the EU's recently adopted Corporate

Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD) (SMEunited, 2022_[108]). It can also be expected to increase SMEs' incentives to invest in reducing their carbon footprint. Likewise, some large companies, are now requiring their suppliers to disclose emissions by setting and monitoring SBTI-aligned carbon reduction targets (GSK, 2022_[109]).

Environmental standards can also be a driver for SME demand for sustainable finance

The development of environmental and social standards has grown rapidly in the past few decades, driven by increased activity in this sector by both public and private organisations. The International Trade Centre (ITC) recorded 50 different sustainability standards in 1997 and over 200, 20 years later (ITC; EUI, 2016[110]). Public standards are usually mandatory, enacted by national regulations, and are often based on international guidelines and principles (e.g. UN Forum on Sustainability Standards, the UN Global Compact, the OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct, the IFC's Performance Standards, the EU Sustainability Reporting Standards, the EU Strategy for Corporate Social Responsibility, etc.). Private standards take the form of voluntary sustainability standards (VSS) or corporate responsibility (CSR) and are introduced by companies, industry associations or private initiatives (e.g. ISO 26000 Standards on Social responsibility, ISO 9000 in EU Directive on CE marking, Fairtrade, Forest Stewardship Council, etc.).

When SMEs are able to meet sustainability standards, they can benefit from higher profits and improved business opportunities (World Bank, 2017_[111]). As such, standards can be an important driver of SME demand for sustainable finance. For instance, given rising consumer demand for environmentally friendly products, SMEs can have access to more lucrative markets. In fact, certifications and standard compliance can enhance SMEs' brand reputation in local and foreign markets to which they have limited access compared to large firms (Sommer, 2017_[112]). In some cases, the implementation of standards can translate into price premiums and higher revenues for SMEs, however it depends on the governance and location of the SME in the value chain (UNFSS, 2015_[113]).

SMEs can also enjoy more stable business relationships with big companies with potential positive spill overs on the stability of sales and profits. This in turn, can further ease the implementation and compliance of environmental requirements (ITC; EUI, 2016_[110]) (UNFSS, 2015_[113]). SMEs that seek sustainable finance to integrate into sustainable GVCs can benefit from technological spill-overs and access to knowledge and skills which can allow them to adapt production processes to sustainability requirements and implement technological transformations more easily. They can also become more productive and competitive as their relationship with lead firms grow. Technical assistance and capacity building from buyers are crucial for productivity improvements (UNFSS, 2015_[113]) (Sommer, 2017_[112]).

Managing reputational risks is a driver for investment in greening

The need to manage reputational risks is a source of demand for green investment and financing. Survey data from the Word Economic Forum found that most SMEs explicitly prioritise societal impact objectives in their company mission, as they found it important to enhance their reputation. With the same objective, SMEs also sign up to green certifications such as the UN Global Compact or become a B Corp-certified corporations (World Economic Forum, 2021_[114]).In a recent survey of Canadian entrepreneurs and SMEs, 30% of the enterprises cited brand image as their primary driver for investing in sustainability (Business Development Bank of Canada, 2021_[16]).

Reputational risks are also indirect drivers for SME demand. Increased consumer scrutiny, coupled with higher disclosure requirements, is pushing large corporations to invest in better tracking of their supply chains as well as to be increasingly discerning about where and how they source their inputs. This has implications for environmental performance expectations of SMEs in their value chains. Given the large share of emissions that come from their value chains (Figure 2.1), corporations are increasingly moving from procurement processes that focus on pricing and transactional relationships to more holistic

approaches taking sustainability factors into consideration (Thomson Reuters, 2022[115]). Frontrunner SMEs, too, can influence the ESG performance on other SMEs in their value chains.





Source: UN PRI https://www.unpri.org/download?ac=1894

Managing physical risks entails investments in climate adaptation

SMEs face considerable climate-related physical risks and a high share of SMEs consider these risks to be very important. According to a survey conducted by the Zurich Insurance Group, over a third of SMEs consider the risk of material damage and about a quarter noted the risk of business interruptions as the biggest risks associated with climate change. European SMEs were particularly concerned about flood risk, US SMEs fear most the health impact on their workers. In Latin America the primary concern are the impacts of heavy rainfall, while in Asia business interruptions are considered the main threat (Zurich Insurance Group, 2016_[116]).

The risks of interruption and business closure are generally elevated for SMEs relative to large enterprises due to SMEs' relatively limited human and financial resources (Bannock 2005, Ingirige et al. 2008). In addition, as evidenced by the recent pandemic, the resulting temporary and permanent business closures can result in income and job losses with significant economic and social impact on the local level.

Therefore, over the medium to long term, SMEs will not only have to reduce their carbon footprint in order to limit the continued global rise in temperatures, but they will also need to adapt and build resilience to the inevitable impacts from existing climate change.

Personal conviction can be an important driver for eco-entrepreneurs

Many eco-entrepreneurs are driven by the conviction that stewardship of the planet is critically important and climate action is urgently needed. In a recent BDC survey, 84% of Canadian SMEs and entrepreneurs stated that environmental protection is their responsibility, and over half have incorporated environmental aspects into their companies' mission statements. Over 60% of Canadian entrepreneurs cited personal conviction as their main driver for undertaking green investments (Business Development Bank of Canada, 2021_[16]). Similarly, in a recent survey by the Korean Chamber of Commerce and Industry (KORCHAM) nearly 60% of Korean SMEs stated that the green transition will be difficult but is a must (Korea Chamber of Commerce and Industry, 2021_[22]).

3 What constraints hold back the supply and uptake of sustainable finance by SMEs?

The supply and uptake of sustainable finance for SMEs is constrained by traditional barriers to finance, as well as specific obstacles

Many SMEs face longstanding barriers in accessing finance. Not only do they have limited access to capital markets, but they also face difficulties in obtaining finance from commercial banks and other lenders stemming mainly from the presence of asymmetric information between financial institutions and SMEs, and agency problems related to these asymmetries. However, even when these enterprises have access to finance, they face relatively poorer financing conditions, including higher interest rates and collateral requirements (Koreen, Laboul and Smaini, 2018_[117]).

SMEs face additional challenges in accessing sustainable finance. Sustainability considerations play an increasingly important role in financing decisions of financial institutions; yet SMEs experience challenges in both integrating environmental considerations into their operations as well as in measuring and reporting on their environmental performance. This can put them at a relative disadvantage in accessing sustainable finance.

The supply of finance is also impacted by SMEs' limited demand for sustainable finance. As discussed in more detail in the following sections, there are considerable demand-side constraints to SME sustainable finance that primarily stem from knowledge, awareness and capacity gaps. In the absence of strong demand from SMEs, financial institutions may not be incentivised to develop or expand the range of SME-tailored greening products and services.

Lack of data related to SMEs' environmental performance limits their ability to access sustainable finance

Financial institutions and other investors need to have access to sustainability-related data and metrics in order to integrate these considerations into investment decisions and risk management. Depending on the disclosure requirements that FIs and investors face, these data may pertain not only to the direct impacts of their own operations, but also to the operations of their clients and investments.

Financial institutions can rely on client data they collect as well as on data provided by third party providers (BlackRock Financial Markets Advisory, 2021_[118]). However, in both cases, SME-related data is more scarce or difficult to access. SMEs are generally not required to report on their non-financial performance; in some countries only listed SMEs will have to provide such disclosure. Likewise, few ESG rating providers assess SMEs specifically, and SMEs are underrepresented in ratings among the major ratings providers (OECD, 2020_[119]). And although voluntary reporting, certifications and other means of communicating

SMEs' environmental performance are on the rise, they are still employed by relatively few SMEs due to the associated costs. Despite representing over 99% of all businesses in OECD countries, only 10-15% of companies using the GRI Sustainability reporting Standards are SMEs (ESG Investor, 2021_[120]).

Financial institutions also face challenges when they try to use alternative approaches that do not require collection of data from SME clients. Using top-down approaches that use sector-level data to estimate firm-level emissions doesn't deliver sufficiently granular information to support decision-making. Where artificial intelligence is used, transparency presents an issue.

Data reporting is a challenge for SMEs

In some countries, notably the EU member states, regulatory requirements are changing, and mandatory non-financial disclosure is expected to include listed SMEs by 2030. In this context, considerable concerns have been raised about SMEs' capacity to meet reporting requirements. Data scarcity is, therefore, likely to remain a challenge for SMEs in the near term.

Consistency and comparability across companies is another important challenge for financial institutions, investors and ratings providers alike. Sustainability data and ratings rely mainly on data that is self-reported or proxy data that is not verified or audited, and this can raise questions about the objectivity, comparability and reliability of these data with largely negative implications for SMEs. In the current context, the quality of these data reflects to some degree the capacities of companies to adequately measure and report on their environmental performance and greening actions, and this likely disadvantages SMEs relative to large enterprises. Similarly, in the absence of verification and auditing, this can allow for considerable "greenwashing", particularly among larger enterprises, which not only have a larger overall footprint but also can invest the resources in gaining a better understanding of how to boost their ratings independent of actual performance. The lack of comparability also impacts financial institutions' ability to aggregate data for their own reporting requirements.

Methodological issues can discourage FIs' ESG integration, with implications for the supply of sustainable finance to SMEs

There is currently no standard way of defining and measuring environmental sustainability. Sustainabilityrelated integration methodologies can differ considerably in how they measure performance and the weights they place on different inputs. According to one estimate, there are currently over 1000 different metrics for calculating the environmental sustainability score across an estimated 140 providers globally (Carney, 2021_[121]; Impact Investor, 2021_[122]). Moreover, even among the main ratings providers, sustainability scores vary considerably, so a single company can have vastly different ratings depending on the provider (Figure 4.1) (OECD, 2020_[119]). The lack of transparency in how different data inputs are measured and how the scores are calculated across different providers makes it difficult to discern the relative quality of the assessments. All of these challenges have implications for the growth of the pool of sustainable finance, including the supply of financing for SMEs.

The lack of common or interoperable definitions, standards and methodologies for incorporating sustainability factors into investment decisions presents an important challenge for financial institutions. Public and private banks and other financial institutions are developing their own methodologies to assess sustainability-related risks and opportunities, which not only provides room for discrepancies and potential "greenwashing" of banks' performance, but can also discourage their swifter action toward aligning their portfolios with net zero, including their SME operations. This also has implications for SMEs' access to finance, in that this lack of consistency makes it even more difficult for SMEs to explore sustainable finance options outside those offered by their main financing provider, because this creates a potential additional switching cost.

Figure 3.1. ESG ratings differ considerably between rating providers



S&P 500 ratings correlation for different providers

Note: Providers' names in the legend correspond to the Y axis when at the left and to the X axis when at the right (e.g, Bloomberg (blue), MSCI (green) and Refinitiv (white) on Y axis and MSCI (blue), Refinitiv (green), Bloomberg (white) on X axis). Data from three leading rating providers (Bloomberg, MSCI, Refinitiv) with OECD Staff calculations. For full methodology, refer to source. Source: Boffo and Patalano (2020), ESG Investing: Practices, Progress and Challenges, OECD Paris

ESG ratings might disadvantage SMEs

ESG ratings measure not only exposure to climate-related risks, but also enterprises' actions to mitigate those risks. This means that ESG ratings providers take into account climate-proofing and emission reductions, which can often entail policies and plans for future action in addition to measures of current performance. This aspect of ESG reporting and measurement is important but more challenging to assess objectively. It is also more likely to be correlated with efforts put by companies into the reporting process, which advantages larger enterprises. This, for example, can explain how high emitters that are demonstrating plans to reduce their emissions and thus mitigate ESG-related risks, may score more highly on ESG considerations than SMEs that have a lower carbon footprint (OECD, 2020_[8]). This also likely explains the fact that ratings are positively correlated with enterprise size (OECD, 2020_[8]). This potential bias can have important implications for the cost and allocation of sustainable financing to SMEs.

Enterprise size- and sector-related specificities may warrant different approaches to the measurement and calculation of ESG scores, but this can create challenges for SMEs. For example, some ratings providers have so-called transparency scores, which are determined based on how enterprises perform on disclosure relative to the median level for their industry group (Refinitiv, 2021_[123]). This suggests that SMEs in industries where the disclosure median is high are more likely to be penalised for their relatively weaker disclosure capacities compared to SMEs in other industries.

The fact that ESG also incorporates social and governance considerations, which can be incongruous with environmental considerations, adds an additional layer of complexity for the use of ESG ratings, especially for SMEs. One important implication is that SMEs' performance on the S- and G-pillars respectively can potentially drag down their overall ESG score with implications for access to and cost of financing. Research has shown several potential reasons for SMEs' relatively poorer performance on social and governance issues, such as resource, knowledge and technical constraints of SMEs (Nunes et al., 2019_[124]). Another broader potential implication is that the relative weights placed on E, S and G factors can impact the extent to which capital allocation is aligned with climate objectives. As noted above, these

weights can vary significantly between ESG providers and also across industries and enterprise sizes within the same provider, especially for the E- and S- pillars (Refinitiv, 2021[123]).

Compliance challenges impact SME access to resources

As noted in the section on the drivers of sustainable finance, compliance with sustainability standards can increase SME sales, and facilitate access to lucrative markets and to sustainable finance. However, when SMEs are not able to meet such standards, they are excluded from accessing markets and resources (Sommer, 2017_[112]). In China, for example, SMEs that are not able to comply with environmental standards are unable to secure contracts with large international buyers and failing to continue standard compliance is a reason for contract termination. This affects SME access to supply chain finance as the bank lend to SMEs on the basis of future payments with large firms. In South Africa, environmental standard adoption from SMEs is positively correlated with access to finance. When requesting loans, commercial banks trust SMEs that comply with standards given its associated benefits, such as price premiums, larger orders and access to exclusive markets. As a result, when SMEs are not able to comply, banks are less encouraged to lend to SMEs (Sommer, 2017_[112]).

SMEs face a number of difficulties in adopting sustainability standards. The main barrier relates to the incremental costs given the changes in production processes and technical knowledge that is required to comply (ITC, 2016_[125]). In fact, implementation and certification costs are often perceived as extremely high by smaller firms (ITC, 2016_[125]).

The existence of a large number of standards and the lack of coordination between them poses additional difficulties to SMEs, as they need to invest time and resources to collect and analyse information to know which standard to implement. In some cases, standards lack transparency about content, requirements and verification steps, which imply further transaction costs to SMEs. Another difficulty relates to the lack of interoperability of some international standards with other local standards that consider specific local environmental and technical conditions. Given the lack of harmonization, SMEs need to meet parallel procedures which increase even more compliance costs (UNFSS, 2015_[113]). This situation is exacerbated when standard compliance becomes mandatory instead of voluntary. Even if voluntary, within specific markets, market forces render voluntary standards de facto mandatory. In other cases, legislations reference private voluntary standards, making them legally binding (Sommer, 2017_[112]).

SME demand for sustainable finance is constrained by limited knowledge, capacities and reluctance to invest in the face of uncertainty

Decarbonisation, adaptation and building resilience in the face of climate change will require significant investment and capacity building. This presents challenges for enterprises of all sizes, but they are particularly acute for SMEs. Some of the critical challenges that SMEs are likely to face in the green transition are discussed in the following sections.

Information and awareness related barriers are high among SMEs

A lack of information and awareness of opportunities, environmental regulations and support options can constitute a significant barrier for greening efforts by SMEs and entrepreneurs. They may lack knowledge of current and upcoming policy requirements, possibilities and opportunities to reduce resource use and available financial or advisory support measures to assist them. This lack of awareness and information is a feature of wider analysis of barriers and drivers of SME performance, but receives particular emphasis in the environmental domain, in part because of the perceived technical and economic complexity of the domain. For instance, SMEs are often unaware of many financially attractive opportunities for

environmental improvement. There is a widespread misperception that protecting the environment is associated with technical complexity, burdens and costs (OECD, 2018[126]).

However, in practice, even when well-informed, owner-managers of small firms are 'struggling to bridge the gap between their environmental attitudes (aspirations) and their environmental behaviour (practices). In many cases, the business case may be clear, for which informing SMEs on opportunities and obligations is important. However, for environmental improvements by some (and potentially large) groups of SMEs, the business case may be less clear-cut, and hence go beyond information problems.

SMEs also face high technological, market and regulatory uncertainty

One of the greatest barriers that SMEs face in the green transition is uncertainty. This uncertainty can stem from technology, markets, and policy and regulations, as well as the impact of climate itself (ITC, 2021_[127]).

Technical uncertainty often arises from questions about the technical feasibility of adopting new innovations and solutions, as well as their potential implications. SMEs often do not have technical expertise and have questions about the functionality, usefulness, or quality of new innovations and how they can improve the performance of the business. This uncertainty leads to an under-investment by SMEs.

Market uncertainty is frequently identified as one of the main barriers to greening in surveys of SMEs and entrepreneurs. SMEs often view environmental measures as reducing profits while simultaneously presenting uncertain market benefits even if there is considerable evidence to the contrary. For many SMEs, greening will likely have a net cost and therefore "greening" can be viewed with scepticism. This obstacle is typically greater for SMEs, and is also a major hurdle for eco-entrepreneurs since they typically need to build a market for a product that does not yet exist (OECD, 2013_[104]). In Korea, 60% of SMEs and entrepreneurs consider that the net zero transition would negatively impact their competitiveness over the near term, and 15% consider it even a threat to their existence (Korea Chamber of Commerce and Industry, 2021_[22]). In the UK, about 30% of SMEs have cited feasibility as their top constraint to green investment, while in Canada SMEs cite their perceived inability to profitably provide affordable green products, services or processes as one of their top three obstacles for greening (British Business Bank, 2021_[15]; Business Development Bank of Canada, 2021_[16]).

Policy and regulatory uncertainty can also be an obstacle to greening since policy volatility can contribute to market uncertainty. This is particularly true for eco-innovation and eco-entrepreneurship. Moreover, while regulation is considered a powerful driver for environmental innovation, environmental regulation is often more arduous for SMEs than for larger firms (Brammer, Hoejmose and Marchant, 2012_[128]) since they have fewer resources to dedicate to navigating a complicated regulatory system that may require certifications and compliance inspections. For resource efficiency actions, complexity of administrative procedures is the most cited difficulty for European SMEs (34%) to undertake actions to reduce their environmental footprint (European Commission, 2021_[17]).

Capacity and resource constraints affect SME demand for sustainable investment and finance

SMEs willing and capable of adopting sustainable practices and seizing green business opportunities generally face size-related resource constraints, skill deficits and knowledge limitations (OECD, 2018_[126]). Even when SMEs are aware of the potential of better environmental performance to improve a firm's competitiveness, a lack of appropriate skills and expertise commonly prevents firms from acting upon winwin opportunities. In the EU, 23% of SMEs flag lack of expertise as a difficulty to becoming resource efficient. At the same time, the lack of resources often leads to SMEs being risk-averse and less willing to invest in new technologies, partly because of the uncertainly about the payback period. For instance, SMEs may be less able than larger firms to access environmental technologies to reduce emissions, either

because of frictions in capital markets, or because of economies of scale in the adoption of environmental technologies. SMEs may also lack the expertise or information on such new technologies. Like in other technology domains, SMEs developing environmental innovation may face challenges in finding capital and in access to government support schemes. Government policy to support the transition to more climate and environment-friendly societies may be more costly to access for small producers than for larger ones. Finally, the availability and development of new technologies, for instance in digitalisation, may affect the internal barriers that SMEs face in environmental issues and their ability to address them.

Out of 175 identified barriers to sustainability in SMEs, resource-based barriers (lack of resources, high initial capital costs and lack of expertise) were the most important (Álvarez Jaramillo, Zartha Sossa and Orozco Mendoza, 2019[129]). Cost of environmental actions, lack of supply of required inputs, and lack of expertise are among the top difficulties faced by European SMEs. Organisational constraints also hold back the green transition of SMEs (De Haas et al., 2021[130]). Further reflection on the more specific or generic nature of resource-related barriers for SMEs in dealing with environmental challenges and opportunities seems important, because it may shed light on whether these resource constraints for SMEs in the environmental domain require specific policy attention (OECD, 2021[20]).

Evidence on environmental innovation reveals the need to further research resource-related barriers for SMEs. Some studies point out that resource-related barriers for environmental innovation for SMEs are both larger and more widespread than for SME innovation at large (Pinget IREGE and Bocquet, 2014_[131]). Technological capabilities such as R&D and human capital foster conventional innovation in SMEs but not green innovation (Cuerva, Triguero-Cano and Córcoles, 2014_[132]). Furthermore, SMEs face important constraints related to their ability to identify and measure their carbon emissions and sustainability performance. In order to reach carbon net zero, SMEs need to eliminate or significantly reduce the emissions from their own operations (so-called Scope 1 and 2 emissions), reduce upstream or downstream emissions from their entire value chain (scope 3 emissions) and offset emissions that cannot be eliminated (Box 1). To do so, SMEs need to identify, measure and reduce the sources of their emissions across their entire value chain. This process is complex and resource-consuming for all enterprises, but particularly for SMEs which have more limited staff, skills, financing and other resources to devote to this endeavour.

The green transition will also entail the monitoring and reporting on the environmental performance and steps taken to improve it, which, requires resources and capacities that many enterprises, particularly micro and small enterprises do not have. This is mainly due to the fact that administrative costs for SMEs tend to be the same or similar to those of large companies, hence affecting SMEs disproportionately. Likewise, while large companies can more easily afford to have dedicated ESG roles internally or hire external consultants to support them in complying with regulatory requirements, for SMEs it is often the entrepreneurs who deal with these tasks, diverting their valuable resources away from other business operations (European Commission, 2017_[64]).

4 Public support to foster SME access to sustainable finance

Policies have a key role to play in supporting sustainable finance for SMEs

Governments and public financial institutions have traditionally played a key role in addressing externalities that impact SME access to finance. By providing direct financing as well as mobilising private financing through guarantees and other de-risking instruments, these actors have been facilitating SMEs' access to external financing and thereby supporting SMEs' investment, productivity and growth. The role of public institutions will also be critical in the context of SMEs' green transition, as SMEs with relatively limited internal financing will need to make considerable investments entailing high upfront costs.

SMEs face the same challenges to access sustainable finance as they do for traditional finance, as reflected in long-standing OECD data collection and monitoring work on SME finance through the OECD SME Financing Scoreboard and the 2022 Updated G20/OECD High-Level Principles on SME Financing (OECD, 2022_[133]). But these challenges are compounded by additional supply- and demand-side constraints, some common to all companies and some specific to smaller ones (see Chapter 3). Because sustainability considerations are taken into account in the investment decision, sustainable finance is imposing additional demands on SMEs, in terms of requirements to measure, report and take actions to reduce their carbon footprint. In cases where finance is not utilised for green investments, SMEs' access to finance may also be subject to assessment of the enterprise's overall sustainability performance. As elaborated in more detail in Chapter 3, the variety of methodologies and their potential bias against SMEs, SMEs' disclosure-related capacity constraints, and the effect they have on their ESG scoring, all negatively impact their ability to access sustainable finance. Demand-side constraints related to knowledge- and capacity limitations also affect SME demand for sustainable investment and finance.

The policy and regulatory landscape is changing very rapidly in light of the urgency to act on climate change. The design of policies and measures - including their ambition, clarity, credibility and implementation - will strongly determine the pace of the green transition and the incentives for boosting the demand for and supply of sustainable finance for SMEs. This includes policies that are designed specifically to address challenges impacting SMEs' access to sustainable finance, policies aimed at incentivising SMEs' investment in greening and broader regulations and policies related to sustainable finance markets, ESG data and ratings regulations.

Governments and public financial institutions provide SMEs with various forms of financial support in order to help accelerate their green transition. Structural support for greening SME and entrepreneurs was in place even before the crisis brought about by the COVID-19 pandemic, as a result of recognition that climate change warrants urgent policy action. Greening policies have received an additional boost in the post-COVID recovery packages, which have been seen as vehicles for "building back better." However, the share of SME-specific policies among all greening policies in the recovery packages remains relatively limited. According to *Financing SMEs and Entrepreneurs 2022: An OECD Scoreboard*, the financial value of programmed SME-targeted support for greening represents only 2% of the value announced for all

greening policies. Such limited emphasis on SME greening in recovery packages is confirmed by the OECD Green Recovery Database (OECD, 2021_[134])and the Green Recovery Tracker from the German Wuppertal Institute (Wuppertal Institute and Third Generation Environmentalism, 2021_[135]). The recovery packages that include SME related policies to support greening do so through grants and loans and focus on eco-innovation and start-ups, as well as energy saving, the circular economy and hydrogen. Additional measures are therefore likely to be needed to ensure that SMEs can contribute fully to the green transition (OECD, 2022_[136]).

Various instruments can be used to provide financing support for SMEs' green transition

Direct financing

<u>Public lending schemes for SMEs</u> are the most commonly used direct financing instrument. Direct lending is provided through specialised public banks that are focused on SME finance (e.g. the British Business Bank, the Business Development Bank of Canada, the Industrial Bank of Korea) or through government-sponsored entities that can provide lending to SMEs (e.g. the US Business Administration). It can take the form of direct issuing of SME loans or it can entail the provision of credit lines for on-lending through private financial institutions (e.g. microloans). These lending schemes can be designed to target specific types of investments, including investments for greening or scaling up green solutions. As discussed in Chapter 1, lending to SMEs can be extended through a range of different instruments including concessional loans, bridge loans, revolving credit, etc. PFIs can also channel financing obtained through the issue of green bonds to SMEs through various forms of credit.

Public lending schemes can promote sustainable investment by SMEs; for example, concessional loans, also referred to as soft loans, offer reduced interest loans for environmental investments by SMEs. For instance, in Germany, as part of the programme Climate action campaign for SMEs, loans with low interest of up to EUR 25 million are offered. Depending on the purpose of the loan, the SME has to provide documents, such as a carbon footprint assessment or an assessment plan certification (KFW, 2020_[137]). With the New Green recovery financing, Norway government offers fast-track loan financing for Nordic SMEs to help them go ahead with their plans to scale up green solutions on global markets (Nopef, 2020_[138]). The Canadian government green loan aims to help business owners pay for renewable energy sources, update machinery or equipment to make operations more efficient, or invest in water salvaging and sanitation systems (Canada Start-ups, 2021_[139]).

In Scotland in 2021, as part of the Zero Waste Scotland programme, the government offer loans to SMEs providing interest-free loan funding of up to GBP 100,000 for a variety of energy efficiency improvements, such as insulation, heating or double glazing (Energy Saving Trust, 2021_[140]). Korea also offers concessional loans for sustainability (see Box 4.1).

Box 4.1. Concessional loans for sustainability: the case of Korea

In 2022, Industrial Bank of Korea (IBK) launched the 'Loan for Successful ESG Management' jointly with the Korea Chamber of Commerce and Industry (KORCHAM). The purpose of this product is to induce SMEs' active participation in adopting ESG principles into their management practices. This is the first Sustainability Linked Loan (SLL) product to be made available in Korea.

To qualify, participating companies will be subject to an ESG gap assessment and consultation. Based on the assessment result, they will be required to set Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) and Sustainability Performance Targets (SPTs) and submit them to KORCHAM. After verifying the ESG performance level of participating companies, KORCHAM issues ESG confirmations of varying grades. IBK, based on the confirmation issued, will offer a reduction of the interest rate by up to 1%p. At the point of roll-over, the interest rate is re-adjusted based on the company's performance against the KPIs and SPTs, for which relevant data is submitted along with the loan extension application.



Loan for Successful ESG Management' Product Flow Diagram

<u>Non-debt financing for SMEs, such as equity</u> can also be used by governments to mobilise finance to small business, particularly for new, innovative and fast-growing companies with a higher risk profile. These entrepreneurs and SMEs need substantial funds to finance green projects with high growth prospects, but their future earnings are often difficult to forecast and thus they are unlikely to be able to obtain bank credit. These financing constraints can be especially severe in the case of start-ups or small businesses whose business model relies on intangibles (e.g. green intellectual capital), which despite their contribution to firm profitability and competitive advantage (Chen and Chang, 2011_[141]), are difficult to use as collateral in traditional debt relations (OECD, 2022_[142]) (OECD, 2015_[61]).

The availability of equity financing for greentech and other sustainable investments is growing. In recent years, the number of newly established sustainable venture capital (VC) funds has been rising, and existing VC funds have been growing their sustainable investing portfolios. Governments around the world have also increased the amount of public funds to mobilise equity capital towards green objectives (ASEAN, 2019_[63]).

For instance, through the France Relance Recovery Plan, launched in 2020, the French government will invest EUR 3 billion in equity for green or sustainable SMEs and mid-size companies (Reuters, 2020_[143]). In the United Kingdom, GBP 11 million were deployed specifically to fund energy entrepreneurs. Government investment stocked the latest round of the Energy Entrepreneurs Fund (EEF), which seeks

to drive innovations from SMEs in new clean technologies and reduction of carbon emissions with the aim to support UK zero emissions target (UK Government, 2021[144]).

In Belgium, the Walloon SME finance and guarantee company Sowalfin has been implementing the Easy Green programme which aims to accelerate the transition of SMEs towards a low-carbon economy. The programme invests up to EUR 3 million per SME to, for example, improve energy efficiency in buildings or carry out eco-innovation projects. For eligible projects half of the financing is provided by Sowalfin in the form of a capital contribution, while the other half comes as private equity from investors (Sowalfin, 2022_[145]).

Equity instruments have also been used by supranational institutions to support SMEs in their green transition. For example, the EIF, as implementing partner of InvestEU, set its goal to deploy EUR 6.5 billion via venture capital and private equity to address SMEs' financing gaps. A key area of investment focuses on Climate and Environmental solutions, specifically on R&D, upscaling and commercialisation of technologies in the areas of "climate mitigation and resilience (adaptation), mobility and transport, urban and built environment, water and marine resources, pollution, circular economy, agri-food system and biodiversity and environmental ecosystems" (EIF, 2022_[146]).

<u>Non-debt financing can also take the form of grants</u>. Grants can be used to support eco-entrepreneurs that are seeking to develop and grow their innovative green ideas. They are particularly well suited to support technologies that are further away from the commercialisation stage. They can also be used to incentivise eco-adoption of greening technologies that can have broader environmental and social benefits.

In Denmark, the government has allocated grant funds to increase Danish Green Exports and support export-oriented SMEs to mitigate risks linked to the green transition. The EKF Green Accelerator was launched in October 2020 targeting SMEs or alliances between SMEs and larger companies with already mature export solutions. The Accelerator provides grants to help realizing ESG reviews and overcoming bottlenecks that hinder green exports. The Accelerator reimburses 70-80% of the projects, with a total budget available of DKK 85 million (EKF, 2021^[147]).

In France, the Agency for the Environment and Energy Management (ADEME), supports projects aimed at developing own research (industrial research and experimental development) through grants. SMEs receive a premium on their eligible costs due to their small size. Generally, the more upstream the project is in R&D, the higher the grant rate will be within the limits of the co-financing rate (ADEME, 2022_[148])

For companies incorporated in India, Singapore, Hong Kong, Taiwan, and Indonesia, the DBS Foundation launched a grant programme (up to SGD 10,000) to SMEs that seek to adopt innovative sustainable practices. The issuance is conditional on the capability of businesses to propose solutions to reduce energy consumption and waste, or develop sustainable supply chains (DBS Foundation, 2022_[149]).

As part of Ireland's National Recovery and Resilience Plan (2021-2026), Enterprise Ireland offers a range of instruments to help SMEs decarbonise. The instrument GreenPlus under the Climate Planning Fund for Business grants funding for 50% of the costs for developing the companies' climate change plan and alignment to international standards. Eligible costs to be reimbursed include training through external experts in areas such as Financial review and planning as well as salary costs for 50% of the project for up to 10 company green project team members (Entreprise Ireland, 2022^[150]).

In the United Kingdom, as part of the Mayor of London New Green Deal Fund, SMEs will receive GBP 390 000 in grants (up to 15 000 per business) to launch circular economy pilot projects. SMEs will also benefit from free expert advice on how to incorporate circular economy into the business model (ReLondon, 2021_[151]).

In the United States, the Small Business Innovation Research programme provides grants to small businesses or individuals who can form a small business within the required application timeline. Grants

are competitively awarded for the development and commercialization of new ideas and innovative research (R&D) (Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, 2022[152]).

<u>Hybrid financing instruments</u> are gaining increased attention in the post-COVID period as a means of recapitalising the SME sector. A 2021 study conducted at the EU level concluded that a hybrid capital instrument, ideally guaranteed by an EU entity, that delivered equity accounting treatment as well as tax deductibility, could provide the scale to deliver cost-efficient capital that would not require relinquishing control of the company, which is a major concern for many SMEs (AFME, 2021_[153]). Other hybrid instruments, such as convertible loans (i.e. loans are converted to equity once specific stipulations in the loan agreement are met), can also be used to support the financing of SMEs' green transition without further raising the debt burden on SMEs.

In Germany the Climate Action campaign for SMEs, comprise a climate grant that is paid directly to the company, which is set at up to 6% of the loan amount. The "up to" indicates that state aid legislation may be relevant in determining the actual grant amount (KFW, 2020_[137]).

The EIB has also used quasi-equity to fund smaller innovative green technology SMEs. Loans are provided to early-stage companies for the period between equity funding rounds. Eligible companies should be in commercial stage, seeking financing between EUR 5 to 50 million and, among others, develop technologies in future mobility, clean energy, decarbonisation, circular economy, etc. Major advantage of the quasi-equity financing through the EIB, is the non-interference in the founders' ownership and the positive signalling effect through which the EIB support helps to attract additional investors (EIB, 2022_[154]).

Mobilising private sector financing for SMEs

Public entities can leverage public funds to mobilise private financing for SME's green investment. Unlocking private capital is critical given the magnitude of the financing needs and gaps. As discussed in the previous chapters, private banks and other financial institutions may not see a favourable risk/return ratio in lending to SMEs. The public sector can mobilise more private financing for SMEs by either absorbing some or most of the risk that private financial institutions face when lending to SMEs or accepting a lower return for joint transactions. This can be achieved through instruments such as guarantees.

PFIs, IFIs and other public institutions can also leverage their support to promote a more diversified offer of SME-oriented financing. Both public and private banks are in the early stages of integration of sustainability considerations into their operations. While banks offer green financing instruments, their use of more innovative products such as ESG-linked loans or transition loans are predominantly in the early stages and not yet mainstreamed. A study in the EU found that these types of instruments are offered by only a small subset of banks and are mainly viewed as growth opportunities by the surveyed banks. The integration of ESG factors into the full range of products and services offered by banks, including off-balance sheet exposure, is still not in place for most private as well as public banks (BlackRock Financial Markets Advisory, 2021_[118]).

<u>Public credit guarantee schemes (PCGSs)</u> are the most common instrument for mobilising debt financing for SMEs, and they have considerable potential to mobilise finance for sustainable investment as well as to reduce the cost of capital of green projects. Credit guarantees are especially instrumental in offsetting the informational asymmetries between borrowers and lenders as they absorb the risk of lending to SMEs. Financial institutions have higher incentives to provide the financing the company needs, as the risk of non-repayment in the case the company fails, is shared between the financing bank, the PCGS and the state. Although the coverage of credit guarantees varies largely among countries in the European Union most of the credit guarantee coverages ranges from 60% to 80% (AECM, 2019_[155]).

Credit guarantees that include environmental objectives as one of the criteria to support SMEs and entrepreneurs, can effectively incentivise financial institutions to finance green market segments. For example, credit guarantees can be an optimal way to channel finance to eco-adopters considering the

large upfront costs they face when they undertake sustainable investments. Similarly, credit guarantees can be useful to reduce the private sector's risk of investments to eco-innovators. Although these types of enterprises rely mainly on equity instruments to finance their operations, they also benefit from hybrid instruments and as such, can benefit from green credit guarantees. Credit guarantees that incorporate climate objectives are increasingly used around the world as a mechanism to mobilise sustainable and green finance for SMEs (Box 4.2).

In order to mobilise lending to SMEs through private institutions, PFIs have also launched guidelines to standardise sustainable lending requirements. Such guidelines have the objective to provide private banks with clear rules on what is required from them to channel sustainable finance, and it also holds them accountable for how they provide funding to SMEs (GPFI, 2017_[156]). Some PFIs have used international benchmarks, such as the IFC Performance Standards, to design the guidelines (Germany), while others have designed their own assessment system for lending (Turkey).

Box 4.2. Examples of credit guarantee schemes aimed at mobilising green finance for SMEs

Green credit guarantees

The Sustainability Portfolio Guarantee Product, implemented by the EIF under the InvestEU programme, strives to enhance access to debt finance for SMEs investing in the European economy's green and sustainable transformation. In comparison to market's standard products the EIF Sustainability Guarantee offers preferential conditions to Financial intermediaries, such as a high guarantee coverage rate of up to 70% and a maximum transaction amount of 7.5 million when private financial intermediaries finance SMEs. Eligible to apply for the guarantees are "Sustainable Entreprises" (e.g., working with clean-tech related technology or received an eco-label from EU labelling scheme) or "Green Investments" (such as SME's investment in energy efficiency or sustainable use of materials) (EIF, 2022_[157]).

The Energy Efficiency Loan Scheme (EELS) offered by the Strategic Banking Cooperation of Ireland (SBCI) was established to counteract the relatively low energy efficiency levels of Irish SMEs. To support viable SMEs including fishers and farmers, the EELS offers an 80% capped portfolio guarantee to lending banks as well as preferential conditions such as reduced interested rates and extended repayment period of up to 10 years (SBCI, 2022[158]).

Similarly, the French National Promotional Bank Bpifrance offers Green Guarantees as part of their Climate Plan. The Green Guarantees are provided for individual business projects as well as in the form of portfolio guarantees, e.g. to reduce environmental impacts and improve energy performance of SMEs. The Green Guarantees cover 80% of the loan amount, up to a maximum risk commitment of 1.5 million Euros (Bpifrance, 2022[159]).

On June 2021, the **Government of Sweden** launched a special credit guarantee for green investments. The programme will facilitate loan offerings to companies that contribute to reaching the goals of the environmental objectives system and climate policy framework. To qualify to the guarantee scheme the company needs to show how the investment contribute to the environmental objectives according to the European Commission Green Taxonomy as an evaluation tool (Swedish National Debt Office, 2021_[160]).

In **Bulgaria**, the Energy Efficiency and Renewable Sources Fund (EERSF) include a credit guarantee facility and a consulting company. In addition to providing credit guarantees, they offer technical assistance. The Fund also directly finances or co-finances projects in energy efficiency. The EERSF operations is a public-private partnership (Energy Efficiency ans Renewable Sources Fund, 2004_[161]).

In Korea, the Government, in conjunction with the Korea Energy Agency, Korea Credit Guarantee

Fund and the Korea Technology Finance Corporation, launched the Green Guarantee Program for SMEs that operate in the New and Renewable Power Generation sector or in the New and Renewable Energy Industry. The Program aims to provide liquidity support and incentivise capital expenditures in green facilities and technologies by guaranteeing up to 95% of the Ioan amount (Korean Ministry of Trade Industry and Energy, 2021).

In **Mexico**, the **FIRA** (Fideicomisos Instituidos en la Relacion con la Agricultura) promotes financing by granting loans and providing guarantees and technical assistance to MSMEs that contribute to the sustainability of Mexico's agricultural sector. It has pioneered in the mobilization of finance from capital markets as it issued the first green bond to include protected agricultural projects, and efficient water use in the international scene (ALIDE, 2017_[162])

The **Asian Development Bank** launched in 2021 the Blue SEA (Southeast Asia) Finance Hub. One of the objectives of the hub is to upscale SMEs operating in ocean health projects in Indonesia, the Philippines, Thailand, and Viet Nam by pooling together resources from ADB, ACGF, and co-financing partners. The plan is to finance projects worth USD 300 million by 2024 with the goal to crowd-in at least the triple amount of capital from other investors (ADB, 2022_[163]) (ACGF and ADB, 2022_[164]). One strategy to attract private finance consists in the development of financing instruments to de-risk investments, namely blue bonds, blue credits for avoided costs and first loss guarantees (ADB, n.a._[165]).

The African Guarantee Fund for SMEs (AGF) has granted a portfolio guarantee line for a total amount of 2.5 billion FCFA to Société Générale Burkina Faso to support SMEs, women's entrepreneurship, and the green economy in Burkina Faso (GhanaWeb, 2022_[166]).

Public institutions also have an important role to play in supporting the development of green capital markets and facilitating SMEs' participation in them. Bonds typically have to be of a relatively large size to be attractive for institutional investors, which is challenging for small-scale projects and issuers. This can result in these projects being inaccessible to large investors, resulting in higher cost of financing. Governments can support better access to capital markets through the aggregation of bonds, which in turn can be done through warehousing, standardisation of contracts or issuance of green covered bonds. Countries can also allow for issuance of small or "mini bonds" by unlisted SMEs (European Commission, 2016[167]). Many EU countries have created platforms or allow for the issuance of mini bonds including the UK (London Stock Exchange), Italy, Germany, Nordic countries (Nordic ABM), France, Spain, etc.

Financial incentives

Financial incentives can also be used to support SMEs seeking to build more sustainable business models. The high upfront costs and low short-term returns of sustainable investments pose considerable financial challenges for SMEs. According to a recent survey, 45% of SMEs agreed that financial incentives are the most helpful form of support they can get for investing in green products or services. This marks an increase of 10 percentage points in the share of respondents selecting this answer since 2015. Access to finance is also considered the best incentive for SMEs to offer green products or services if they do not do so already. These incentives are more important for SMEs in identifying potential markets than technical support or assistance (European Commission, 2018[101]). Research on German SMEs shows that high investment costs impede the adoption of energy efficiency measures by SMEs, even if these measures are deemed profitable (Fleitera, Schleich and Ravivanpong, 2013[168]).

Financial incentives most often take the form of subsidies, tax breaks, higher coverage rates, lower fees, etc. They provide incentives for sustainable investment and the demand of sustainable finance by reducing the financial burden or risk that enterprises face in making these investments. Given the important societal gains from these investments (i.e. improved environmental and climate outcomes), there is a case to be made for public spending on such incentives. For example, evidence on the impact of R&D subsidies on

Chinese energy-intensive firms shows that green innovation performance – measured as the number of used green application patents – increased by over 50% after firms received R&D subsidies. The impact was especially strong for SMEs that performed substantially better (Bai et al., 2019[169]).

Green subsidies are used stimulate the transition to net zero. Subsidies differ from grants in that they are specifically used by governments to help SMEs offset the high upfront costs that entail the implementation of green technologies, while grants are sums that can be used for different purposes and not specifically to offset costs. Subsidies may be offered as a share of consultancy costs for the identification and implementation of resource efficiency and other environmentally oriented measures. Sometimes the government reimburses SMEs the full cost of an initial environmental audit. Subsidies can also be used to reduce training costs for firms that lack the in-house knowledge to make their operations more sustainable, they can take the form of vouchers to ease access to training programmes or promote workplace training.

For instance, the Ecology Premium programme in Flanders, Belgium is a subsidy provided to enterprises that invest in environmental technologies. Investments that are considered environmentally friendly are eligible for support as long as they concern purchases from third parties under market conditions. The size of the subsidy depends on the environmental performance of the technology, measured by an environmental performance factor. This performance factor is a qualitative indication that ranges between 0.6 and 1. The Flemish Department of Economic Support Policy has composed a list of environmental technologies and their performance factors. When a company applies for a subsidy to finance a technology that is not on the list, its potential environmental impact must be assessed. SMEs can receive a subsidy with a maximum of 35% of the investments made (it can be higher if the company is certified according to ISO 14001 or EMAS) but cannot exceed EUR 3.6 million (Hoevenagel et al., 2007_[170]).

Another case in point is the grant scheme by France's Environment and Energy Management Agency (ADEME) which subsidises up to 50% of the costs of environmental audits covering both compliance and resource efficiency. The German public bank (KfW) has a "Special Fund for Energy Efficiency in SMEs" which covers up to 80% of costs for SMEs to receive professional advice on energy efficiency improvements (Miller et al., 2011_[171]).In June 2022, the German Development Bank also provided a EUR 3 million grant to the Development Bank Ghana (DBG) to promote the sustainable development of the Ghanaian SMEs.

Tax breaks have also been used as a way to incentivise SMEs' acquisition of resource efficiency technologies and the improvement of the sustainability of their operations. Evidence has shown that tax incentives for R&D investments can help to increase R&D expenditures significantly among SMEs (European Commission, 2012_[172]). The different design features of tax incentives influence the extent to which SMEs, start-ups and young firms make use and benefit from tax credits (OECD, 2021_[173]). In fact, since it is large firms that often carry out R&D expenditures, governments may target most of their tax incentives to SMEs who have more limited investment capacities (OECD, 2002_[174]). Considering that clean-tech investments also entail high upfront investments, tax breaks can be instrumental to incentivise expenditure in this area. In the United Kingdom, for example, the Green Business Fund and the Enhanced Capital Allowance scheme gives tax breaks on energy and water efficient technologies including on electric or hybrid cars to SMEs to incentivise investments (Natwest, 2020_[175]).

In many OECD countries, entrepreneurs are allowed to take tax exemptions – deduct certain categories of environment-related investments that go beyond environmental compliance from the taxable corporate income for a defined period of time. Similarly, the government may offer tax incentives – accelerated depreciation, reduced property or corporate taxes – for the purchase of new environmental technologies and other environmental investments. Tax reductions or exemptions can also be differentiated based on the actual environmental impact of the investment.

For example, in the Netherlands, two tax reduction schemes have been implemented to promote the purchase of new environmental technologies: the Arbitrary Depreciation of Environmental Investments (VAMIL) allows accelerated depreciation of newly purchased environmental technologies listed by the

government, and the Environmental Investment Allowance (MIA) allows a partial write-off of an investment in environmental technology against tax. In France, the government uses accelerated depreciation and reduced property and professional taxes to stimulate purchases of renewable energy and energy efficient equipment. As an example, the Research Tax Credit which aims at incentivizing businesses to spend money on innovative research has been extended since 2013 to cover certain innovation investments by SMEs.

Another example is the tax preferences (e.g. reductions in the local corporate tax) for cleaner and climatefriendly technologies launched by the Japanese government. However, environmental tax incentive schemes tend to benefit larger companies, which are better informed about the existence of such instruments (OECD, 2015[176]).

Non-financial support for SMEs

PFIs and other public institutions, private banks and non-governmental initiatives also have a pivotal role to play in providing non-financial support for SMEs and entrepreneurs. Non-financial services, in the form of advice, consultancy and education, are crucial as part of the policy mix. They can help SMEs and entrepreneurs strengthen their ability to understand the steps needed to green their businesses and help them allocate financial resources appropriately.

PFIs, as well as private financial institutions, are increasingly providing sustainability-related technical support, practical tools and education to entrepreneurs and SMEs in order to incentivise their transition to net zero. Many governments and PFIs have established online hubs with tools and resources that can help SMEs to understand, measure and mitigate their carbon footprint. They also provide SMEs with data and information on the financial and other support they can tap into when taking their actions toward improved sustainability (Boxes 4.3 and 4.4).

Box 4.3. Sustainability-related non-financial support

Canada: The Business Development Bank of Canada is leveraging the B-corp assessment as a means of incentivising SMEs' action toward sustainability (Annex B).

Denmark: The Danish Business Authority in collaboration with the Danish Energy Agency have launched a digital carbon footprint calculator (the Climate Compass), which is targeted at SMEs. With the Climate Compass, SMEs can access a free, authoritative tool to calculate their emissions in compliance with the GHG-protocol that is continuously updated by the Danish authorities with the newest available data (State of Green, 2022_[177]).

France: BPI France recently launched its Green Volunteer Programme, with the aim to deploy more human resources to provide guidance and support to SMEs on their green transition. Bpifrance also provides SMEs with online training, as well as practical tools to help them diagnose their carbon footprint and the actions they can take to reduce it (Bpifrance, 2020_[178]).

UK: The British Business Bank has established a demand development function that seeks to provide data, information and instruments that are impactful for SMEs and can incentivise their green actions (BBB, 2018_[179]). The BBB also has an online Finance Hub to direct SMEs to digital resources and information on these topics (BBB, 2019_[180]).

Hungary: The European Investment Bank (EIB) and Magyar Fejlesztési Bank (MFB), developed cooperation in 2021 to help MFB's advisory unit provide advisory services to Hungarian project promoters. MFB's advisory unit will also focus on supporting the recovery and green investment activities of key economic players such as SMEs (EIB, 2021_[181]).

The European Commission's Covenant of Companies for Climate and Energy (CCCE) is an initiative to support SMEs in **Croatia, Finland, Italy, the Netherlands** and **Poland** with free technical assistance

in energy auditing, types of financing mechanisms and available technologies to mitigate their environmental footprint (European Commission, 2022[182]).

Box 4.4. SME consulting services for sustainability: Support from the Industrial Bank of Korea (IBK)

IBK Consulting for Sustainable Growth of SMEs

Since 2011, IBK has been providing consulting services for SMEs to fulfil its policy role of fostering and nurturing SMEs. Currently, IBK has approximately 50 full-time consultants, including a team of dedicated ESG consultants. IBK's consulting services are being provided free of charge to assist SMEs that have difficulty accessing advice on business strategy as well as on various other affairs including ESG, human resources, labour, tax, and M&A. By the end of 2021, the cumulative number of consulting services provided was 10,287.

ESG Management Consulting for SMEs

IBK operates the 'ESG Doctor for SMEs,' a comprehensive consulting program to diagnose and consult SMEs on ESG-related matters. The Program assists SMEs by providing specific strategies concerning 'when,' 'for whom,' and 'what and how' ESG management should be implemented from the perspective of SMEs. The Program consists of various elements ranging from raising ESG awareness of its SME customers to assisting them in demonstrating the sustainability of their ESG management program to various stakeholders.



IBK's ESG Consulting Program for SMEs

International initiatives are also providing important non-financial support for SMEs' net zero transition. The SME Climate Hub, for example, provides a one-stop-shop for SMEs and entrepreneurs equipped with key tools and information related to their net zero transition. The hub also seeks to incentivise SMEs to start their net zero journey through the so-called SME climate commitment which entails committing to halving emissions by 2030, achieving net zero by 2050 and disclosing progress on an annual basis, all supported by the Hub's tools, data and guidance. The Hub's tools thus also include support for disclosure and reporting in line with SME commitments.

There is also a growing private net zero ecosystem that supports SMEs in their decarbonisation and sustainability reporting endeavours. Various companies have developed tools to support SMEs in calculating and reporting on their carbon footprint. Some of these services are provided by other

entrepreneurs and provide more comprehensive and tailored assessments and other support services. Others are free (e.g. Normative) and provide simple methods of assessing SMEs' carbon footprint, identifying key sources of emissions and suggesting ways of reducing them (Normative, 2022_[183]). With origins in New Zealand, CoGo, now also present in the United Kingdom, is working with financial institutions around the world to help them transition their clients to net zero through the provision of relevant tools within their banking apps (CoGo, 2022_[184]).Likewise, many new platforms are emerging that enable the purchase of verified carbon credits and facilitate SMEs' reaching of net zero (e.g. CIX Project Marketplace, Project Carbon) (Climate Impact X, 2022_[185]; Reuters, 2022_[186]).

In the United Kingdom, the Carbon Trust has launched the Carbon Footprint Calculator to help SMEs measure their corporate emission footprint following the GHG Protocol Guidance, including Scope 1 and 2 emissions. Although the tool is not a complete evaluation of an organisational footprint, it includes selected emission sources common to the majority of SMEs (Carbon Trust, 2022_[187]).

In 2021, the Green Industry Platform launched a dedicated SME support centre to help SMEs develop resource efficiency strategies and implement actions through an online portal. The portal aims to bring a wide range of guidance and support services from leading organisations and experts on resource efficiency. Some of the resources available include case studies, technical guides and online tools. In the future it will also include training solutions, technical assistance and financial incentives (Green Industry Platform, 2021_[188]).

Tailoring support to SMEs' diverse needs

There is a broad recognition that SMEs are a highly heterogeneous group with diverse needs and pathways to net zero depending on their intrinsic characteristics and the sustainable activities they can undertake. Therefore, there is a growing interest among policy makers and practitioners to understand better the different sustainability-related drivers and needs of SMEs and to tailor SME-oriented policies accordingly.

For example, a British Business Bank (BBB) study developed an SME net zero 'transition journey' framework (TJF) to assess awareness and engagement, knowledge and capabilities, and physical actions undertaken by smaller businesses. The BBB identified four main SME "net zero personas" based on meaningful business characterisations - business size (i.e. number of employees), sector, estimated emissions intensity, and their so-called transition maturity (defined as the combination of awareness about net zero, knowledge and capabilities and actions taken and planned/considered to reduce carbon footprint). The mapping most notably found that there can be a sizeable difference in transition maturity between enterprises of similar size and operating in similar sectors and these reflect factors such as awareness and prioritisation of net zero, knowledge and capabilities and steps already taken towards net zero. These differences may thus warrant different approaches from policy makers, with finance proving a particularly attractive tool for small enterprises with relatively high emissions and transition maturity.

Similarly, the BBB has analysed the messaging that appeals to SMEs and can incite their actions toward net zero. It found that messages regarding SMEs' collective impact or the promise of cost reductions resonate less with UK enterprises and are less likely to drive change. Conversely, messaging focused on the small, initial steps that SMEs can take to start their net zero journey was much more powerful as was the message on the new opportunities that the net zero transition offers (Annex A.)

Strengthening the sustainable finance ecosystem

Considering the many actors in the sustainable finance ecosystem, PFIs have also tried to promote networks among entrepreneurs at different stages of their sustainability journey as well with financial institutions, policy makers, investors, and consultancy companies. For example, Bpifrance recently launched the E day (E Jour in French) with the objective to convene and share knowledge among green entrepreneurs, and public and private actors. The event included masterclasses and workshops on technical themes to enable the green transition, as well as meetings with green-tech entrepreneurs and

diagnosis sessions to build climate roadmaps (Bpifrance, 2021_[189]). Private foundations have also created dedicated events on different themes, such as the circular economy, climate mitigation, biodiversity, sustainable supply chains, convening a wide range of actors from public and private institutions to share knowledge and solutions with SMEs (Ellen Macarthur Foundation, 2022_[190]).

International initiatives to support SME access to green finance

In addition, policy efforts and initiatives from international institutions are working to foster sustainable finance for SMEs. For example, the Executive Agency for Small and Medium-sized (EASME) created by the European Commission aims to help create more competitive and resource efficient European economy based on knowledge transfer and innovation. The EASME manage the Sustainable Industry Low Carbon Scheme, and is part of the EU programme for the Environment and Climate Action, the European Maritime and Fisheries Fund and the legacy of the Intelligent Energy Europe programme and the Eco-innovation initiative.

The Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) established a working group that developed a strategic plan 2021–2024 for SMEs' development in the Asia-Pacific region. As its key objective the working group highlights SMEs' access to global value chains, finance and alternative financial solutions. To foster SMEs' competitiveness and access to international markets, they promote green awareness among businesses and to support green SMEs (APEC, 2020_[191]). Moreover, in September 2022 the APEC's Ministers responsible for SMEs urged its member states to accelerate SMEs' access to sustainable finance (APEC, 2022_[192]).

In Latin America, the Green Finance Latin-American Platform has been developed to support National Development Banks and private financial institutions to share knowledge on Green Finance. Currently it has 12 initiatives in partnership with the Inter-American Development Bank to promote sustainable instruments including on Financing the Circular Economy on SMEs (Green Finance Latin American Platform, 2022_[193]).

The working group on Innovation of the Pacific Alliance, has created the programme on Innovation for Sustainability with the objective to help entrepreneurs in eco-innovation to grow and develop. The Programme has also the objective to help SMEs be competitive by implementing sustainable practices (Cisneros, 2019_[194]).

The G20 launched the Sustainable Finance Working Group (SFWG) that focuses on several areas related to sustainable finance, including greening the banking system; greening bond markets; greening institutional investment; risk analysis; and measuring progress. In June 2022, the SFWG met under the Indonesian G20 Presidency. Key points discussed included the development of a framework for transition finance and improving the accessibility and affordability of sustainable finance instruments to SMEs (G20 Indonesia 2022, 2022_[195]).

The OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability, launched in November 2021, contributes to efforts to reduce the barriers to SMEs' demand and supply of sustainable finance. By convening key stakeholders from the SME sustainable finance ecosystem (public and private financial institutions, SME associations, policy makers, etc.), the Platform fosters knowledge sharing and policy dialogue whilst also advancing the data and analytical work on SME sustainable finance in order to accelerate SMEs' transition to net zero (Figure 4.1). The Platform aims to develop and share recommendations and best practices, as well as promote and coordinate research to further obtain comparable information on SME access to green finance (OECD, 2021_[196]). This work will build upon the work of the CSMEE and complements other relevant OECD work and guidance, including on sustainable finance and investment, transition finance, corporate governance and others.



Figure 4.1. Actors in the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability

58 |

Furthermore, in the context of the work of the CSMEE, with input from the Platform, a dedicated principle on SME access to sustainable finance is included in the 2022 Updated G20 OECD High-Level Principles on SME Financing. This update contributes to shaping SME sustainable finance policies within the G20 and OECD.

5 Conclusions and policy considerations to foster sustainable finance for SMEs

Conclusions

Sustainable finance has a critical role to play in facilitating SMEs' transition to net zero. Access to finance is one of the key constraints that small business and entrepreneurs face as they seek to adopt eco-friendly practices or engage in eco-entrepreneurship or innovation. When it comes to accessing sustainable finance, SMEs are faced not only with the traditional constraints that limit their access to funding or increase the cost of financing. They also face obstacles related to their ability measure and report on their sustainability performance or access to ESG ratings used by many investors and finance providers for this purpose. Ensuring that SMEs have access to affordable financing that is fit for their sustainability-related needs is an important priority for policy makers seeking to accelerate the business sector's net zero transition.

The financial sector already faces considerable incentives to increase the pool of sustainable finance for SMEs as well as large enterprises. Investors are increasingly demanding evidence that their investments are financing environmentally friendly enterprises and projects. Regulators are beginning to introduce mandatory disclosure requirements related to enterprises' environmental and climate performance. In the case of financial institutions, these requirements can include mandatory reporting on the environmental performance of their financed portfolios, including their SME operations. The increased piloting of climate-related stress testing exercises by financial stability regulators is another incentive for allocation of more financing toward investments with better climate performance. Last but not least, many regulators are mandating the introduction of sustainability-related functions to oversee the net zero/green transition of these enterprises. Policy makers will thus have to tailor their support to address specific constraints and externalities that may disadvantage or prevent SMEs for tapping into this growing pool of sustainable financing. This can entail providing direct financing to affected SMEs and entrepreneurs or utilising instruments such as guarantees to mobilise more private sector financing for these enterprises.

Boosting SME demand for sustainable finance and investment is another important priority in light of the fact that many SMEs still face considerable knowledge and awareness gaps with regard to the net zero journey and how to embark on it. There are significant drivers pushing SMEs to adopt green practices, decarbonise their operations or to engage in eco-innovation in order to gain comparative advantages in the evolving market: consumer demand for sustainable products and services is growing rapidly as is investors and shareholders' demand for enterprises' improved sustainability performance; there is growing evidence that improved environmental performance can lead to better financial performance over the medium to long term; there are reputational implications for enterprises that continue to operate in highly polluting or carbon-emitting activities; etc. And even though SMEs are not yet required to report on their environmental performance, they are increasingly impacted by regulatory requirements imposed on larger enterprises operating in their value chains, or on the financial institutions that are financing their investments. Yet, despite these drivers, evidence shows that many SMEs still lack an awareness of the concrete steps they need to take to decarbonise their operations or invest in sustainable products and practices. The provision of non-financial support aimed at filling these knowledge gaps will be key to support SMEs net zero transition.

Public and private financial institutions and other financing providers can develop or adapt existing debt and non-debt instruments to finance SMEs' sustainable investments. They can utilise green instruments to provide financing with more favourable conditions compared to the market or other SME support instruments in order to facilitate SMEs' investments in greening. They can also adopt the use of sustainability-linked instruments whose financing conditions vary depending on the sustainability performance of the underlying investment or investee. In addition to providing direct financing to SMEs, PFIs can also use risk-sharing instruments, such as green credit guarantees, to mobilise more financing from the private sector. These instruments can be adapted to provide even stronger incentives for financing sustainability-related projects, by offering more favourable conditions (e.g. higher coverage rates).

Financial institutions, policy makers and other actors in the ecosystem also have an important role to play in providing SMEs with non-financial support to help them embark and stay on the path to net zero. As elaborated in the report, there are considerable knowledge- and capacity- related constraints that are moderating SME demand for sustainable finance and investment. The provision of non-financial support therefore must go hand in hand with the provision of financing.

There are a number of policy and regulatory considerations that can boost SMEs access to and uptake of sustainable finance:

Despite considerable drivers, a number of supply- and demand-side constraints persists. There is therefore considerable scope for public actors, including policy makers, regulators, public financial institutions and others, to support both SMEs and finance providers to overcome these constraints. This section provides some considerations for policy makers and other public actors:

SME-related instruments and policies

SMEs need to have access to a range of tailored sustainable finance instruments that can accommodate their diverse needs and net zero transition pathways. Given the considerable barriers that impede SMEs' access to finance, some of which are further exacerbated in the context of sustainable finance, public institutions will need to continue to play a critical role in ensuring that SMEs have access to such financing. Financing instruments can take the form of direct financing through PFIs (e.g. grants, direct lending, etc.) or facilitating private financing through guarantees, subordinated debt and others. In light of SMEs' increased indebtedness in the wake of the COVID pandemic and the energy crisis, governments should also consider the use of equity or hybrid instruments. Such instruments can provide financing without further increasing SMEs' debt burden. Supporting the development of green capital markets and SME engagement in these markets is another important priority over the long term that can facilitate the diversification of SMEs' financing sources.

Just as important, SMEs need access to non-financial support in the form of training, tools, information portals, etc., to help them better identify and measure their environmental performance and identify steps that they can take to embark and advance on the green transition. Where tools are already in place, public institutions can help to raise SMEs' awareness and use of these tools. Public institutions can also develop tools internally or engage in partnerships with private initiatives or other non-governmental actors to make use of externally developed tools and services. Public institutions can also leverage private initiatives, such as certifications and standards, to incentivise SMEs' voluntary reporting and undertaking of concrete actions toward sustainability.

Strengthening data collection

Timely and granular data on environmental outcomes, as well as on SME needs and capacity constraints, are crucial to inform the development of policies and support measures. Research, data collection and

engagement of relevant actors in the ecosystem are important to ensure that policies are informed by evidence and tailored to the needs of different SMEs, taking into account potential differences related to geographic location, size, gender of the owner and other relevant characteristics. In this context, the development of the pilot dashboard on SME greening and greening entrepreneurship indicators, a CSMEE undertaking, can contribute to shed light on lags or advances in reducing the SME environmental footprint, for example in relation to GHG emissions or energy consumption, and direct efforts towards high-impact areas. It is also important to improve granularity of SME finance data, such as through the international data collection efforts underlying the OECD SME Financing Scoreboard, which is currently piloting the collection of more disaggregated data (at subnational level and by gender of the owner).

Broader regulatory considerations with implications for SMEs

Strengthening non-financial disclosure requirements is an important priority for many governments as they seek to better align economic activities with the overarching climate objectives. Such requirements are already impacting SMEs either directly (e.g. reporting requirements for listed SMEs) or indirectly (i.e. via value chains or financing). As these requirements become more widespread and begin to encompass a wider share of the SME market, SMEs' capacity to meet these additional demands should be taken into account. There are different possibilities to take into account the specificities of SMEs, such as by exercising proportionality in reporting requirements, whereby SMEs would have to report on a more limited set of core sustainability-related indicators (with due consideration not to disincentivise growth); or by providing targeted to support to enable SMEs to comply with the requirements.

In the context of a proliferation of sustainability-related data, definitions, standards and methodologies, it is important to strengthen their interoperability within jurisdictions or across the multilateral system as appropriate. Some ways of approaching this challenge include:

- Using agreed international guidelines and baselines for developing or adopting standards, taxonomies and other regulatory requirements
- Increasing transparency regarding data and methodologies that private actors are using to measure and assess sustainability performance, including ESG ratings
- Promoting collaboration among financial institutions in the adoption of common standards and methodologies to facilitate SME adoption of such standards

International co-operation and engagement

Active engagement in international initiatives, such as international standards bodies, platforms and other initiatives, is important for fostering collaboration and coordination in advancing the efforts toward addressing the climate crisis. This kind of engagement can also support continuous strengthening and improving of the international baselines and guidance to incentivise more ambitious targets and actions to achieve those targets on the parts of individual governments. These international initiatives are also critical in advancing policy dialogue and knowledge sharing with the goal of bridging existing knowledge gaps and accelerating the green transition. When it comes to SMEs' transition to net zero, for example, the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability's objective of fostering dialogue and knowledge sharing among a diverse range of actors from the SME financing ecosystem can provide important momentum to accompany SMEs in the green transition in OECD countries and beyond.

Issues for further research

This report also identified a number of knowledge gaps and issues that could warrant further in-depth analysis by the CSMEE and the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability. For some of these issues, country- or stakeholder-specific studies may bring pertinent and impactful insights.

- Better understanding and addressing demand-side constraints will be a critical area of future work. Future studies could aim to understand the different net zero pathways for the diverse population of SMEs and entrepreneurs, and how they impact demand for sustainable finance. Studies could also look at existing or potential approaches to bridging SME knowledge and awareness gaps regarding the net zero transition, as well as tools and instruments that financial institutions can utilise to incentivise SMEs to embark on the journey to net zero.
- Supply-side issues include: how to address SME data gaps, the approaches taken by policy makers, public and private financial institutions, Fintech companies and supply chains to strengthen SME capacities to measure and report on their environmental performance; as well as how SMEs can gain better access to ESG ratings. Studies can also seek to understand if there are specific areas where market appetite for investing (and therefore supply) is lower than potential demand, what those areas are and how they affect SME greening.
- The CSMEE will contribute to developing relevant surveys and other data collection exercises under the umbrella of the OECD Platform on Financing SMEs for Sustainability in order to help bridge existing SME-related data gaps in sustainable finance. For example, in 2023 the Platform will undertake a survey of financial institutions to benchmark of how financial institutions are integrating sustainability considerations in their operations. This work will complement the ongoing CSMEE project to develop a pilot dashboard on SME greening and green entrepreneurship indicators.
- Future CSMEE work could also support the operationalisation of the 2022 Updated G20/OECD High Level Principles on SME Financing, in particular the principle on sustainable finance. This entails providing stakeholders with tools and advice on how to implement the guidelines entailed in the Principles.
- Strengthening the SME sustainable finance ecosystem is an important priority for many countries. Future work could provide tailored support to countries on developing conducive institutional, regulatory and policy frameworks underpinning the SME sustainable finance ecosystem and identifying the priorities for strengthening the ecosystem in order to boost the supply and demand for sustainable finance.
- Finally, it could be useful to continue **to monitor and map the different initiatives** that seek to enhance SME sustainable finance.

References

ACGF and ADB (2022), ASEAN Catalytic Green Finance Facility 2021 - Financing for a Green Recovery in Southeast Asia, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-</u> <u>document/784451/asean-catalytic-green-finance-facility-2021.pdf</u> (accessed on 4 October 2022).	[164]
ADB (2022), Blue SEA Finance Hub, <u>https://www.adb.org/what-we-</u> <u>do/themes/environment/bluesea</u> (accessed on 23 September 2022).	[163]
 ADB (n.a.), ADB Oceans Financing Initiative - Accelerating Blue Investements in Asia and the Pacific, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/related/145041/Oceans%20Financing%20Initiative.pdf</u> (accessed on 4 October 2022). 	[165]
ADB-OECD (2014), ADB-OECD Study on Enhancing Financial Accessibility for SMEs, https://www.oecd.org/cfe/smes/adb-oecd-study-enhancing-financial-accessibility-smes.pdf.	[34]
ADEME (2022), Collectivités : l'ADEME finance vos projets, https://expertises.ademe.fr/collectivites-secteur-public/collectivites-lademe-finance-projets.	[148]
Adrian, T. et al. (2022), "Approaches to Climate Risk Analysis in FSAPs", <i>Staff Climate Notes</i> , Vol. 2022/005, <u>https://doi.org/10.5089/9798400212895.066.A001</u> .	[52]
AECM (2019), Best practice guarantee project, <u>https://aecm.eu/wp-</u> content/uploads/2019/12/AECM-Booklet.pdf.	[155]
AFME (2021), Introducing a New Hybrid Recapitalisation Instrument for Smaller EU Corporates, <u>https://www.afme.eu/Portals/0/AFME_COVID-</u> <u>19Recap2021_09.pdf?utm_campaign=2298240_Recap%20Second%20Report&utm_medium</u> <u>=email&utm_source=Association%20for%20Financial%20Markets%20in%20Europe&dm_t=0,</u> <u>0,0,0,0</u> (accessed on 9 August 2022).	[153]
ALIDE (2017), Fideicomisos instituidos en relación con la Agricultura (FIRA), https://www.alide.org.pe/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Bank-of-the-Year-2019-Eng-June- 25.pdf.	[162]
Álvarez Jaramillo, J., J. Zartha Sossa and G. Orozco Mendoza (2019), "Barriers to sustainability for small and medium enterprises in the framework of sustainable development—Literature review", <i>Business Strategy and the Environment</i> , Vol. 28/4, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2261</u> .	[129]
Ambec, S. et al. (2013), "The Porter Hypothesis at 20: Can Environmental Regulation Enhance Innovation and Competitiveness?", <i>Review of Environmental Economics and Policy</i> , Vol. 7/1, pp. 2-22, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/reep/res016</u> .	[281]
APEC (2022), 28th APEC Small and Medium Enterprises Ministerial Meeting - Phuket, Thailand - STATEMENT OF THE CHAIR, https://www.meti.go.jp/press/2022/09/20220912004/20220912004-2.pdf (accessed on 4 October 2022).	[192]
APEC (2020), Small and Medium Enterprises Working Group Strategic Plan 2021 – 2024,	[191]

https://www.apec.org/docs/default-

source/Groups/SMEWG/20_smewg50_030_r.pdf?la=en&hash=C68CF6917E54734C055F9C A8891173558669AC36 (accessed on 4 October 2022).	
Aragón-Correa, J. (2008), "Environmental strategy and performance in small firms: A resource- based perspective", <i>Journal of Environmental Management</i> , Vol. Vol. 86/1, pp. 88-103, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/J.JENVMAN.2006.11.022</u> .	[266]
ASEAN (2019), Green Financing Instruments Guide, https://www.climatebonds.net/files/reports/asean_green_fin_istruments_cbi_012019_0.pdf.	[63]
Asian Development Bank Institute (2018), Role of Bank lending in financing green projects: a dynamic stichasting general equilibrium approach, <u>https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/190302/1/adbi-wp881.pdf</u> .	[233]
Axios (2022), Poll: Investors feel growing pressure to move away from fossil fuels, https://www.axios.com/investor-oil-fossil-fuel-climate-a915acb8-f654-42f0-aef1- 3c7ebac5be36.html (accessed on 17 March 2022).	[94]
Baah, C. et al. (2021), "Examining the correlations between stakeholder pressures, green production practices, firm reputation, environmental and financial performance: Evidence from manufacturing SMEs", <i>Sustainable Production and Consumption</i> , Vol. 27, pp. 100-114, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SPC.2020.10.015</u> .	[106]
Bai, Y. et al. (2019), "The impacts of government R&D subsidies on green innovation: Evidence from Chinese energy-intensive firms", <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> , Vol. 233, pp. 819-829, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.06.107Get .	[169]
Bank of England (2021), <i>Bank of England green mandate what does it means</i> , <u>https://reclaimfinance.org/site/en/2021/03/08/bank-of-england-green-mandate-what-does-it-means/</u> .	[245]
Bank of England (2015), <i>The Bank of England's approach to stress testing the UK banking system</i> , <u>https://www.bankofengland.co.uk/-/media/boe/files/stress-testing/2015/the-boes-approach-to-stress-testing-the-uk-banking-system</u> .	[78]
Bank of Japan (2020), Supervisory Simultaneous Stress Testing Based on Common Scenarios, https://www.boj.or.jp/en/research/wps_rev/rev_2020/data/rev20e09.pdf.	[79]
Bartolacci, F., A. Caputo and M. Soverchia (2020), "Sustainability and financial performance of small and medium sized enterprises: A bibliometric and systematic literature review", <i>Business Strategy and the Environment</i> , Vol. 29, pp. 1297-1309, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2434</u> .	[276]
Bartolacci, F., A. Caputo and M. Soverchia (2019), "Sustainability and financial performance of small and medium sized enterprises: A bibliometric and systematic literature review", <i>Business Strategy and the Environment</i> , Vol. 29/3, pp. 1297-1309, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2434</u> .	[90]
Bartolacci, F., A. Caputo and M. Soverchia (2019), "Sustainability and financial performance of small and medium sized enterprises: A bibliometric and systematic literature review", <i>Business Strategy and the Environment</i> , Vol. 29/3, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2434</u> .	[283]
	1001

BBB (2022), Small Business Finance Markets 2021/2022.

BBB (2021), Smaller businesses responsible for around half of all UK greenhouse gas emissions from businesses, British Business Bank research reveals, <u>https://www.british-business-bank.co.uk/press-release/smaller-businesses-responsible-for-around-half-of-all-uk-greenhouse-gas-emissions-from-businesses-british-business-bank-research-reveals/#:~:text=The%20UK%20has%20a%20target,to%20finance%20for%20smalle.</u>	[36]
BBB (2019), <i>Small Business Finance Markets Report</i> , <u>https://www.british-business-bank.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/British_Business_Bank_Small-Business-Finance-Report-2019_v3.pdf</u> .	[180]
BBB (2018), British Business Bank appoints its first Chief Marketing Officer to head new Demand Development Unit, <u>https://www.british-business-bank.co.uk/press-release/british-business-bank-appoints-its-first-chief-marketing-officer-to-head-new-demand-development-unit/</u> .	[179]
BDC (2021), BDC joins the Partnership for Carbon Accounting Financials (PCAF), https://www.bdc.ca/en/about/mediaroom/news-releases/bdc-joins-partnership-carbon- accounting-financials.	[243]
BDC (2018), Government of Canada investing in clean technology, https://www.bdc.ca/en/about/mediaroom/news-releases/government-canada-investing-clean- technology.	[37]
Bettervest (2022), Bettervest.	[41]
BlackRock Financial Markets Advisory, D. (2021), <i>Development of tools and mechanisms for the integration of ESG factors into the EU banking prudential framework and into banks' business strategies and investment policies</i> , <u>https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/ce43e64f-06e0-11ec-b5d3-01aa75ed71a1/</u> (accessed on 15 March 2022).	[118]
Bloomberg (2022), ESG by the Numbers: Sustainable Investing Set Records in 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-02-03/esg-by-the-numbers-sustainable- investing-set-records-in-2021.	[205]
Bloomberg (2021), ESG Assets Rising to \$50 Trillion Will Reshape \$140.5 Trillion of Global AUM by 2025, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/company/press/esg-assets-rising-to-50-trillion-will-reshape-140-5-trillion-of-global-aum-by-2025-finds-bloomberg-intelligence/</u> (accessed on 16 March 2022).	[29]
bnamericas (2022), Colombia launches green taxonomy plan, https://www.bnamericas.com/en/news/colombia-launches-green-taxonomy-plan.	[82]
BNP Paribas (2021), <i>The path to ESG: no turning back for asset owners and managers</i> , <u>https://www.theia.org/sites/default/files/2021-</u> 09/The%20ESG%20Global%20Survey%202021.pdf.	[87]
Bpifrance (2022), <i>Catalogue des offres - transition ecologique et energetique</i> , <u>https://www.bpifrance.fr/catalogue-offres/transition-ecologique-et-energetique</u> (accessed on 7 October 2022).	[159]
Bpifrance (2021), Jour E, https://evenements.bpifrance.fr/jour-e.	[189]
Bpifrance (2020), <i>Plan Climat : Bpifrance et la Banque des Territoires lancent un plan de 40 milliards d'euros</i> , <u>https://bigmedia.bpifrance.fr/news/plan-climat-bpifrance-et-la-banque-des-territoires-lancent-un-plan-de-40-milliards-deuros</u> .	[178]

66	
-----------	--

Brammer, S., S. Hoejmose and K. Marchant (2012), "Environmental management in SMEs in the UK: practices, pressures and perceived benefits", <i>Business Strategy and the Environment</i> , Vol. 21/7, pp. 423-434, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/BSE.717</u> .	[249]
Brammer, S., S. Hoejmose and K. Marchant (2012), "Environmental Management in SMEs in the UK: Practices, Pressures and Perceived Benefits", <i>Business Strategy and the Environment</i> , Vol. 21/7, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.717</u> .	[128]
British Business Bank (2022), <i>Small Business Finance Markets 21/22</i> , <u>https://www.british-business-bank.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Small-Business-Finance-Markets-Report-2022-FINAL.pdf</u> .	[208]
British Business Bank (2021), Smaller businesses and the transition to net zero, https://www.british-business-bank.co.uk/wp- content/uploads/2021/10/J0026_Net_Zero_Report_AW.pdf (accessed on 11 March 2022).	[15]
British Chambers of Commerce (2021), Net Zero and Covid-19 Reopening Survey, https://www.britishchambers.org.uk/page/o2-bcc-survey-results.	[21]
Busch, T., R. Bauer and M. Orlitzky (2016), <i>Sustainable Development and Financial Markets: Old Paths and New Avenues</i> , <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0007650315570701</u> .	[25]
Business Development Bank of Canada (2021), <i>How Canadian Entrepreneurs Are Taking on the Environmental Challenge—Study BDC.ca</i> , <u>https://www.bdc.ca/en/about/analysis-research/transformation-in-progress</u> (accessed on 11 March 2022).	[16]
Canada Start-ups (2021), What is the Canadian government green loan?, https://www.canadastartups.org/what-is-the-canadian-government-green-loan/.	[139]
Capital Monitor (2021), <i>Proliferating ESG indices pose dilemma for investors</i> , <u>https://capitalmonitor.ai/institution/investment-managers/proliferating-esg-indices-pose-dilemma-for-investors/</u> .	[54]
Carbon Trust (2022), SME Carbon Footprint Calculator, https://www.carbontrust.com/es/node/1019.	[187]
Carbon Trust (2013), Low carbon entrepreneurs: the new engines of growth, https://www.carbontrust.com/resources/low-carbon-entrepreneurs-the-new-engines-of-growth.	[13]
Carney, M. (2021), <i>Building a private finance system for net zero: Priorities for private finance for COP26</i> , <u>https://ukcop26.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/COP26-Private-Finance-Hub-Strategy_Nov-2020v4.1.pdf</u> (accessed on 27 February 2022).	[121]
Chen, Y. and C. Chang (2011), Enhance environmental commitments and green intangible assets toward green competitive advantages: an analysis of structural equation modeling (SEM), <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11135-011-9535-9</u> .	[141]
Cisneros, N. (2019), <i>Crecimiento verde en la Alianza del Pacífico</i> , <u>https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/28679/Alianza-Crecimiento-verde.pdf?sequence=1</u> .	[194]
Clairty AI (2022), About Clarity AI Software & Products Clarity AI, https://clarity.ai/one-story/ (accessed on 18 March 2022).	[221]
Climate Bonds Initiative (2021), "Colombia is leading the path for Green Finance in Latin	[253]

America", <u>https://www.climatebonds.net/2021/10/colombia-leading-path-green-finance-latin-america</u>.

Climate Home News (2020), <i>EU</i> €750 <i>billion Covid recovery fund comes with green conditions</i> , <u>https://www.climatechangenews.com/2020/05/27/eu-e750-billion-covid-recovery-fund-comes-green-conditions/</u> .	[228]
Climate Impact X (2022), CIX Project Marketplace, <u>https://www.climateimpactx.com/cix-project-marketplace</u> (accessed on 21 March 2022).	[185]
CoGo (2022), Carbon footprint management products that enable individuals and businesses to measure, reduce and offset their impact on the climate.	[184]
Crunchbase (2020), Agric Wallet, https://www.crunchbase.com/organization/agric-wallet.	[237]
Crunchbase (2020), Carbonbase, https://www.crunchbase.com/organization/carbonbase.	[235]
Cuerva, M., Á. Triguero-Cano and D. Córcoles (2014), "Drivers of green and non-green innovation: empirical evidence in Low-Tech SMEs", <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> , Vol. 68, pp. 104-113, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JCLEPRO.2013.10.049</u> .	[132]
D2N2 (2021), £50m invested in businesses as British Business Bank's regional funds focus on net-zero, <u>https://d2n2lep.org/50m-invested-in-businesses-as-british-business-banks-regional-funds-focus-on-net-zero/</u> .	[244]
DBS Foundation (2022), , https://www.dbs.com/foundation/featured/sme-grant-programme.	[149]
De Haas, R. et al. (2021), "Managerial and Financial Barriers to the Net-Zero Transition", Discussion papers, Centre for Economic Policy Research, <u>https://cepr.org/active/publications/discussion_papers/dp.php?dpno=15886</u> (accessed on 18 July 2021).	[130]
Deloitte (2021), #1 What is ESG? ESG Explained Article series exploring ESG from the very basics, <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/ce/en/pages/global-business-services/articles/esg-explained-1-what-is-esg.html</u> (accessed on 27 October 2022).	[1]
Drempetic, S. (2020), "The Influence of Firm Size on the ESG Score: Corporate Sustainability Ratings Under Review", <i>Journal of Business Ethics</i> , Vol. 167, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-019-04164-1</u> .	[270]
EBRD (2022), <i>FIF -Sustainable Reboot SME - Komercijalna Banka Skopje</i> , <u>https://www.ebrd.com/work-with-us/projects/psd/53642.html</u> .	[256]
EBRD (2020), EBRD, EU and partners boost green finance in Egypt, https://www.ebrd.com/news/2020/ebrd-eu-and-partners-boost-green-finance-in-egypt.html.	[232]
ECB (2022), https://www.ecb.europa.eu/mopo/implement/app/html/ecb.cspp_climate_change- faq.en.html, <u>https://www.ecb.europa.eu/mopo/implement/app/html/ecb.cspp_climate_change-</u> <u>faq.en.html</u> (accessed on 20 September 2022).	[77]
Economist (2020), <i>Making sense of banks' climate targets</i> , Economist, <u>https://www.economist.com/finance-and-economics/2020/12/12/making-sense-of-banks-climate-targets</u> .	[55]
Edelman (2022), Edelman Trust Barometer 2022,	[88]

https://www.edelman.com/sites/g/files/aatuss191/files/2022- 01/2022%20Edelman%20Trust%20Barometer%20FINAL_Jan25.pdf (accessed on 27 July 2022).	
EIB (2022), , <u>https://www.eib.org/en/press/all/2022-130-eib-group-provides-eur469-million-to-slovakia-in-2021-and-continues-to-help-modernise-its-national-rail-network</u> .	[258]
EIB (2022), https://www.eib.org/en/products/equity/venture-debt/index.htm.	[154]
EIB (2021), , https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_21_7064.	[181]
EIB (2021), Programme Statement: European Fund for Strategic Investments (EFSI), https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/about_the_european_commission/eu_budget/db_2 021_programme_statement_european_fund_for_strategic_investements_efsi.pdf.	[246]
EIB (2017), InnovFin EU Finance for Innovators, https://www.eib.org/attachments/thematic/innovfin_eu_finance_for_innovators_en.pdf.	[247]
EIF (2022), https://engage.eif.org.	[146]
EIF (2022), https://engage.eif.org/.	[157]
EIF (2020), ESG considerations in Venture Capital and Business Angel investment decisions, https://www.eif.org/news_centre/publications/eif_working_paper_2020_63.pdf.	[46]
EKF (2021), https://www.ekf.dk/media/qurdammj/green-accelerator-application-guide-02-11- 2021.pdf, https://www.ekf.dk/media/qurdammj/green-accelerator-application-guide-02-11- 2021.pdf (accessed on 19 September 2022).	[147]
Ellen Macarthur Foundation (2022), <i>Episode 53: Live from London: How do we accelerate innovation towards a circular economy?</i> , <u>https://ellenmacarthurfoundation.org/videos/live-from-london-how-do-we-accelerate-innovation-towards-a</u> .	[190]
Energy Efficiency ans Renewable Sources Fund (2004), <i>Energy Efficiency and Renewable Sources Fund (EERSF)</i> , <u>https://www.bgeef.com/en/about-us/</u> .	[161]
Energy Saving Trust (2021), SME Loan Scheme, <u>https://energysavingtrust.org.uk/grants-and-loans/sme-loan-scheme/</u> .	[140]
Entreprise Ireland (2022), <i>https://www.enterprise-ireland.com/en/Productivity/Build-a-green-sustainable-Business/GreenPlus.html</i> , <u>https://www.enterprise-</u> <u>ireland.com/en/Productivity/Build-a-green-sustainable-Business/GreenPlus.html</u> (accessed on 19 September 2022).	[150]
Ernest & Young (2022), <i>How the EU new sustainability directive will be a game changer</i> , <u>https://www.ey.com/en_gl/assurance/how-the-eu-s-new-sustainability-directive-will-be-a-game-changer</u> .	[73]
ESG Investor (2021), <i>SMEs and the Future of European Sustainability Reporting Rules</i> , <u>https://www.esginvestor.net/smes-and-the-future-of-european-sustainability-reporting-rules/</u> (accessed on 28 October 2022).	[120]
ESG Today (2022), Canada Introduces Mandatory Climate Disclosures for Banks, Insurance Companies Beginning 2024 - ESG Today, <u>https://www.esgtoday.com/canada-introduces-</u> mandatory-climate-disclosures-for-banks-insurance-companies-beginning-2024/ (accessed	[75]

on 19 April 2022).

ESG Today (2022), <i>Citi Launches its First Sustainability-Linked Supply Chain Finance Program in MENA Region</i> , <u>https://www.esgtoday.com/citi-launches-its-first-sustainability-linked-supply-chain-finance-program-in-mena-region/</u> .	[62]
ETLA (2015), From Cleantech to Cleanweb – The Finnish Cleantech Space in Transition, https://www.etla.fi/wp-content/uploads/ETLA-Raportit-Reports-43.pdf.	[12]
Eurochambers (2022), Eurochambers Twin Transition Survey.	[107]
European Association of Cooperative Banks (2020), Co-operative Banks engagement to sustainable finance, <u>https://www.icba.coop/master/document/images/image1863.pdf</u> .	[32]
European Commission (2022), Launch of the first Covenant of Companies call for technical assistance, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/news/launch-first-covenant-companies-call-technical-</u> <u>assistance-2022-jun-15_en</u> .	[182]
European Commission (2021), Flash Eurobarometer 498, SMEs, green markets and resource efficiency, https://data.europa.eu/data/datasets/s2287_fl498_eng?locale=en .	[17]
European Commission (2021), Impact Assessment, <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-</u> content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52021SC0150.	[285]
European Commission (2021), Overview of sustainable finance, https://ec.europa.eu/info/business-economy-euro/banking-and-finance/sustainable- finance/overview-sustainable-finance_en (accessed on 12 March 2022).	[7]
European Commission (2020), EU taxonomy for sustainable activities: What the EU is doing to create an EU-wide classification system for sustainable activities, https://ec.europa.eu/info/business-economy-euro/banking-and-finance/sustainable-finance/eu-taxonomy-sustainable-activities_en.	[80]
European Commission (2020), First "Green Deal" funding from European Innovation Council awards over €307 million to 64 startups set to support the recovery plan for Europe, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/news/first-green-deal-funding-european-innovation-council-awards-over-eu307-million-64-startups-set-support-recovery-plan-europe-2020-jul-23_en</u> .	[229]
European Commission (2020), <i>Flash Eurobarometer 486: SMEs, start-ups, scale-ups and entrepreneurship</i> , European Commission, https://ec.europa.eu/commfrontoffice/publicopinion/index.cfm/survey/getsurveydetail/instruments/flash/surveyky/2244 (accessed on 23 September 2020).	[202]
European Commission (2020), <i>Taxonomy: Final report of the Technical Expert Group on</i> <i>Sustainable Finance</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/business_economy_euro/banking_and_finance/docum_ents/200309-sustainable-finance-teg-final-report-taxonomy_en.pdf</u> .	[239]
European Commission (2018), Flash Barometer 456 Report: SMEs, resource efficiency and green markets.	[19]
European Commission (2018), <i>SMEs, resource efficiency and green markets; Flash Eurobarometer 456</i> , European Commission, Brussels, http://file:///C:/Users/RAES_S/Downloads/fl_456_en.pdf .	[101]

European Commission (2017), <i>Defining "green" in the context of green finance</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/enveco/sustainable_finance/pdf/studies/Defining%20Green</u> <u>%20in%20green%20finance%20-</u> <u>%20final%20report%20published%20on%20eu%20website.pdf</u> .	[64]
European Commission (2016), Study on the potential of green bond finance for resource-efficient investments, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/enveco/pdf/potential-green-bond.pdf</u> .	[48]
European Commission (2016), <i>Study on the potential of green bond finance for resource-efficient investments</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/enveco/pdf/potential-green-bond.pdf</u> (accessed on 5 August 2022).	[167]
European Commission (2015), <i>SMEs, resource efficiency and green markets; Flash Eurobarometer 426</i> , <u>http://ec.europa.eu/COMMFrontOffice/publicopinion/index.cfm/Survey/getSurveyDetail/instru</u> .	[268]
European Commission (2015), <i>SMEs, resource efficiency and green markets; Flash Eurobarometer 426</i> , European Commission, Brussels, http://ec.europa.eu/COMMFrontOffice/publicopinion/index.cfm/Survey/getSurveyDetail/instruments/FLASH/surveyKy/2088 .	[96]
European Commission (2014), Corporate sustainability reporting Directive, https://ec.europa.eu/info/business-economy-euro/company-reporting-and-auditing/company- reporting/corporate-sustainability-reporting_en.	[248]
European Commission (2012), Study on Incentives Driving Environmental Performance on Companies, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/pubs/pdf/Incentives_Ecorys.pdf</u> .	[172]
European Parliamentary Research Service (2021), <i>Green and Sustainable Finance</i> , <u>https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2021/679081/EPRS_BRI(2021)679081</u> <u>EN.pdf</u> .	[6]
Eurosif (2016), European SRI Study, http://www.eurosif.org/sri-study-2016/.	[24]
Eurostat (2019), <i>SMEs weight in EU's international trade in goods</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ddn-20211006-2</u> (accessed on 22 February 2022).	[197]
EY (2021), Global Private Equity Survey 2021, <u>https://www.ey.com/en_gl/private-equity/will-</u> seeing-what-lies-beyond-bring-new-opportunities-into-focus.	[28]
EY (2017), Sustainable investing: the millennial investor, <u>https://assets.ey.com/content/dam/ey-sites/ey-com/en_gl/topics/financial-services/ey-sustainable-investing-the-millennial-investor.pdf</u> .	[92]
FCA (2022), <i>Mini-bonds</i> , <u>https://www.fca.org.uk/consumers/mini-bonds</u> (accessed on 8 August 2022).	[49]
Financial Times (2022), US banks threaten to leave Mark Carney's green alliance over legal risks.	[93]
Fleitera, T., J. Schleich and P. Ravivanpong (2013), "Adoption of energy-efficiency measures in SMEs-An empirical analysis based on energy audit data", <i>Energy Policy</i> , Vol. 51, pp. 863-875, <u>https://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-00805748</u> (accessed on 10 July 2019).	[168]

Forbes (2021), Banking On Entrepreneurs: BDC Bank Is Supporting SMEs To Amplify Social, Environmental Good, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/christophermarquis/2021/09/03/banking-on-entrepreneurs-bdc-bank-is-supporting-smes-to-amplify-social-environmental-good/?sh=7069dd2046d6</u> .	[241]
Forum, W. (2020), <i>What is green finance and why is it important?</i> , <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/11/what-is-green-finance/#:~:text=At%20its%20simplest%2C%20green%20finance%20is%20any%20structure d,impact%20on%20the%20climate%20of%20more%20regular%20projects.</u> (accessed on 27 October 2022).	[284]
FSC (2021), Mandatory ESG disclosure for KOSDAQ listed companies has not been decided as of now, <u>https://www.fsc.go.kr/no010102/75286</u> .	[76]
G20 Indonesia 2022 (2022), Indonesia encouraged the acessibility and affordability of sustainable finance instruments - 3rd SFGW meeting, <u>https://g20sfwg.org/news/indonesia-</u> <u>encouraged-the-accessibility-and-affordability-of-sustainable-finance-instruments-at-the-3rd-</u> <u>sfwg-meeting/</u> .	[195]
G20 Sustainable Finance Working Group (2022), 2022 G20 Sustainable Finance Report.	[60]
Gadenne, D., J. Kennedy and C. McKeiver (2009), "An Empirical Study of Environmental Awareness and Practices in SMEs", <i>Journal of Business Ethics</i> , Vol. 84/1, pp. 45-63, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-008-9672-9</u> .	[250]
GFANZ (2022), "Net-zero Transition Planning", https://assets.bbhub.io/company/sites/63/2022/06/GFANZ_Towards-a-Global-Baseline-for- Net-Zero-Transition-Planning_June2022.pdf (accessed on 4 August 2022).	[260]
GhanaWeb (2022), , <u>https://www.ghanaweb.com/GhanaHomePage/NewsArchive/Soci-t-G-n-rale-Burkina-Faso-African-Guarantee-Fund-ease-access-to-financing-for-Burkinabe-SMEs-1536785</u> .	[166]
Global Sustainable Investment Alliance (2020), Global Sustainable Investment Review, http://www.gsi-alliance.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/GSIR-20201.pdf.	[86]
Gov.UK (2021), £11 million boost for energy entrepreneurs to turn green dreams into reality, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/11-million-boost-for-energy-entrepreneurs-to-turn- green-dreams-into-reality?mc_cid=a7cb419008&mc_eid=e63640a80e.	[230]
GPFI (2017), Financing for SMEs in Sustainable Global Value Chains, https://www.gpfi.org/sites/gpfi/files/documents/GVC%20paper_highres_0.pdf.	[156]
Green Digital Finance Alliance (2022), Press Release - Green Fintech Classification - Green Digital Finance Alliance, <u>https://greendigitalfinancealliance.org/green-fintech-classification/</u> (accessed on 29 July 2022).	[95]
Green Finance Institute (2022), , <u>https://www.greenfinanceinstitute.co.uk/programmes/uk-</u> <u>taxonomy-gtag/</u> .	[84]
Green Finance Latin American Platform (2022), About us, https://greenfinancelac.org/.	[193]
Green Industry Platform (2021), Green Indsutry Platform launches SME Support Centre, https://www.greengrowthknowledge.org/news/green-industry-platform-launches-sme-support-	[188]
centre.

Green Industry Platform (2021), Green Industry Platform in 2021: All systems go for I-GO initiative, <u>https://www.greenindustryplatform.org/news/green-industry-platform-2021-all-systems-go-i-go-initiative</u> .	[240]
Green Small Business (2022), Environmental Management Plans and.	[271]
Greenhouse Gas Protocol (2022), We set the standards to measure and manage emissions, https://ghgprotocol.org/.	[18]
GSK (2022), GSK launches Sustainable Procurement Programme for suppliers, https://www.gsk.com/en-gb/media/press-releases/gsk-launches-sustainable-procurement- programme-for-suppliers/.	[109]
Guében, S. (2007), SMEs and environmental communications:, Int. J. Environment and Sustainable.	[224]
Harris Poll (2021), <i>Millennials spurred growth in ESG investing. Now all ages are on board</i> , <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2021/05/21/millennials-spurred-growth-in-esg-investing-now-all-ages-are-on-board.html</u> (accessed on 2 March 2022).	[200]
Hasan, I., K. Jackowicz and O. Kowalewski (2020), Bank ownership structure, SME lending and local credit markets, <u>https://helda.helsinki.fi/bof/bitstream/handle/123456789/13452/BoF_DP_1422.pdf;jsessionid= 45BE8D59DC44A310D2CC2BE6E21FD250?sequence=1</u> .	[210]
HM Government (2021), "Greening Finance : a Roadmap to Sustainable Investing", <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_dat</u> <u>a/file/1031805/CCS0821102722-006_Green_Finance_Paper_2021_v6_Web_Accessible.pdf</u> .	[254]
Hoevenagel, R. et al. (2007), <i>Promoting Environmental Technologies in SMEs: Barriers and Measures</i> .	[170]
Huber, B. and M. Comstock (2017), <i>ESG Reports and Ratings: What They Are, Why They Matter</i> , Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance, <u>https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/2017/07/27/esg-reports-and-ratings-what-they-are-why-they-matter/</u> (accessed on 31 March 2022).	[53]
IBK (2022), Sustainability Report 2022, https://global.ibk.co.kr/en/investor/SustainabilityReport (accessed on 3 August 2022).	[39]
IBK (2017), IBK's Sustainability Financing Framework, https://global.ibk.co.kr/en/investor/Commitment.	[252]
IEA (2015), Accelerating Energy Efficiency in Small and Medium-sized Enterprises, International Energy Agency, Paris, <u>http://www.iea.org/t&c/</u> (accessed on 21 June 2021).	[97]
IIGN (2022), Impact Performance Benchmarks Overview, https://thegiin.org/research/publication/iris-impact-performance-benchmarks-overview/.	[277]
IMP (2021), Impact Management Platform, <u>https://impactmanagementplatform.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2021/11/Impact-Management-Platform-2-pager-simplified-Nov-2021-final.pdf.	[58]
Impact Investor (2021), 8 Best ESG Rating Agencies - Who Gets to Grade?,	[122]

https://theimpactinvestor.com/esg-rating-agencies/ (accessed on 27 February 2022).	
Inner Circle (2021), ESG Meets FinTech – A Strategic Analysis, <u>https://gomedici.com/research-</u> categories/esg-meets-fintech-a-strategic-analysis.	[213]
IOSCO (2021), "Report on Sustainability-related Issuer Disclosures Final Report", <u>http://www.iosco.org</u> (accessed on 28 July 2022).	[57]
Ireland, E. (n.d.), https://www.enterprise-ireland.com/en/Productivity/Build-a-green-sustainable- Business/GreenPlus.html, https://www.enterprise-ireland.com/en/Productivity/Build-a-green- sustainable-Business/GreenPlus.html.	[273]
Ireland, E. (n.d.), https://www.enterprise-ireland.com/en/Productivity/Build-a-green-sustainable- Business/GreenPlus.html, https://www.enterprise-ireland.com/en/Productivity/Build-a-green- sustainable-Business/GreenPlus.html (accessed on 19 September 2022).	[274]
ISIF (2021), ISIF publishes first-ever Annual Climate Report, <u>https://isif.ie/news/isif-publishes-</u> <u>first-ever-annual-climate-report</u> (accessed on 15 March 2022).	[216]
ISS (2022), ISS ESG, https://www.issgovernance.com/esg/ (accessed on 19 March 2022).	[222]
ITC (2021), SME Competitiveness Outlook 2021: Empowering the Green Recovery, International Trade Centre, Geneva, <u>https://www.intracen.org/publications/smeco2021/ITCSMECO2021/</u> (accessed on 19 July 2021).	[127]
ITC (2016), SME Competitiveness Outlook, https://doi.org/www.intracen.org.	[125]
ITC; EUI (2016), Social and Environmental Standards: Contributing to More Sustainable Value Chains, https://cadmus.eui.eu/handle/1814/43427 .	[110]
Journal of Risk and Financial Management (2021), "Non-Financial Reporting—Standardization Options for SME Sector", <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/jrfm14090417</u> .	[264]
KFW (2022), <i>Klimaschutzoffensive für Unternehmen</i> , <u>https://www.kfw.de/s/deiBCGcA</u> (accessed on 26 September 2022).	[65]
KFW (2020), New KfW promotional programme helps SMEs to invest in climate change mitigation and sustainability, <u>https://www.kfw.de/KfW-Group/Newsroom/Latest-</u> <u>News/Pressemitteilungen-Details_573120.html</u> .	[137]
Kim, S. et al. (2022), "ESG Lending", https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3865147.	[68]
Koirala, S. (2019), "SMEs: Key drivers of green and inclusive growth", OECD Green Growth Papers, No. 2019/03, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[103]
Korea Chamber of Commerce and Industry (2021), .	[22]
Koreen, M., A. Laboul and N. Smaini (2018), G20/OECD Effective Approaches for Implementing the G20/OECD High-Level Principles on SME Financing, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/329168b6-en</u> .	[117]
Krawczyk, P. (2019), "Non-Financial Reporting—Standardization Options for SME Sector", Journal of Risk and Financial Management, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/jrfm14090417</u> .	[105]
Lanoie, P. et al. (2011), "Environmental Policy, Innovation and Performance: New Insights on the	[280]

Porter Hypothesis", *Journal of Economics & amp; Management Strategy*, Vol. 20/3, pp. 803-842, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-9134.2011.00301.x</u>.

Lenaerts, K., S. Tagliapietra and Wolff. G. (2021), <i>How much investment do we need to reach net zero?</i> , Bruegel Blog, <u>https://www.bruegel.org/2021/08/how-much-investment-do-we-need-to-reach-net-zero/</u> (accessed on 27 August 2021).	[225]
Lin, L. (2022), Venture Capital in the Rise of Sustainable Investment, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40804-021-00238-8#Fn2.	[71]
LSE (2021), 'Double materiality': what is it and why does it matter?, https://www.lse.ac.uk/granthaminstitute/news/double-materiality-what-is-it-and-why-does-it- matter/.	[207]
Łukasz Matuszak, E. (2019), A Non-Linear and Disaggregated Approach to Studying the Impact of CSR on Accounting Profitability: Evidence from the Polish Banking Industry, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su11010183</u> .	[263]
Maehlea, N. et al. (2021), Crowdfunding for climate change: Exploring the use of climate frames by environmental entrepreneurs, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0050652621022587	[272]
Marsh Mclennan (2021), <i>Going beyond investments the role of commercial underwriting in the climate transition</i> , <u>https://www.brinknews.com/going-beyond-investments-the-role-of-commercial-underwriting-in-the-climate-transition/</u> .	[50]
McDaniels, J. and N. Robins (2017), <i>MOBILIZING SUSTAINABLE FINANCE FOR SMALL AND MEDIUM SIZED ENTERPRISES</i> , <u>https://www.cbd.int/financial/2017docs/unep-smefinance2017.pdf</u> .	[47]
McDaniels, J. and N. Robins (2017), <i>Mobilizing Sustainable Finance for small and medium sized</i> <i>enterprises reviewing experience and identifying options in the G7</i> , <u>http://www.unep.org/inquiry</u> (accessed on 10 July 2019).	[42]
McKinsey (2022), <i>Delivering the climate technologies needed for net zero</i> , <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/sustainability/our-insights/delivering-the-</u> <u>climate-technologies-needed-for-net-zero</u> .	[100]
Miller, K. et al. (2011), <i>First assessment of the Environmental Compliance Assistance</i> <i>Programme</i> , <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/archives/sme/pdf/First%20assessemnt%20of%20the%20E</u> <u>CAP%20for%20SMEs.pdf</u> .	[171]
Ministerio de Ambiente, Gobierno de Colombia (2020), <i>Medidas del Gobierno que alivian a los Negocios Verdes del país</i> , <u>https://www.minambiente.gov.co/index.php/noticias-minambiente/4678-medidas-del-gobierno-que-alivian-a-los-negocios-verdes-del-pais</u> .	[231]
Ministery for the Environment, New Zealand (2022), <i>Mandatory climate-related disclosures</i> , <u>https://environment.govt.nz/what-government-is-doing/areas-of-work/climate-change/mandatory-climate-related-financial-disclosures/#:~:text=The%20goal%20of%20mandatory%20climate-related%20disclosures%20is%20to%3A,and%20foresight%20in%20their%20consideratio (accessed on 27 October 2022).</u>	[5]

Modern Mining (2022), "National Treasury launches the Green Finance Taxonomy Paper", <u>https://www.crown.co.za/modern-mining/insights/20404-national-treasury-launches-the-green-finance-taxonomy-paper</u> .	[83]
Moody's (2022), <i>Methodology: ESG Assessment</i> , <u>https://ma.moodys.com/MESG-ESG-</u> <u>Assessment-Methodology.html</u> (accessed on 15 March 2022).	[215]
National Action Plans on Business and Human Rights (2017), <i>Non-financial reporting</i> , <u>https://globalnaps.org/issue/non-financial-</u> <u>reporting/#:~:text=Non%2Dfinancial%20reporting%2C%20put%20simply,including%20inform</u> <u>ation%20on%20human%20rights</u> (accessed on 27 October 2022).	[4]
National Treasury (2022), "South African Green Finance Taxonomy", <u>https://sustainablefinanceinitiative.org.za/wp-content/downloads/SA-Green-Finance-Taxonomy-1st-Edition-Final-01-04-2022.pdf</u> .	[255]
Natixis (2021), Sustainable Taxonomy development worldwide: a standard-setting race between competing jurisdictions, <a a="" cleaner="" companies:="" href="https://gsh.cib.natixis.com/our-center-of-expertise/articles/sustainable-taxonomy-development-worldwide-a-standard-setting-race-between-competing-jurisdictions#:~:text=A%20green%20taxonomy%20focuses%20on,these%20taxonomies%20can%20vary%20greatly.</td><td>[85]</td></tr><tr><td>Natwest (2020), Less carbon, more cash: sustainability strategies for SMEs,
https://natwestbusinesshub.com/articles/less-carbon-more-cash-sustainability-strategies-for-
smes.</td><td>[175]</td></tr><tr><td>Nielsen (2015), The sustainability imperative new insights on consumer expectations.</td><td>[102]</td></tr><tr><td>Nopef (2020), New green recovery financing for Nordic small and medium-sized companies,
https://nopef.com/news/new-green-recovery-financing-for-nordic-small-and-medium-sized-
companies/.</td><td>[138]</td></tr><tr><td>Normative (2022), Understand your SME's carbon footprint with our free tool Normative,
https://normative.io/insight/co2-industry-insights/ (accessed on 21 March 2022).</td><td>[183]</td></tr><tr><td>Nunes, J. et al. (2019), " in="" management<br="" of="" production="" proposal="" small="">methodology", <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i>, Vol. 218, pp. 357-366, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JCLEPRO.2019.01.219</u>.	[124]
OECD (2022), 2022 Updated G20/OECD High Level Principles on SME Financing, https://www.oecd.org/cfe/smes/2022-Update-OECD-G20-HLP-on-SME-Financing.pdf.	[133]
OECD (2022), Financing SMEs and Entrepreneurs 2022: An OECD Scoreboard.	[136]
OECD (2022), Global value chains and trade, <u>https://www.oecd.org/trade/topics/global-value-</u> <u>chains-and-trade/</u> (accessed on 22 February 2022).	[11]
OECD (2022), Secured lending for SMEs: Making effective use of registries and intangibles - A case study approach, <u>https://www.oecd.org/publications/secured-lending-for-smes-cf451ee7-en.htm</u> .	[142]
OECD (2021), Financing SMEs for Sustainability, <u>https://www.oecd.org/cfe/smes/financing-smes-sustainability.htm</u> .	[196]
OECD (2021), No net zero without SMEs: Exploring the key issues for greening SMEs and green	[20]

FINANCING SMES FOR SUSTAINABILITY: DRIVERS, CONSTRAINTS AND POLICIES © OECD 2022

entrepreneurship, <u>https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/energy/no-net-zero-without-smes_bab63915-en</u>.

OECD (2021), OECD SME and Entrepreneurship Outlook 2021, https://www.oecd.org/industry/smes/SME-Outlook-2021-Country-profiles.pdf.	[10]
OECD (2021), R&D tax incentives database - Mapping Business Innovation Support (MABIS), https://www.oecd.org/sti/rd-tax-stats-database.pdf.	[173]
OECD (2021), The OECD Green Recovery Database : Examining the environmental implications of COVID-19 recovery policies, <u>https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/the-oecd-green-recovery-database-47ae0f0d/</u> .	[134]
OECD (2020), ESG Investing and the Climate Transition: Market Practices, Issues and Policy Considerations, <u>https://www.oecd.org/finance/ESG-investing-and-climate-transition-market-practices-issues-and-policy-considerations.pdf</u> (accessed on 27 February 2022).	[8]
OECD (2020), ESG Investing: Environmental Pillar Scoring and Reporting, https://www.oecd.org/finance/ESG-Investing-Environmental-Pillar-Scoring-Reporting.pdf (accessed on 2 March 2022).	[201]
OECD (2020), ESG Investing: Practices, Progress and Challenges, http://www.oecd.org/finance/ESG-Investing-Practices-Progress-Challenges.pdf.	[119]
OECD (2020), Financing SMEs and Entrepreneurs 2020 : An OECD Scoreboard, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/6bdd4eb7- en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/6bdd4eb7-en.	[35]
OECD (2020), Sustainable and Resilient Finance: OECD Business and Finance Outlook.	[23]
OECD (2019), An OECD Strategy for SMEs: Synthesis of SME related analysis on SMEs and the Environment.	[204]
OECD (2019), "Fostering greater SME participation in a globally integrated economy", in <i>Strengthening SMEs and Entrepreneurship for Productivity and Inclusive Growth: OECD 2018</i> <i>Ministerial Conference on SMEs</i> , OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/400c491d-en</u> .	[98]
OECD (2018), Environmental Policy Toolkit for SME Greening in EU Eastern Partnership Countries, OECD Green Growth Studies, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264293199-en.	[126]
OECD (2018), SMEs: Key Driver of Green and Inclusive Grwoth.	[9]
OECD (2015), "Environmental Policy Toolkit for Greening SMEs in the EU Eastern Partnership countries", <u>https://www.oecd.org/environment/outreach/Greening-SMEs-policy-manual-eng.pdf</u> (accessed on 19 April 2022).	[176]
OECD (2015), "New Approaches to SME and Entrepreneurship Financing: Broadening the Range of Instruments 2".	[61]
OECD (2013), Green entrepreneurship, eco-innovation and SMEs.	[203]
OECD (2013), Green Entrepreneurship, Eco-Innovation And SMEs, OECD Publishing, Paris.	[104]

OECD (2012), Corporate Greenhouse Gas Emission Reporting: A Stocktaking of Government Schemes, https://www.oecd.org/daf/inv/investment-policy/WP-2012_1.pdf .	[209]
OECD (2002), Tax Incentives for Research and Development: Trends and Issues, https://www.oecd.org/science/inno/2498389.pdf.	[174]
OECD (2001), Corporate Social Responsibility : Partners for Progress, <u>https://www.oecd.org/cfe/leed/corporatesocialresponsibilitypartnersforprogress.htm</u> (accessed on 16 March 2022).	[27]
OECD -WTO (2013), Aid for Trade at a glance 2013- Connecting with Global Value Chains, https://www.wto.org/english/res_e/booksp_e/aid4trade13_e.pdf.	[259]
Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy (2022), <i>Small Business Innovation Research and Small Business Technology Transfer Programs</i> , <u>https://www.energy.gov/eere/technology-to-market/small-business-innovation-research-and-small-business-technology-transfer</u> .	[152]
Parker, C., J. Redmond and M. Simpson (2009), "Intervention strategies to engage small and medium enterprises in environmental protection", <i>Environment and Planning C: Government and Policy</i> .	[251]
Peer2Peer (2020), Second community municipal investment goes live on Abundance, https://www.p2pfinancenews.co.uk/2020/08/25/second-community-municipal-investment- goes-live-on-abundance/.	[40]
Peer2Peer Finance News (2019), <i>Millennials more likely to invest in SMEs</i> , <u>https://www.p2pfinancenews.co.uk/2019/05/01/millennials-more-likely-to-invest-in-smes/</u> (accessed on 16 March 2022).	[219]
Pinget IREGE, A. and R. Bocquet (2014), <i>Barriers to Environmental Innovation in SMEs:</i> <i>Empirical Evidence from French Firms</i> , <u>https://www.strategie-aims.com/events/conferences/24-xxiiieme-conference-de-l-aims/communications/3151-barriers-to-environmental-innovation-in-smes-empirical-evidence-from-french-firms-les-barrieres-a-l-innovation-environnementale-des-pme-elements-empiriq (accessed on 2 July 2019).</u>	[131]
Porter (1991), "Essay", <i>Scientific American</i> , Vol. Vol. 264/4, http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/scientificamerican0491-168.	[265]
Principles for Responsible Investment (2021), <i>Regulation database</i> , <u>https://www.unpri.org/policy/regulation-database</u> .	[206]
PWC (2021), State of Climate Tech 2021: Scaling breakthroughs for net zero, https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/services/sustainability/publications/state-of-climate-tech-2020.html.	[44]
RAISE (n.d.), , https://www.raise.co/en/ventures/.	[257]
Refinitiv (2021), "Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) Scores from Refinitiv", <u>https://www.refinitiv.com/content/dam/marketing/en_us/documents/methodology/refinitiv-esg-</u> <u>scores-methodology.pdf</u> (accessed on 15 March 2022).	[123]
Refinitiv (2021), <i>Refinitiv ESG score methodology</i> , <u>https://www.refinitiv.com/content/dam/marketing/en_us/documents/methodology/refinitiv-esg-scores-methodology.pdf</u> .	[212]

ReLondon (2021), Grants and free expert guidance announced to support green jobs and SMEs as part of Mayor of London's Green New Deal fund, <u>https://relondon.gov.uk/latest/grants-to-support-green-jobs-and-smes-green-new-deal-fund</u> .	[151]
Reuters (2022), <i>Explainer: What is the EU's sustainable finance taxonomy?</i> , <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/sustainable-business/what-is-eus-sustainable-finance-taxonomy-2022-02-03/</u> .	[81]
Reuters (2022), <i>Three banks join initiative for voluntary carbon market platform Reuters</i> , <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/sustainable-business/three-banks-join-initiative-voluntary-carbon-market-platform-2022-02-15/</u> (accessed on 21 March 2022).	[186]
Reuters (2020), France to guarantee 3 billion euros in quasi-equity loans for SMEs, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-economy-loans-idUSKBN25L0SM.	[143]
SBCI (2022), Energy Efficiency Loan Scheme - A low-cost scheme designed to support eligible SMEs, including primary producers, investing in the energy, <u>https://sbci.gov.ie/products/energy-efficiency-loan-scheme-eels</u> (accessed on 7 October 2022).	[158]
SBTi (2021), <i>The Net-Zero Standard - Science Based Targets</i> , <u>https://sciencebasedtargets.org/net-zero</u> (accessed on 21 March 2022).	[223]
Science based targets (2021), <i>Foundations for Science-Based Net-Zero Target Setting in the Financial Sector</i> , <u>https://sciencebasedtargets.org/resources/files/Foundations-for-Science-Based-Net-Zero-Target-Setting-in-the-Financial-Sector.pdf</u> .	[26]
SEC (2022), SEC Proposes Rules to Enhance and Standardize Climate-Related Disclosures for Investors, <u>https://www.sec.gov/news/press-release/2022-46</u> (accessed on 4 April 2022).	[74]
SEC (1999), SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin: No. 99 – Materiality, https://www.sec.gov/interps/account/sab99.htm (accessed on 27 October 2022).	[3]
Sheenan, E. (2012), <i>Beyond Big; Small businesses, greenhouse gases and competitive advantage,</i> <u>https://climatesmartbusiness.com/wpcontent/uploads/2012/08/CLIMATE_SMART_BEYOND_BIG_2012.pdf (</u> .	[267]
Shinkin Central Bank (2020), Annual Report Shinkin Central Bank 2020, <u>https://www.shinkin-</u> central-bank.jp/e/financial/pdf/all_2020.pdf.	[33]
Sifted (2021), Stop hunting for unicorns, start looking for green zebras, https://sifted.eu/articles/venture-capital-green-zebras/.	[238]
Siri, E. (2022), Sustainable Finance and Fintech: Can Technology Contribute to Achieving Environmental Goals? A Preliminary Assessment of 'Green Fintech' and 'Sustainable Digital Finance', <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/ecfr-2022-0005</u> .	[262]
Small World Consulting, Lancaster University (2020), <i>The climate impact of ICT: A review of</i> , <u>https://arxiv.org/ftp/arxiv/papers/2102/2102.02622.pdf</u> .	[242]
SME Climate Hub (2021), SME Climate Hub Survey, <u>https://smeclimatehub.org/new-survey-</u> reveals-small-business-barriers-climate-action/ (accessed on 25 February 2022).	[14]
SME Corp (2022), APEC SME Working Group, https://smecorp.gov.my/index.php/en/slides/9-	[282]

FINANCING SMES FOR SUSTAINABILITY: DRIVERS, CONSTRAINTS AND POLICIES © OECD 2022

uncategorised/1063-asia-pacific-economic-cooperation-apec.

SME guidance for business growth (2022), <i>Investors more likely to back start-ups with strong sustainability credentials</i> , <u>https://www.smeweb.com/2022/04/27/investors-more-likely-to-back-start-ups-with-strong-sustainability-credentials/</u> .	[89]
SMEunited (2022), Corporate Sustainability Directive has serious shortcomings, https://www.smeunited.eu/news/corporate-sustainability-directive-has-serious-shortcomings.	[108]
Societe Generale (2019), <i>The main drivers of successful ESG integration across singular asset classes</i> , <u>https://www.securities-services.societegenerale.com/en/insights/views/news/the-main-drivers-successful-esg-integration-across-singular-asset-classes/</u> .	[286]
Solar Impulse Foundation (2022), 1000 Solutions to change the World, https://solarimpulse.com/foundation (accessed on 8 August 2022).	[99]
Sommer, C. (2017), Drivers and Constraints for Adopting Sustainability Standards in Small and Medium-sized Enterprises (SMEs).	[112]
Sowalfin (2022), https://www.sowalfin.be/financement/easy-green-prise-de-participation-dans- lentreprise/.	[145]
Startus Insights (2020), 5 Top FinTech Startups Offering Green Financing Solutions, <u>https://www.startus-insights.com/innovators-guide/5-top-fintech-startups-offering-green-financing-solutions/</u> .	[236]
State of Green (2022), The Climate Compass.	[177]
Sustainalytics (2022), Sustainability Linked Loans: Helping build Sustainability Linked Loan Programs, <u>https://www.sustainalytics.com/corporate-solutions/sustainable-finance-and-lending/sustainability-linked-loans</u> .	[66]
Swedish National Debt Office (2021), Credit guarantees for green investments, https://www.riksgalden.se/en/our-operations/guarantee-and-lending/credit-guarantees-for- green-investments/.	[160]
Swishfund (2022), <i>Home - Swishfund</i> , <u>https://www.swishfund.co.uk/</u> (accessed on 18 March 2022).	[220]
Tadiwanashe Muganyi, L. (2021), Green finance, fintech and environmental protection: Evidence from China, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ese.2021.100107</u> .	[261]
Taeger, M. (2021), 'Double materiality': what is it and why does it matter? - Grantham Research Institute on climate change and the environment, <u>https://www.lse.ac.uk/granthaminstitute/news/double-materiality-what-is-it-and-why-does-it-matter/</u> (accessed on 15 March 2022).	[214]
Task Force on Climate Related Financial Disclosures (2017), Recommendations of the Task Force on Climate Related Financial Disclosures, https://assets.bbhub.io/company/sites/60/2021/10/FINAL-2017-TCFD-Report.pdf.	[72]
TCFD (2017), Recommendations of the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures, https://assets.bbhub.io/company/sites/60/2020/10/FINAL-2017-TCFD-Report-11052018.pdf (accessed on 28 February 2022).	[199]

The Climate Pledge (2022), <i>The Climate Pledge - Progress</i> , <u>https://www.theclimatepledge.com/us/en/our-progress</u> (accessed on 16 March 2022).	[218]
The Conference Board (2022), <i>Sustainability Disclosure Practices: 2022 Edition</i> , <u>https://www.conference-board.org/topics/sustainability-practices/sustainability-disclosure-practices-2022</u> .	[269]
The Economist (2021), <i>Billions are pouring into the business of decarbonisation</i> , <u>https://www.economist.com/business/billions-are-pouring-into-the-business-of-decarbonisation/21803649</u> .	[45]
The Montreal Group (2016), Development Banks' Best Practices on Green Financing for MSMEs.	[67]
The SustainAbility Institute (2020), <i>Rate the Raters 2020</i> , <u>https://www.sustainability.com/thinking/rate-the-raters-2020/</u> (accessed on 27 February 2022).	[198]
The SustainAbility Institute and Persefoni (2022), "The Evolution of Sustainability Disclosure Comparing the 2022 SEC, ESRS, and ISSB Proposals", <u>https://www.sustainability.com/globalassets/sustainability.com/thinking/pdfs/2022/comparing-the-sec-efra-and-issb.pdf</u> (accessed on 28 July 2022).	[56]
Thomä, J. et al. (2015), <i>Green SMEs and access to finance: the role of banking diversity</i> , <u>https://www.greengrowthknowledge.org/sites/default/files/downloads/resource/Green_SMEs_and_Access_to_Finance_2ndII.pdf</u> .	[31]
Thomson Reuters (2022), <i>How procurement and supply chains drive corporate ESG objectives</i> , <u>https://tax.thomsonreuters.com/blog/procurement-supply-chain-environmental-social-governance-objectives/</u> (accessed on 21 March 2022).	[115]
Tilley, F. (1999), "The gap between the environmental attitudes and the environmental behaviour of small firms", <i>Business Strategy and the Environment</i> , Vol. 8/4, pp. 238-248, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-0836(199907/08)8:4<238::AID-BSE197>3.0.CO;2-M</u> .	[226]
UK Government (2021), £11 million boost for energy entrepreneurs to turn green dreams into reality, <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/11-million-boost-for-energy-entrepreneurs-to-turn-green-dreams-into-reality</u> .	[144]
UN PRI (2021), About the PRI, <u>https://www.unpri.org/about-us/about-the-</u> pri#:~:text=Principle%201%3A%20We%20will%20incorporate,entities%20in%20which%20we %20invest.	[30]
UNEP (2016), <i>Definitions and Concepts</i> , <u>http://unepinquiry.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2016/09/1_Definitions_and_Concepts.pdf.	[211]
UNEP (2016), <i>Fintech and Sustainable Development: Assessing the implications</i> , <u>http://unepinquiry.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2016/12/Fintech_and_Sustainable_Development_Assessing_the_Implication</u> <u>s_Summary.pdf</u> .	[234]
UNEP FI (2022), https://www.unepfi.org/positive-impact/positive-impact/.	[59]
UNEP FI (2022), <i>Principles for Responsible Banking</i> , <u>https://www.unepfi.org/banking/bankingprinciples/</u> (accessed on 16 March 2022).	[217]

UNEP FI (2022), UN Net Zero Insurance Alliance, https://www.unepfi.org/net-zero-insurance/.	[51]
UNEPFI (2022), UNEP Environmental Programme Finance Initiative, https://www.unepfi.org/about/.	[278]
UNFSS (2015), Meeting Sustainability Goals: Voluntary Sustainability Standards and the Role of the Government, <u>https://unfss.files.wordpress.com/2016/09/final_unfss-report_28092016.pdf</u> .	[113]
UNPRI (2021), Starting up Responsable Investment in Venture Capital, https://www.unpri.org/download?ac=15607.	[43]
US Department of Energy (2021), <i>Green Revolving Funds</i> , <u>https://betterbuildingssolutioncenter.energy.gov/toolkits/green-revolving-funds</u> .	[69]
van Leeuwen, G. and P. Mohnen (2017), <i>Revisiting the Porter hypothesis: an empirical analysis of Green innovation for the Netherlands</i> , <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10438599.2016.1202521</u> .	[91]
Vijfvinkel, S., N. Bouman and J. Hessels (2011), , <i>Scientific Analysis of Entrepreneurship and SMEs</i> , Vol. 3, p. 47.	[275]
Weforum (2020), <i>What is green finance and why is it important</i> ?, <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/11/what-is-green-finance/#:~:text=At%20its%20simplest%2C%20green%20finance%20is%20any%20structure_d,impact%20on%20the%20climate%20of%20more%20regular%20projects.</u> (accessed on 27 October 2022).	[2]
World Bank (2021), Greening public credit guarantee schemes for net zero, https://blogs.worldbank.org/psd/greening-public-credit-guarantee-schemes-net-zero.	[70]
World Bank (2017), <i>Financing for SMEs in Sustainable Global Value Chains</i> , <u>https://www.greenfinanceplatform.org/sites/default/files/downloads/resource//Financing%20for</u> <u>%20SMEs%20in%20Sustainable%20Global%20Value%20Chains.pdf</u> .	[111]
World Economic Forum (2021), <i>Financing the Transition to a Net Zero Future</i> , https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_Financing_the_Transition_to_a_Net_Zero_Future_2021.pdf.	[279]
World Economic Forum (2021), <i>Future Readiness of SMEs: Mobilizing the SME sector to drive widespread sustainability and prosperity</i> , https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF Future Readiness of SMEs 2021.pdf.	[114]
Wuppertal Institute and Third Generation Environmentalism (2021), <i>Tracking the contribution of national covid-19 recovery efforts towards a climate neutral EU</i> , <u>https://www.greenrecoverytracker.org/</u> .	[135]
Zowada, K. (2018), "Environmental responsibility in logistics activities of small and medium-sized enterprises", <i>Transport Economics and Logistics</i> , <u>https://doi.org/10.26881/etil.2018.78.13</u> .	[227]
Zurich Insurance Group (2016), <i>Potential effect on business of small and medium enterprises</i> (SMEs) due to climate change in 2016 Global survey report, Zurich Insurance Group, <u>https://www.zurich.com/_/media/dbe/corporate/docs/whitepapers/biggest-climate-risks-</u> <u>2016.pdf?la=en&hash=154723B688AAB3E7DF75E2B35E6A7A6E27187AF7</u> (accessed on 17 July 2019).	[116]

Annex A.

Understanding SMEs' diverse needs and pathways to net zero: the approach of the British Business Bank

By considering distinctive proactive and reactive attitudes to net zero alongside other characteristics, a persona approach can help the development of targeted policy interventions. The barriers preventing action on net zero are multiple, complex and specific to the business. Based on a survey conducted in 2021 with 1200 interviews pf small and medium businesses, defined as businesses with 0 to 249 employees, the BBB conducted a cluster analysis in order to identify the commonalities and differences between groups of SMEs.

Costs were the most significant barrier referenced by respondents (35%), with upfront costs being the most cited component of this at 21%. Feasibility (32%) was almost as commonly mentioned by respondents. Lack of control over actions was a key driver of feasibility concerns. For actions already taken, the most common driver by far was that it 'made financial sense' (51%), while 'keeping up with regulation' was the least cited. Lack of knowledge is affecting uptake of net zero actions, reflected in the 12% of respondents that explicitly mentioned barriers relating to information.

Overall, SMEs identified information, tax, external finance (including grants) and clearer standards and regulations as helpful policy levers to encourage more action by at least half of the respondents. The anomaly was training on low-carbon solutions, which most businesses perceived as less effective in encouraging more action

Identifying SME "net zero personas"

By examining which variables have the greatest explanatory power in accounting for patterns in the data, the study identified four key "personas" of SMEs characterised by their business size (i.e. number of employees), sector and estimated emissions intensity as well as their so-called transition maturity (defined as the combination of awareness about net zero, knowledge and capabilities and actions taken and planned/considered to reduce carbon footprint). These personas (see figure below) face different incentives and challenges in advancing on the net zero transition and thus may have different needs in terms of financing as well as non-financial support. Their identification can help inform the BBB's efforts in identifying priority support services (financial and non-financial) for their SME clients' green transition.

Key features of the Bank's smaller business personas and their attitudes to finance for net zero actions

Source: British Business Bank Net Zero SME Survey, 2021, n=1,200 for all smaller businesses; n=339-458 for carbon nimble; n=97-111 for carbon correcting; n=227-409 for carbon complacent; n=166-222 for carbon exposed



Emissions intensity - low to high

Understanding the net zero related messaging to which SMEs respond

The BBB also commissioned an independent analysis to understand what kind of messaging resonates with SMEs and what can incite them to begin and stay on the journey to net zero. Key conclusions that emerged from this study included:

- The message of "Collective impact of SMEs", which highlighted how multiple small actions by SMEs can add up and to large emissions reductions in the economy, seems to rely on a sense of fraternity, which many SMEs do not recognise.
- The message of "Overcoming cost," which focuses on reducing upfront costs and maximising benefits from net zero investment appeals to SMEs but without it, it fails to resonate without an immediate and relevant product offering.
- The message of "Small steps," which focuses on concrete small steps that SMEs can take toward net zero seems to be a powerful mechanism to prompt action and raise the consciousness of existing actions
- The message of "New opportunities" focuses on the gains from growing the customer base and accessing new markets through greening. It offers the kind of hook that will catch the attention of entrepreneurial SMEs and drive the sense of urgency.

The BBB studies also found that:

- SMEs differ far more on their perceptions of how easy changes toward Net Zero could be compared to their perception of what changes were required
- Even when SME leaders had strong personal values, there is limited translation into actions of their business unless they are promoted by strong external pressures (e.g. customers, punitive taxes etc.)

- Once an SME has begun its sustainability journey, it becomes more open to the positive benefits of sustainability for the business

Source: British Business Bank, 2021, *Smaller businesses and the transition to net zero*. <u>https://www.british-business-bank.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/J0026_Net_Zero_Report_AW.pdf</u>

Annex B.

Leveraging certification to raise SME and entrepreneur awareness about sustainability: The experience of the Business Development Bank of Canada

The Business Development Bank of Canada (BDC) was first certified as a Beneficial corporation (B Corp) in 2013 – the first financial institution in Canada to do so. It re-certified for the third time in May 2022, with B Lab, the non-profit organization that certifies companies as B Corps and mobilizes the B Corp community towards building prosperity that is socially inclusive and environmentally responsible.

B Corp entrepreneurs are entrepreneurs who use business as a force for good, meeting high standards of social and environmental performance, accountability, and transparency. There are more than 6,000 certified businesses in 86 countries and 158 industries around the world.

BDC uses its broad reach to raise awareness of sustainability issues and help grow Canada's B Corp movement. It presents the B Impact Assessment – the world's most widely used sustainability/ESG tool for entrepreneurs – to thousands of business owners each year. It does so via awareness-raising events, B Corp 101 workshops and cohort programs such Getting to 80.